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PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

MONDAY, APRIL 11, 1932

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
ComMiTTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 10 o’clock a. m., Hon. Charles R. Crisp
(acting chairman) presiding.

The Acring CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, the committee will please
come to order. I will state to the committee how I shall direct the
hearings to be held. The rules of the House are made specifically
applicable to the hearings before the committee. Under the rules
of the House we have two periods of debate; we have debate under
the hour rule and under the five-minute rule.

Of course, the committee may invoke the five-minute rule when-
ever it sees fit. We will start the hearings under the broader rule
of the House, the hour rule,

I would suggest that the proponents of the measure first be heard.
and when they have concluded, the opponents of the measure will be-
given an opportunity to be heard. At the conclusion of their pre-
sentation, the porponents will be given an opportunity to offer rebuttal
testimony.

It seems to me, taking into consideration how this committee has
worked during this session of Congress, it would be advisable not to
have afternoon sessions on these bills, The Members, of course,
desire to participate in the work on the floor of the House and they
have as well their own district matters.

Therefore, I shall fix the time for the hearings to start at 10 o’clock
in t}}lledmorning and to run until 12.30, allowing us two and & half hours
each day.

It Wa)s,r suggested to me this morning by Mr. Patman, Mr. Rankin,
Senator Thomas, and Mr. Kvale, that the proponents of the measure
would be pleased if the committee would recognize a committee
selected by them to present their witnesses and as the authority has.
been conferred upon me to direct this hearing, I shall pursue that
policy. If the Members of the House who are urging this legislation
will meet among themselves and agree on a committee of three to-
have charge of the presentation of witnesses and as to the time each
witness shall occupy, subject to the hour rule, I shall endeavor to-
carry out their suggestions.

Mr. Rankin. Mr. Chairman, shall we House Members who are
supporting this measure meet now and agree on that?

The Acring CuHairMAN. I do not think it is necessary to do that.
You may do it after we get through. I presume you have certain
witnesses you are prepared to present to the committee now. Of

1
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2 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

course, it would be perfectly agreeable to the Chair if you gentlemen
have your conference now.

Mr. Rankin. We know which witnesses we want to present to-day.
Shall we proceed with them?

The Acting Cuairman. That is quite agreeable to the committee.

The clerk of the committee has received a telegram from General
Butler expressing his favorable interest in the legislation and stating
that it will be impossible for him to be present. Without objection,
we will have the telegram placed in the record.

(The telegram referred to is as follows:)

Arriv 10, 1932.

EvGceEnE Fry,

Clerk of House Ways and Means Commiltiee,
Washington, D. C.:

It is a matter of very great regret to me that I can not attend the hearing of
the Ways and Means Committee on April 12 in person, to testify in favor of the
prompt payment to the soldiers of the unpaid portion of the bonus which I feel
justly due them. I have always been, and shall continue to be in favor of this
bonus. Unfortunately, however, I can not possibly leave the present campaign
in Pennsylvania to come to Washington at this time. I have traveled through
42 States in the past six months and everywhere find the soldiers in great need
of assistance. Tll):le Nation owes them this return for their services. Whether
elected Senator or not I shall make it my personal business to do all in my power
to secure justice to the soldiers in this and in every other matter concerning
their welfare.

SmepLEY D. BUTLER.

‘The Acring CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, you may present your first
witness. We will hear Mr. Patman.

STATEMENT OF HON. WRIGHT PATMAN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Mr. Patman. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
we appreciate the fact that this committee has worked very hard in
the last few months. I do not suppose there has been a committee of
Congress that has worked as harg and as faithfully as the Ways and
Means Committee of the House. We do not want. unduly to burden
you. We appreciate the fact that you have given us this oppor-
tunity to present our side of the case and any arrangements that the
committee makes as to time for these hearings will meet with our
entire satisfaction. We shall certainly try to conform to the wishes of
the committee in every way in order that the committee may be
convenienced.

Senator Thomas has been invited to appear before the committee by
myself and other members of the House as well as by the Veterans of
Foreign Wars. Ex-Senator Owen of Oklahoma is here. He has been
invited to be a witness. Senator Owen can not be present after
this morning. In fact, he remained over at our request, in order to
make his appearance this morning. I hope the committee will hear
him after I have finished. For that reason I expect to cut the time of
my presentation as much as possible.

Dr. Willford I. King, the head economist of New York University,
who recently appeared before the Banking and Currency Committee,
will be a witness for the proponents of this legislation. He can be
here Thursday or Saturday and in accordance with the suggestion of
the chairman this morning, we suggest Thursday would be the best
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PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 3

day. Ihave asked the clerk of the committee to send him a telegram
inviting him to be here next Thursday.

Senator Thomas has also suggested that the committee should
hear Mr. Le Blanc, who has a reputation as an economist, not only
here in our own country, but internationally. We have requested
that he be invited to appear. Also Mr. Harris of Harris & Volts of
New York. We ask that he be invited.

The Acring CHAIRMAN. I assume that you have given the clerk
their names and addresses?

Mr. ParmaN. The clerk is taking these names down.

Sergt. Alvin York, the greatest hero of the World War, is to be
here as a witness. He is to be in Louisville, Ky., I believe to-night,
and will get here probably to-morrow or the next day. I understand
his testimony will be short, will not take a great deal of time to
present.

I hope the committee members will feel free to interrupt me if I
wander from my subject even the least bit, or any time any member
wishes to ask a question. 1 hope the committee will feel at perfect
liberty to interrupt me at any time.

The Acting CHAlrMAN. May I say that under the rules of the
committee, witnesses appearing before the committee are not inter-
rupted by members unless the witness yields to the member. If the
witness desires to be interrogated, that is entirely in his own control.
Of course, when the statement of the witness is completed members
of the committee have the right to ask questions.

Mr. Ragon. Mr. Chairman, may I ask Mr. Patman how long he
expects to take to conclude his statement?

Mr. PatMan. Well, I must get through before 11 o’clock.

Mr. Racon. I was going to suggest that Mr. Patman probably
knows more about this legislation than any man in the country.
Probably he will be on the witness stand for some time. I thought 1t
might be well to let Senator Owen precede Mr, Patman, if that would
not upset arrangements already made.

Mr. Patvan. I felt that the more orderly procedure would be to
ﬁxplam the proposal first, even for the benefit of Senator Owen who is

ere

Mr. Ragon. Very well.

Mr. Hawiey. Mr. Chairman, before Mr. Patman proceeds, may I
ask him whether he has a bill on which they are all agreed?

Mr. Parman. No, sir; there is a difference.

Mr. HawiEY. My only purpose in asking the question was that if
there is such a bill, to suggest that it be introduced in the record at
this time.

Mr. Patman. The bill that most of us have agreed on, I think, is
H. R. 7726, which is referred to as House bill No. 1 as amended by the
addition of section 2 to provide for the issuance of currency to pay
adjusted-service certificates.

Mr. Hawiey. I suggest that bill be put in the record.

Mr. PatTman. Very well.
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4 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

(H. R. 7726, the bill above referred to, is as follows:)

[H. R. 7726, Seventy-second Congress, first session]

A BILL To provide for the immediate paymsntttlg v:::rans of the face value of their adjusted-service
certifical

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That Title V of the World War adjusted compen-
sation act, as amended, is amended by adding at the end thereof three new sec-
tions to read as follows:

‘““PAYMENT OF CERTIFICATES BEFORE MATURITY

“SEc. 509. (a) The Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs is authorized and directed
to pay to any veteran to whom an adjusted-service certificate has been issued,
upon application by him and surrender of the certificate and all rights thereunder
(with or without the consent of the beneficiary thereof), the amount of the face
value of the certificate as computed in accordance with section 501.

“(b) No payment shall be made under this section until the certificate is in the
possession of the Veterans’ Administration, nor until all obligations for which the
certificate was held ag security have been paid or otherwise discharged.

“(c) If at the time of application to the Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs for
payment under this section, the princigal and interest on or in respect of any loan
upon the certificate have not been paid in full by the veteran (whether or not the
loan has matured), then, on request of the veteran, the administrator shall (1)

ay or otherwise discharge such unpaid principal and so much of such unpaid
interest (accrued or to accrue) as is necessary to make the certificate available for
payment under this section, and (2) deduct from the amount of the face value of
the certificate the amount of such principal and so much of such interest, if any,
as accrued prior to October 1, 1931.

“(d) Upon payment under this section, the certificate and all rights thereunder
shall be canceled.

“(e) A veteran may receive the benefits of this section by application therefor,
filed with the Administrater of Veterans’ Affairs. Such application may be made
and filed at any time before the maturity of the certificate, (1) personally by the
veteran, or (2) in case physical or mental incapacity prevents the making or
filing of a personal application, then by such representative of the veteran and in
such manner as may be by regulations prescribed. An application made by a
person other than a representative authorized by such regulations, or not filed on
or before the maturity of the certificate, shall be held void.

“(f) If the veteran dies after the application is made and before it is filed it
may be filed by any person. If the veteran dies after the application is made it
shall be valid if the Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs finds that it bears the
bona fide signature of the applicant, discloses an intention to claim the benefit
of this section on behalf of the veteran, and is filed before the maturity of the
certificate, whether or not the veteran is alive at the time it is filed. If the death
occurs after the application is made but before the negotiation of the check in pay-
ment, payment shall be made to the estate of the veteran irrespective of any
beneficiary designation, if the application is filed (1) before the death occurs, or
(2) after the death occurs, but before the mailing of the check in payment to the
beneficiary under section 501.

“(g) Where the records of the Veterans’ Administration show that an applica-
tion, disclosing an intention to claim the benefits of this section, has been filed
before the maturity of the certificate, and the application can not be found, such
application shall be presumed, in the absence of affirmative evidence to the con-
trary, to have been valid when originally filed.

“SEc. 510. If at the time this section takes effect a veteran entitled to
receive an adjusted-service certificate has not made application therefor he shall
be entitled, upon application made under section 302, to receive at his option
either the certificate under section 501 or payment of the amount of the face
value thereof under section 509.

“Sec. 511. The Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs, in the exercise of his
powers to make regulations for payment under section 509, shall to the fullest
extent practicable provide a method by which veterans may present their appli-
cations and receive payment in close proximity to the places of their residence.”

Sec. 2. Payments of the face value of adjusted-service certificates under section
509 or 510 of the World War adjusted compensation act, as amended, shall be paid
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PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 5

in Treasury notes. The Secretary of the Treasury of the United States is hereby
authorized to have engraved and printed a sufficient amount of Treasury notes,
in the denominations of $1, $2, $5, $10, $20, $25, $50, $100, $500, and $1,000
each; such Treasury notes shall be full legal tender, noninterest bearing, exempt
from all taxes, including Federal, State, and subdivisions thereof.

SEC'gg'"This act may be cited as the ‘Emergency adjusted compensation
act, 1932.

Mr. PatvaN. The other school of thought is represented here by
Senator Thomas of Oklahoma. He has a little different plan of pay-
ment. I am not favoring his plan, I am not opposing it. He is not
favoring my plan. He favors his own plan. But I am very anxious
that the committee hear him.

In the beginning, I want to say to this committee that unless we
can show that the payment of these adjusted service certificates will
benefit the country, promote the general welfare, we are not entitled
to win; we are not entitled to have this bill pass.

It is true that the veterans need this money. More than 2,000,000
of them are out of jobs. But, at the same time, they realize that in
order for them to be helped, it must be done on the theory that it will
promote the general welfare. If it will not promote the general wel-
fare, if it will be the least bit detrimental to the general welfare, we
are not entitled to ask this committee to pass or to approve this
legislation.

Now, I say that 2,000,000 veterans are unemployed. That is a mis-
statement in this: Mr. John Arthur Shaw, who is Director of the
Unemployment Service of the Department of Labor, told me—and I
have his statement in the record—that 750,000 able-bodied veterans
are unemployed. They are able, willing, and anxious to work and
can not find jobs. More than 75,000 men who have disabilities not
sufficient to disqualify them for work, are unable to find jobs, although
willing to work. There are 800,000 veterans, so Mr. Shaw tells me,
who are working from 1 to 3 days a week at greatly reduced wages
and, of course, are not making sufficient money to pay their actual
running expenses, to obtain the comforts and necessities of life for
themselves and their families. That, of course, aggregates almost
2,000,000 veterans.

By reason of the fact that there are 3,666,000 of these certificates,
and that all except 800,000, approximately, of the veterans have
borrowed on those certificates, and further in view of the fact that
200,000 of those 800,000 can not borrow because their certificates are
not two years old, I think that is pretty good proof that at least four-
fifths of the veterans are in need of this money.

Two hundred thousand can not borrow. Taking 200,000 from
800,000, approximately—I am not attempting to quote the exact
figures—would indicate that there are only about 600,000 who have
not borrowed because they did not want the money.

The question receiving the most consideration at this time in
regard to this legislation, throughout the country and among the
veterans is, can the payment to the veterans on a debt that must
be paid anyway be used as a vehicle to carry our country back to
prosperity?

House bill No. 1 as amended by 7726 was drawn by Mr. Beaman,
the gentleman who assists this committee in drawing bills. It was
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6 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

very carefully drawn. Afterwards H. R. 7726 was introduced, which
provides this one addition—section 2:

Payments of the face value of adjusted-service certificates under section 509
or 510 of the World War adjusted compensation act, as amended, shall be paid
in Treasury notes. The Secretary of the Treasury of the United States is hereby
authorized to have engraved and printed a sufficient amount of Treasury notes,
in the denominations, of $1, $2, $5, $10, $20, $25, $50, $100, $500, and $1,000
each; such Treasury notes shall be full legal tender, noninterest bearing, exempt
from all taxes, including Federal, State, and subdivisions thereof.

Of course, that is for the purpose of paying the adjusted-service
certificates. In order to persuade Congress to pass a bill of this
nature, we realize we must present proof to show that the face or
maturity value of these certificates are due; at least, that the vet-
erans would be entitled to a sum equal to the full face or maturity
value of these certificates now; that is, considering that the Govern-
ment does not have to invoke a new principle in order to do that.
Here is the way we arrive at that conclusion:

Congress had hearings before committees for many months, over a
period of some three or four years. During this time, the committees
of Congress finally agreed—their reports disclosed and the debates in
the House disclosed—that there was a difference, after charging the
veteran with the amount of the pay that he received and his clothing
and board, all of which should be added, of course, in arriving at the
total amount, and deducting his daily wages from the lowest wages
paid to a civilian laborer during the war, of a dollar and a dollar and
twenty-five cents per day. You will find those figures in the commit-
tee reports in support of one of these bills. Therefore Congress agreed
that there was a difference, as I say, of a dollar and a dollar and twenty-
five cents a day that should be paid to the veteran.

After many proposals were suggested, the committee finally agreed
upon one plan, the adjusted-service certificate form of payment.
That is to say, suppose a man served s certain length of time, 200 days
overseas. That would be computed at the rate of a dollar and twenty-
five cents a day; also 210 days here at one dollar, making $210, or a
total of $460. Now, instead of giving that man $460, the Govern-
ment gave him an adjusted-service certificate equal to $1,000, and
the amount of that certificate was arrived at in this way:

They said, “Well, we have already paid you $60. We paid you that
$60 when you came out of the service. Therefore we are going to
deduct the $60 from your $460. But we sre going to add 25 per cent
for waiting, since you are going to have to wait a number of years in
order to get your money. Twenty-five per cent of $400 makes $100
which, added to the $400, makes a total of $500. We will give you
an adjusted-service certificate equal to what the $500 would pay for
if you were going to purchase an endowment policy from a private
life insurance company. In an average case that would amount to
$1,000.”

So the man who was entitled to $460 got an adjusted-service certif-
icate for $1,000. Now, we are asking that this payment be made as
of the time the services were rendered, with a reasonable rate of
interest to be computed from that time. We do that on the theory
that the Government has invoked that principle for others; that it
has always been the policy of the Government to pay in that way.
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PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 7

™ For instance, let us take one who served his country during the
time of the war by making war munitions and supplies. He had all
of his factory facilities engaged in war work. He paid an income tax
in 1917. After the war was over, he filed an application asking the
Government of the United States to allow him a refund on his income
tax for 1917, because he had failed to deduct a sufficient amount for
depreciation of his war facilities during 1917. If he had deducted a
sufficient amount, he would be entitled, let us say, to a $460 tax refund.
The Government would give him that refund and the Government
would give him that refund not as of 1925 but as of the time he paid
his income taxes, March 15, 1918, with 6 per cent interest from that
time, on the theory that if he had not paid a sufficient income tax
and had an assessment levied against him by the Government, he
would have had to pay 6 per cent interest from that time. There-
fore, the Government turns around and says, if it is fair for you, it is
fairforus. The law says you must pay us 6 per cent from March 15,
1918. We will invoke that same principle in this case.

It does not seem to me to be unreasonable, and you may say what
is a reasonable rate of interest?

For years and years the Government caused the veterans to pay
6 and 7 and 8 per cent interest. That interest was compounded
annually on the money that they received as loans on their certifi-
cates. If it was fair and reasonable for them to pay 6 and 7 and 8
per cent interest compounded annually on their certificates, is it not
at least fair that the Government pay them at the minimum rate
from the time the services were rendered?

That is exactly what we are asking for, and no more. We are not
asking for the 25 per cent. We are asking you to exclude that—take
it out. That is the only bonus that is in that certificate—that 25
per cent; and we are asking you to take it out. Just give the veterans
a dollar and a dollar ard twenty-five cents to-day as of the time the
services were rendered, with that reasonable rate of interest from
that time, the minimuin rate at which the Government charged the
veteran over that period of years, and each veteran is entitled to
receive an amount from the Government equal to the face or maturity
value of his adjusted service certificates, October 1, 1931. I have
actually taken my pencil and figured it out myself. Others have
figured it out, and if you agree with what I have said, there is no
question about the amount.

Now, we do not think that a bond issue is the proper way to handle
this proposition. We feel it would be detrimental to the country at
this time to have a bond issue. I think it must be handled in another
way. I think that a bond issue would be so detrimental to the
country that we would not be justified in asking for it. Therefore,
no bond issue is being proposed, no bond issue is being asked.

I am not going to quote exact figures here, because General Hines
is present and he has the figures in his possession, although T got
those figures from his office a few days ago and I will refer to them in
a general way.

The number of holders of certificates is 3,539,507 of the amount of
$3,513,000,000. About 3 per cent of the population of any com-
munity are holders of these certificates; about 4 per cent are vet-
erans. The veteran population bears a very definite ratio to the total
population of any community, county, or State. You can always
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8 PAYMENT QF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

arrive at the number of veterans in any community who are holders
of certificates by taking 3 per cent of the entire population of that
community.

These certificates range in value from $126 to $1,590 each. The
average certificate amounts to $1,000.

Two million six hundred and seventy-nine thousand seven hundred
and forty-four have borrowed the limit allowed by law, 50 per cent.
Now, the argument is being made that they are unpatriotic in asking
for the remainder; that they should sit idly by and allow the Govern-
ment to Jiquidate those certificates in 1945.

Mr, Chairman, I am not going to ask that these letters that I have
here be read. I have pulled from my correspondence certain short
letters from all sections of the country, which I consider represent a
%ood answer to that suggestion. I have cut them down as much as

possibly could; and % believe the members of the committee will
find them interesting to read—I would like to have the privilege of
inserting them as a part of my remarks.

The Acring CHAIRMAN. Is there any objection?

(There was no objection.)

Mr. Parman. I will then file for the record at this point, along
with a few explanatory remarks by myself, a number of communica-
tions and clippings I have received bearing upon this proposal.

Following is a %:tter from a veteran’s wife:

MinNEAPOLIS, MINN., January 12, 1932.

Mr. WRigHT PATMAN,
Washington, D. C.

My DEar Sir: I am taking the liberty to write you about the bonus.

I am an ex-service man’s wife. We have six dependent children. My hus-
band, whom you met while in Minneapolis, December 29, has not been working
for months.

We owe several months’ rent. Qur gas, electric, and water will be turned off
shortly. What are we going to do.

Mr. Patman, for God’s sake get that bonus bill through and get it passed.
Not alone ourselves but thousands of ex-service men here in Minneapolis are in
the same condition and worse. Won’t you for the sake of cold and hungry
children have that taken up now and not wait until the last thing. Mr. Patman,
I am asking you, send me a word of hope that we may at least have something
to hope for.

I am desperate. If we could get that bonus our bills could be paid and our
children have clothes and food. I just now received word that unless our rent
is paid by to-morrow evening (January 13) we must move—but where. We
haven’t a cent. What can we do? Can you send me a word of hope?

Sincerely,

The following newspaper item is self-explanatory:

FATHER FROZEN SEEKING FOOD FOR BABIES

Porr ArTHUR, TEX.,, March 10.—Four small ghildren learned to-day from
th_zg fwic(iiowed mother that their father died last night trying fo provide them
with food.

T. J. Veazy, a World War veteran, had been out of work for months. His
children and wife needed food and he had no money with which to buy it. Wed-
nesday it was cold, colder than it has been this year. The children were crying
and hungry. Although he had insufficient clothing to brave the north winds he
borrowed a shotgun and a few shells and went hunting.

Rabbits ran better at night and he tramped the prairie looking for them.
Shortly before midnight he was found in a beach marsh near here. He had
died from exposure, according to Justice B. H. Wiley who held the inquest.
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PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 9

Veazy served over a year in France. He enlisted for service July
21, 1917, six days after his 21st birthday. He was honorably dis-
charged June 25, 1919, as a private in Company C, One hundred and
forty-first United States Infantry. He held an adjusted service cer-
tificate for $1,579. He had used the loans to the limit of 50 per cent.
Had he not died the other 50 per cent would have been practically
consumed by compound interest by 1945, or he would have owed
the Government at that time,

The following letter is from an Oklahoma banker:

AmERICAN Banx & Trust Co.,
Ardmore, Okla., March 29, 1932,
Hon. WRigHT PATMAN,
Washington, D. C.

Dear Sir: I see by the press that you are daddying a measure to pay the
soldiers the balance on their bonus certificates.

Since Congress met last December it has put in a lot of time discussing and
passing depression lifters and emergency measures that do not lift nor emerge.
This measure that is being pushed by yourself and Senator Thomas is the only
simple, reasonable, and practical one that has been offered; that is, to pay the
soldiers the balance on their bonus certificates; that will put cash in every hole
and corner of the country, a total of more than $2,000,000,000. Let the Gov-
ernment issue bonds bearing say 2 per cent interest, turn these bonds to the 12
Federal reserve banks, the banks issuing Federal reserve currency and pay the
soldiers, the bonds to be retired as and when the funds are accumulated to pay
off the bonus certificates. This would increase the Government’s obligations
but very little, in fact the only increase would be what little interest the bonds
would draw, and it would increase the credit over the whole country more than
$10,000,000,000. .

There seems to be a fearful dread in the minds of some wizards of finance of
inflating the currency of the country, but not so much fear of deflating values of
every kind of property, including labor, until it is so thin that it has to pass a
spot twice to make one shadow.

There also seems to be a fear in the minds of some people that these men will
spend their money on liquor and riotous living. 1t is too bad if those middle-
aged men could not be risked with four or five hundred dollars each of their own
money. ’

Something must be done quick. The American people have held their poise
remarkably well, but if there is no change, many of the people who are out of
work and living praectically on a dole and losing their farms and homes will go
Russian.

There is no psychology nor soothing sirup about this measure; $2,000,000,000
distributed in cash over the whole country will pay for lots of rent, food, and
clothing and will be a practical depression lifter.

%?ours very truly,
M. GormaN.

I have received letters from bankers from all over the Nation
approving the full-payment bill. If the money is paid it will go into
the banks. I hope it will be kept in the local communities as [ong as
possible. One dollar that moves rapidly in a local community will
pay lots of debts and relieve lots of distress. The people do not have
money. They are reduced to barter.

The following letters are self-explanatory:

EpcerieLp, S. C., April 8, 1932.

Dear Mg. PatMan: I am writing to you about your proposed bonus pay by
issuing new currency. With the rank and file of veterans over the State of South
Carolina and in adjacent counties in Georgia, it is the most popular topic of
conversation. I am known in all parts of the State and travel a great deal. I
have yet to find my first veteran who is really opposed to this legislation. Some
half-heartedly oppose it. It is also popular with the small business man. Many
people who will not profit at all by being remotedly connected with a veteran, are
in favor of it for the reason that they think that this much new currency is bound
to help business and the depression. I wish that the men who are supposed to
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10 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

represent the rank and file of the people could know and realize how important
this legislation is and also how popular it is with the public outside the veteran
circle. Needless to say the veteran is in favor of it.

I congratulate you on your courage and devotion in your fight for the man who
served his country in its hour of need, the man who made nothing while millions
were laid by by those who never went at all.

_ Yours sincerely,
LEONARDO ANDREA,
Superintendent of Schools.

TsE MONTROSE NATIONAL BANK,
Monitrose, Colo., April 2, 1932.
Hon. WRIGHT PATMAN,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

Drar MR. PaTMAN: Some time ago you were good enough to send me a copy
of the Congressional Record containing your speech in regard to the paying of
the adjusted-service certificates. I have read it with interest but am still
undecided about the question, as some authorities say, that it can not be paid at
this time, and others with the same facts and figures at hand state that it can
and should be paid in full.

However, there is one argument which I have not yet seen advanced, and yet
%0 my mind it is one of the most important reasons why the veteran should be
paid in full at this time if any further expenditures on the part of the Government
are to be made as a kind of a stimulant to the present conditions. My contention
is that it would do far more good and be more far reaching in its effect if the
money was in the hands of the veterans than if it was expended for public works
and construction. We have a concrete example here in Montrose in the con-
struction of a Federal building. Work on this was started late last fall, and at
the present time the basement is about completed. In all that time they have
not employed more than 6 to 10 men at one time, and nearly all of these were
specialists and skilled laborers. So far as doing anything to relieve unemploy-
ment here, it has been a flat failure, for most of the men who were working have
been brought in from the outside by the contractors, which, of course, was doubt-
less necessary. They employ little or no common labor or local men, and still,
because the employment department of the American Legion sees that a Federal
building is being constructed here, they keep sending us questions and literature
as though it were a great opportunity for us to put men to work. Now, if the
money which the Government is putting into public works, a lot of them not
being needed at all, was used to pay the adjusted-service certificates, the money
would be spread over a greater protion of the pogulation and would get into the
hands of hundreds of thousands of men who are destitute to-day and in the most
dire need of the necessities of life, while, if it used in the construction of roads and
buildings, only a few such as the contractors and skilled laborers will benefit.
One reads every day of the agitation for construction as a relief measure for the
unemployed, but I am of the opinion that it amounts to nothing in the way of
actual relief.

The situation is growing more acute each day, and since the Government seems
more intent on raising money than on the reduction of expenses most of us have
about reached the point where we feel like ‘‘dig in, soldier, it is’'nt going to last
forever.” I am not speaking for myself but for the many, many sad cases where
families are in need of the severest kind.

Yours very truly,
R. R. Gowpy,
Post Commander, No. 73, American Legion.

STEUBENVILLE, O=HIO.
Congressman PATMAN,
Washington, D. C.

Drar ConerEssMAN: I hope you are successful in having the balance of our
bonus paid.

Am slowly starving and my home is gradually being broken up.

For God’s sake and my family’s sake please fight for us.

Loyally yours,

{Name deleted.]
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MoONTGOMERY, ALA., February 22, 1932.
Hon. WrigHT PATMAN,
United States Congress, Washington, D. C.

My Dear ConcrEssMAN Parman: As 1 am a World War veteran (now an
officer in the United States Army Reserve) I am indorsing your fight for the im-
mediate payment of the balance of the veterans’ adjusted-service certificates, as
hundreds of other veterans in this section of Alabama are doing. May God help
you in this fight to help the ex-servwe men. They need it.

T used my last year’s ‘‘bonus’ money to pay medicine, hospital, and burial ex-
pense for my late wife. 1 am buying a small farm that I have found if the bal-
ance is paid this year.

I wonder if any of the Government officials or the officials or stockholders of
the large banks, railroads, and other large corporations that the Government has
helped in a financial wa,y, have ever had their little boys and girls come to them
and ask for food when they were hungry, or when their school shoes are worn out
have they found it almost impossible to get more? Do you think that they have
had to make excuses when their kids asked for more school supplies, books, etc.?
Has one single one of those gentlemen been forced to buy the cheapest food ob-
tainable for his family to eat, such as grits, potatoes, ete., day after day? Thous-
ands of we, the working class, are in that condition now, the class that actually
go into the trenches and crawl around in the rotten filth and mud on our bellies
like snakes and fight like devils against whoever our Nation direcis us against,
and if we come out alive we are proud of it, glad of the chance to offer our lives for
our country. And when the next call comes we are ready for more of it. We
would all rather hear the whine of a shell than the whine of our hungry kids.
Please beg them to do something for us now. We will appreciate it more than
they know.

Wishing you success in your fight, I am,

Sincerely,
Geo. C. BenToN.

SanN ANTonNIO, TEX., February 25, 1932.
Representative PaTman.

Dear Sir: The soldiers’ bonus bill will soon come before the House. I ask
you in the name of humanity to do all you can to put it over.

I have five little children and a wife who are insufficiently fed and are at this
present moment hungry.

I have stood in water, mud, and filth up to my waist fighting for my flag, until
now, broken in health, out of work, I am obliged to accept charity. To-day
they left me a bunch of spinach and a small, very small, piece of meat to feed
eight people.

My God, gentlemen, do you think have I no pride? Let me tell you Repre-
sentatives of the American people, I am as good an American citizen as any
of you, and so were my forebears before me. I want work, not charity, and
the people must have if.

If the Government will pay us what they owe us it will put just that much
money in circulation, for there is no doubt that almost all of the World War
men need money as badly as I do.

If this letter could be read by the Representatives of all the States there would
be no doubt about the result.

There are thousands of ex-soldiers in actual want right now. I know I am,
for as God is my judge, there is not a single penny under this roof at this Wl‘ltlll%
and none in sight, and furthermore, I am willing to make oath to everything
have written.

I have just read a draft of your bill in Congressional Record, and I want
you to know I thank you personally, for what you have done for the soldiers.

Would to God there were more men in Washington like you—men who know
what the Government owes us, and what is our g

Mr. Patman, I thank you, so do my babies and my dear wife, and we all say
God bless you.

Sincerely yours,
JACE RasT.
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ForT Moraan, Covro., February 22, 1932.
Hon. WRIGHT PATMAN,
Washington, D. C.

DEAR Sir: I am writing this letter in an effort to tell why I think the balance
?ftthe adjusted compensation certificates should be paid off in the very near

uture.

I am a disabled World War veteran, rated at 75 per cent disabled. There
is absolutely no chanced for me to get any employment which I am able to do.
I have a wife and three children, and we have to accegt charity from different
organizations. If I could receive the balance of my Government pay I could
get a little tract of land, with chickens and a cow or two, and I’'m quite sure I
could make my own way and be better physicially.

I feel, as many others do, that the United States Government paid off their
civilian employees at $10 and $15 per day, and the soldiers were paid $1 a day
to be lined up and shot down. I certainly think we should be paid off, when we
can’t possibly get jobs and the foreigners are holding down a good many of the
jobs. We are desperately in need of the money which is rightfully ours. With
what we have borrowed, by the time the certificate is payable, the interest will
have eaten it up. We’ll simply be cheated out of it. I hope this letter will leave
an impression, that the Government will come to our rescue before it is too late
and every one of us will be paupers, depending on our individual counties. And
it’s pretty hard getting things from counties, too, and it’s not pleasant feeding
one’s children on a biscuit and bean diet.

Very sincerely,
Lee E. HEMENOVER,
319 West Beaver Avenue.

(Veteran serial number C1424234.)

I will not name the city from which the following clipping came.
Many clippings disclosing similar conditions in different sections are
In my possession:

Because he struck a man who tried to wedge into a food line at the garbage
dump located at Thirty-second and Cicero Avenue, John Reyee, 3439 West
Thirty-ninth Street, spent three days in the local jail house.

Lines form every day at the garbage dump from 8 in the morning to § in the
afternoon, awaiting truckloads of city refuse that is dumped here daily. Men
and women come there to see if they can’t find food to carry back home with
them. They get some if they come early enough.

Two billion, two hundred million dollars placed into circulation
will help everybody. It should be called ‘‘stimulating currency,”
because it will stimulate conditions.

Here is what a veteran’s wife thinks:

FeBrUARY 25, 1932.

Hon. WRIGHT PATMAN,
Washington, D. C.

My Dear CoNcrEssMaN: May I give you a woman’s point of view on the
bonus? I am a soldier’s wife, so I speak for millions of women and children.
Day by day we see our children needing the things our bonus would purchase
such as stockings, handkerchiefs and underwear. e see our men getting thin
and weary worn looking for jobs and wondering where the rent is coming from.
We ask our God how much longer must we be victims of this manmade depression.

chl)W v‘lre look toward the bonus as a help. We're trying very hard to be brave
and loyal.

Won’t you help us to get what is really ours?

In my estimation its an ideal way to get those idle dollars working, for one
may rest assured they will be spent for the real necessities of life.

AN AMERICAN MOTHER.

If the certificates are not paid now, compound interest on previous
loans will consume the remainder and in many cases the veterans will
owe the Government from $100 to $200 more interest than they will
receive in 1945,
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A California veteran writes as follows:

Congressman WRIGHT PATMAN,
Washington, D. C.

Dear ConarEssMAN Parman: I served all through the World War. My wife
is sick and can not help me any more, 4 little babies starving, the man took my
home away from me for I could not keep up the payments. ad over $3,000 paid
in even 7 per cent war bonus. Now I live in 3-room house starving slowly. I
was born in Garden Valley, Tex., lived there my first 21 years of life. I was on the
Jacob Jones and Chancey when they went down during the war, laid in the water
so long I am slowly losing the use of my left side. I am desperate for work. I
gave my all to the Government, now they refuse me work.

Wishing you the best of luck, health, and happiness, I beg to remain.

Sincerely,

The following story is from the New York Daily News:

IDLE VETERAN PREFERS PRISON TO PANHANDLING

He was one of a dozen men swept into west side court yesterday by police in
their attempt to clear Broadway of panhandlers.

He said his name was John Hogan, that he enlisted at 15 as a bugler, when the
United States entered the World War, and that he was gassed at Chateau Thierry.

Hogan is 30 now, as years go. But he looks 50. is hair is white, his face is
seamed and his hands trembled as he stood before Magistrate Edward Weil.

“You’ve been convicted of panhandling four times,” said the Magistrate.
‘“But you’ve had your share of bad breaks. I think I'll let you off.”

“T’d rather go to jail, Judge,”” Hogan answered. ‘‘I can’t get a job. I work
maybe one day a week and get $1.75 forit. Panhandling is bad enough, but that
sort of work is worse. You've been very kind. Please give me 30 days.”

“ As you will,” said Magistrate Weil. ‘‘Thirty days it is.”

Four others seized in the drive were given jail terms.

The following letter illustrates that the money will be used for good
purposes: :

FeBrRUARY 23, 1932,
Hon. WriGHT PATMAN,

DEAR Sir: As an ex Y. D. war veteran I want to thank you for your stand on
the bonus question.

I was gassed during the war but I am not getting anything from the Govern-
ment. I have been out of work for a long time; fortunately my wife is working
a little and we manage.

But now the unavoidable is about to happen, that is, a baby is coming about
August. But my wife will be obliged to quit work soon. Then I don’t know
what we will do for expenses. Unless we receive either the bonus or some form
of payment.

I am respectfully,

The following clipping from a Detroit paper is self-explanatory:

POVERTY WRECKING WAR VETERAN'S FAMILY

“hI’ve ,ha,d to send my baby girl away so she wouldn’t be put out on the street
with us.”

This cry of despair was found in a letter from the wife of a war veteran, asking
Mayor Murphy to help her husband find a job, even if it were for only two or
three days a week.

“I don’t want to be on the welfare,” she said. ‘“All I ask is coal and rent, and
I can feed myself. We haven’t been able to pay our rent, and the trust company
threatens to put us out any day. We have been living on $2 a week, which I get
from a girl roomer.”

With the recent onslaught of low temperatures, coal is a more serious problem
for the welfare department than it has been previously. ’

Fifteen years ago Mrs. B’s husband was ready to give his life for his country.
Now it is up to his countrymen to make his life worth living.

115338—32—2
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Following is a report of a case in the East:

SEEK NURSE FOR PAIR——EX-SOLDIER AND WIFE BOTH HAVE DOUBLE PNEUMONIA

Red Cross chapter was trying to-day to get nursing services from United
States Veterans’ Bureau for an ex-soldier and his wife who both have double
pheumonia.

The family lives on a farm and there are five young children. A neighbor
woman is coming in occasionally to help.

“Tt is one of the most pitiful cases I ever have seen,” Miss Emma Justus,
Red Cross secretary, said to-day.

‘“When I went to see them yesterday, the mother was unconscious and the
father was almost too ill to speak. They also need groceries.”

Since he is a disabled ex-soldier and unable to be moved to a Government
hospital, Miss Justus has applied to Veterans’ Bureau for a nurse to care for him.

The following letters explain themselves:

Mr, PatMaN

Dpar Sir: My family and I are on the verge of loosing our home and will
have to resort to charity if some relief don’t come soon I have been out of work
five months.

I served 11 months in France during the World War in the One hundred and
fourfeenth Machine Gun Battalion and will appreciate more than words can
express my gratitude and thanks to you if you will do all in your power to help
us at this time by putting above-mentioned bill across.

Sincerely yours,

FeBrUARY 22, 1932.
Hon. Mr. PaTMan,

Dear Sir: I am taking the liberty of writing to you in regard to the noble
stand you have taken in behalf of the ex-soldiers during these hard times of
depression. I served in the Army 22 months—12 months in France. I am
married; have two children and unable to find employment of any kind; so am
living on associated charities. Words can not express the gratitude and appre-
ciation of your good work, and hope you are successful in getting the balance of
the bonus paid fo the ex-soldiers.

Sincerely yours,
Cuas. A. O’DELL, Pampa, Tex.

Bonus, Tex., February 21, 1932.

DEear Sir: I am writing you a few lines for the need of my money.

I have a wife and five children. Times are so tight; things is so high; work
is so cheap and scarce; cotton was so cheap last year I did not get out of debt
and I owe half of my grocery bill yet from last year, and that makes it still
harder for us.

And yet and still I am trying to farm.

T am needing for clothes and shoes for the family.

I like to get it if I could.

From,
OrLie CaLniz.

If more money is put into circulation, prices of commodities will
rise. The country will be destroyed if we try to adjust our living
standards to present prices.

The following letter was written by a veteran’s wife:

MarcHm 31, 1932.
To whom it may concern:

Please give my husband a job of any kind. My husband left me and three
children here in Detroit and went himself to Dayton, Ohio. He left me here
penniless. We are simply starving, pickin ug food after other people. We
also have no clothes, no shoes, and no fuel. Our gas and electric is shut off
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three months ago. My children are going to have consumption from lack of
food.

So please have pity on me, my husband, and my children, and give him a job
of some kind so he could help me out of this what I’'m in. Any favor done to
my hushband will be greatly appreciated by me and my children.

Respectfully yours,

I have received thousands of similar appeals from every section
of the United States. It is true that the suffering is not restricted
to the veterans and their families, but by paying the veteran this
debt it will stimulate economic conditions and help everybody.

In connection with the question of whether or not the veterans are
unpatriotic, let us see what they will get in 1945 if these certificates
are not paid now.,

You have over 2,000,000 men who need this money for the comforts
and necessities of life. They need it to buy clothing and food for
themselves and for their families. It is all right to tell them they
should be patriotic. They are patriotic. They manifested their
patriotism in the past. But it is awfully hard to convince them that
it is right for them to sit idly by and see their families and themselves
suffer while the Government is consuming the remainder of their
certificates in compound interest. That is something that is very
difficult to understand.

Let us see what these veterans will get. We will take the average
certificate of a thousand dollars where a veteran has borrowed the
limit allowed by law. He got his money in little dribs until the 50
per cent loan act was passed and then he got a substantial sum. If
he pays 4% per cent interest compounded annually from now until
1945, let us see what he will have. He can not borrow any more
money until 1944 and then he will be permitted to borrow $16.55.
The next year, 1945, the Government will settle with him, and will
pay him $66.25 and the certificate will be canceled. But all the
veterans are not so fortunate as to receive even that sum. Some of
them will continue to pay 6 per cent interest compounded annually
because they borrowed from the banks and the banks at the end of
six months have turned their certificates in to the Veterans’ Adminis-
tration.

It is the ruling of the Veterans’ Administration that where a veteran
borrowed from a bank, using his adjusted-service certificate as col-
lateral, and pays the bank 4} per eent interest, compounded annually,
as the present law requires, such a veteran will be required to pay 6
per cent interest, compounded annually, on this loan when the bank
transfers it to the Government at the end of six months. This will
result in the veteran who is the holder of a certificate of the average
amount, $1,000, being indebted to the Government in the sum of
$112.18 on the date of the maturity of his certificate in 1945.

The following table is based upon an assumed case. It is assumed
that the veteran has a certificate for $1,000; that it was dated Janu-
ary 1, 1925, and made payable January 1, 1945; average age of 33
at the time of issuance; that loans were made by a bank in the elev-
enth (Texas) Federal reserve district each year on January 1, from
1927 to 1931, inclusive, then a loan on March 1, 1931, for the 50 per
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cent Joan value and redemption of the note by the Government in
six months:

Interest
Interest
Loan m&ev gﬁagc- due be- | Cash to | Reserve
Year value ginning | veteran value
date of of year
loan !
Per cent
$87.99 6
120. 06 5%
153. 59 614
188. 67 7
1931 225,38 5%
Emergency loan act, Mar. 1, 1931 ... ._... 500. 00 414
Redemption by the Government Sept. 500. 00 6
193 500. 00 6
500. 00 6
500. 00 6
500. 00 6
500. 00 6
500. 00 6
535. 73 6
589. 05 6
645. 06 6
703. 92 6
765. 86 6
831 12 6 3
1944 3 1] 61. 71
Jan. 1, 1945 e cececcccc e mecfaceme e e 21. 80
Total.. e . 640. 28 462.89 | ooeo_oo

! At this point the amount of principal and interest due on account of the amount paid the bank on Sept;
1, 1931, would exceed the face value of the certificate.

The above tabulation was prepared by the Veterans’ Administration at my request and forwarded to
me by Gen. Frank T, Hines.

By deducting the amount of cash received- by the veteran from
the amount of interest due by the veteran it will be discovered that
the veteran will owe the Government $112.18 instead of the Govern-
ment owing him one penny.

Veterans who have borrowed on their certificates are paying
$166,000 a day interest.

A veteran of the average age, who was 33 years of age January 1,
1925, received from the Government an adjusted-service certificate for
$1,000, the average value. He has borrowed on the certificate every
opportunity and will continue to do so as a majority of the veterans
have done. He will not repay any part of the principal or make any
interest payments. The following computation furnished by the
Veterans’ Administration shows the amount the veteran receives in
cash, the amount of compound interest charged, and other information

Interest Interest
Year Loan { due be-{ Cash to Year Loan | due be- | Cash to
value | ginning | veteran value | ginning | veteran

of year ! of year 1

26.75
27.95
29.21
30. 52

Emergency loan act,
Mareh, 1931 ... . .00 (... ...
0

24,
25. 60

1 Interest at maximum rate of 6 per cent to March, 1931, and maximum of 4} per cent after March, 18314
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It will be noticed that the veteran will receive less than $100 more
on his certificate than the Government will receive in interest; or
will receive $49.80 more than one-half the value of his certificate.

Only one substantial payment has been or will be made on the
certificate. The other payments are in dribs and not sufficient to
afford substantial relief for any purpose. After the 50 per cent loan
is granted the remainder of the certificate will be practically consumed
by compound interest. His next loan will be granted January 1,
1944, for $16.55. The Government does not pay compound interest
for the money it borrows.

Now, it is awfully hard to convince people, 2,000,000 of them who
need this money for the purposes for which they do need it, that in
order to be patriotic they must sit idly by and let the balance of this
certificate be consumed by compound interest, and not say a word
about it. It is awfully hard to convince them that that is the right
thing to do.

Mr. Esvick. Will the gentleman yield for a question?

Mr. PaTMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Esvick. Do you mean that where veterans have borrowed from
banks on the basis of 6 per cent interest, and that certificate is turned
in to the Government, it continues to bear a 6 per cent interest rate?

Mr. Patman. I mean that where he has borrowed on the basis
of .6 or 4% per cent and the bank turns it in to the Government, as I
understand it, there was one section of the law that was not changed—
possibly the Congress intended to change it, but it did not change
1t—when it is turned in to the Government at the end of six months,
counsel for the Veterans’ Administration has held that they must pay
6 per cent from then on. Am I right about that, General Hines?

General Hings. That is right. One section of the law, Mr. Chair-
man, requires that whenever the Government redeems a loan from
the bank the certificate went into the adjusted-service certificate
fund and the veterans paid 6 per cent interest. We have submitted
the matter to the comptroller hoping that he might agree with the
feeling that I have, that while Congress did not speciggally change
that provision, we felt that when they expressed the wish that they
pay not more than 4% per cent, it was the intention to apply it to the
entire law, though they did not apply it. There was one provision
that was not amended, although it was mentioned at the time. If the
comptroller will agree with the Veterans’ Administration, we will
continue at 4% per cent under that provision, although technically
and legally, I fee{)sure the provision is correct and requires 6 per cent.

The Acring CrAIRMAN. The comptroller has not yet rendered a
decision?

General Hings. He has not yet rendered a ruling. In the event
he feels there is not sufficient law, the Veterans’ Administration
would be favorable to a change in that provision.

Mr. McCormack. Will the gentleman permit me to ask the
general a question?

Mr. Patman. Yes.

Mr. McCormack. You state technically and legally it is correct?

General Hines. Yes, sir.

Mr. McCorMack. But from the practical angle it is incorrect?

General Hings. No. From the practical angle it would be much
simpler, administratively, to have them all at 4% per cent. The law is
quite specific. The provision is not ambiguous.
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18 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

Mr. Patman. Thank you, General. At any rate, the law as it is
now means that the veterans are being charged 6 per cent. I have
statements in my office that disclose that and there is no question about
it. Of course, as the general says, if the comptroller goes not agree
Wit(}il him that the law should be changed, they will probably continue
to do it.

Mr. Bacaaracs. May linterrupt the gentleman?

Mr. Patuman. Yes, sir.

Mzr. BacaaracH. How many of the veterans,are paying 6 per cent?

Mr. PatTmaN. Well, not so many; just those who borrowed through
the banks. ’

Mr. Bacraracua. You do not know the number?

Mr. Patman. I do not know the number, but it is & small number.
If the gentlemen will pardon me, I would like not to be diverted at
this point.

Mr. BacuaracH. Surely.

The Acting CaalRMAN. The gentleman does not have to yield for
any question, if he does not desire.

Mr. Parman. The main feature of this proposition at this time is
what I would call the reflation feature. Inflation is putting too much
money in circulation; deflation is taking out too much. Reflation is
restoring the amount of money that should not have been taken out,
in order to bring the country back to prosperity. )

I will admit 1t is not so much the volume of money that makes a
prosperous country as it is the velocity of the money and credits.
Since 1929, the velocity of money and credits has decreased 50
per cent. There is only one way to make up for lack of velocity
and that is by increasing the volume of money. We are hopeful
in asking for the passage of this legislation that this will not only pay
these certificates, but that it will put suflicient money in circulation
to cause commodity prices to rise and when commodity prices rise,
money will be brought out of hioarding, because there will be some in-
centive to bring money out.

The manufacturer manufacturing his goods on the basis of a certain
wage scale, by purchasing his raw materials at a certain price, can
see a little profit in the transaction. There will be some incentive
for him to put men back to work in the factory to produce goods.
As it is now, the manufacturer of these goods, if he were to set
about manufacturing them, by the time they were manufactured
and sent out on a declining market, would lose money. Therefore
the best thing to do is to lay off men and cut down their force and
save as much of the expenses as possible. But, with a rising market,
there is every incentive for them to put men back to work. That
will restore the prosperity of our country.

Well, you wﬂf) ask, “How much money should be put into circula-
tion?” I am not going to try to answer that. We are going to have
economists here who will answer that. But I do make this statement,
that I do not think it is possible that the amount of money to be put
into circulation will be too much. The question in my mind is, is it
enough? I doubt that it is. .

The people are being reduced to barter. Down in Houston, Tex.,
the other day I read a great big advertisement that said, ‘“Mr.
Farmer, you have no money; neither have we. We have gas and oil.
You have chickens. Bring your chickens and we will trade you gas
and oil for them.” People do not have enough money with which
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to do business. Something has got to be done to get money out
among the masses.

It is true that the President of the United States and other patriotic
people in our Nation have been striving to get money out into circu-
lation, sufficient for people to do business with. But to my mind it
has not yet percolated down to the masses and it does not look as
though it is going to percolate down to the masses. Qur theory is
you must start with the masses and let the money go upward. If you
will put purchasing power in the hands of the consumer, in the hands
of people who have the consuming power but do not have the pur-
chasing power, you will cause goods to be bought. You will see these
veterans and their families in the stores the next morning buying
clothing and hats and shoes and food for them to eat. You will see
a demand for goods and with a demand for goods and other things,
there will be an incentive for manufacturers to borrow some money
and get back to manufacturing. As it is now, why should a man
borrow money from the bank, even if the bank is willing to lend it
to him? He has no business into which to put money that will
make him money. There is a declining market. There must be
something done to cause or to bring about a rising market.

I have a letter from a man who visited 97 Kansas towns and cities.
He called on the drug stores. He said that he started out against
this proposal. He said that these gentlemen on whom he called were
not particularly for the veteran, but they wanted this money in cir-
culation. He said without exception those 97 managers of those
drug stores said that the only salvation to this country was to pass
this bill and get this money in circulation so that there would be
enough money with which to do business.

These are all typical letters. I have another letter here from a
merchant down in Texas. He is not even remotely connected with
the veterans, but he says that unless something is done to get money
out to the masses of the country in this country, that we are in a
deplorable condition.

A banker from Oklahoma says that the people have maintained their
poise remarkably well, but unless some thing is done in the very near
future to get this money out among the masses, he does not know
what is going to happen in a very short time. It is a dangerous
situation.

The Federal reserve system is buying some Government bonds, but
who gets that money? The people who hold these bonds are already
buying as much as they want to buy. They are not going to buy an
extra pair of shoes or an extra hat or an extra suit of clothes because
the Federal reserve system has issued to them those Federal reserve
notes that would circulate as currency. They already have plenty.
But if that money can reach the masses, the people who are in need
of these things but do not have the purchasing power, there will be
a great incentive for them to buy and of course that will help condi-
tions generally.

I have talked to many economists about this and I believe that
this theory is sound, that we can issue paper currency for the difference
that is due on these certificates. I believe that we can issue United
States notes. I have referred to them as United States Treasury
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notes, but it makes no difference how you refer to them. But in
order to make them the same as the money we now have outstanding,
that should be changed to United States notes. The same principle
is involved. '

We have this prejudice to overcome. They will say, “Look at the
inflation in Europe, in Russia, in the South American republics.
How are you going to overcome that?”’

Well, we do not expect to start out here on any kind of a program
that would cause such wild inflation as occurred in Germany. We
do not expect to try to put five tons on a 1-ton truck. We do not
expect to try to issue several times as much money as this country
needs. It will be all right with us to tie to a 40 per cent gold base
and just say that the policy of this Government is, as it has been in
the past, that we would never issue currency that will be in excess
of a 40 per cent gold base.

I believe it is sound, and I believe that msany economists in the
United States will say so. But here is the prejudice. They will say,
“Take the Civil War; think about the greenbacks.” They went
down to almost nothing; and some of our frends claim now that those
greenbacks were backed by 40 per cent gold, which, of course, was a
mistake. They were not backed by 40 per cent gold. And in support
of that I want to insert an excerpt from the Encyclopaedia Americana,
page 427, volume 13, on the greenbacks issued during the Civil War.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)

February 25, 1862, $150,000,000 authorized; not receivable for import dues
nor payable by the Government as interest on its obligations.

June 11, 1862, and March 3, 1863, further issues were authorized; and on
January 3, 1864, they reached their maximum amount of $449,338,902. The
great inflation, the uncertain fortunes of the war, and the belief that even if
vietorious the United States neither could nor would pay its enormous debt
at face value, but would reduce or scale it, combined to depreciate the value of
the notes; throughout 1864 they were worth on an average only about 45 cents
on the dollar, and on one day, July 11, when Early was threatening Washington,
they dropped in panic to about 35 cents.

Mr. Parman. That statement shows that these greenbacks were
not backed by any 40 per cent gold. They had nothing behind
them. All they had behind them was the credit of this Nation; and
when General Early of the Southern Confederacy was about to take
Washington, this article discloses, the credit of the Nation was im-

aired, and when the credit of the Nation was impaired the green-

acks went down to 35 cents on the dollar. But when the war was
over and Secretary of the Treasury Sherman issued an order that
“hereafter these greenbacks shall not only be good for certain debts
that are specified, but they shall be good for all debts’’—I sent to
the Library and got a copy of that order; it was issued in 1879—from
that time on those greenbacks remained at 100 cents on the dollar,
and they have never gone down. In 1900 there were $346,000,000
worth of these greenbacks and Congress set aside $156,000,000 as a
gold reserve, and since that time they have had a gold reserve of 40
per cent behind those United States notes.

Well, there is nothing else behind them. There is no 60 per cent
eligible paper behind them. That is the same principle that we want
you to invoke here, except that the other 60 per cent in our case

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 21

will be backed by Government obligations—these service certificates
that are held by veterans of the World War. Now, if United States
notes are fiat money—of course, our plan would probably be called
fiat money; but our plan is no more fiat money than any other paper
currency that is now being circulated in this Nation, except the gold
certificates, which are 100 cents on the dollar. )

Now, we have $4,000,000,000 worth of gold in this Nation. That
statement can be verified by reports from the Treasury Department.
Four billion dollars’ worth of gold is enough to justify the issuance
of $10,000,000,000 worth of currency. But do we have $10,000,000,000
worth of currency in circulation? No; we have five and a half billion
dollars’ worth of currency in circulation. So it is not the gold stand-
ard of 40 per cent that our Nation is suffering from, but it is the
double gold standard that we are suffering from. If you would just
issue money as long as you had a 40 per cent gold base, we would
have plenty of money in circulation; and I venture to suggest that
this depression, if it happened at all, certainly would not have been
80 harmful and detrimental as it has been if that money had been
issued.

I want to insert in the record some excerpts from statements
recently gotten up by economists from Cornell University, Doctors
Pearson and Warren.

The Acting CrairMAN., Without objection, they will go in the
record.

Mr. Patman. Here is one statement:

The unemployment in the United States is variously estimated at from six to
eight million.

Since 1929, the decline in prices in England, France, Germany, Italy, have
been very similar, France 33 per cent; England, 28; Italy, 27; United States, 26;
and Germany, 22.

Since 1929, prices in China have risen 8 per cent. China ison a silver basis.
In the same period, prices in gold-using countries have declined from 22 to 33 per
cent. At the same time that other countries are feeling the effects of declining
prices, China is feeling the effects of rising prices. There is full employment
and profits are large. It does not follow that the prices in the gold-using coun-
tries would have been the same as the prices in China had these countries been
on a silver basis. The use of any metal as money changes the demand for it and
hence changes its value.

Here is a statement about the debts of the country, private and
public—a statement to the effect that all debts amount to about
$203,000,000,000. Therefore this $2,000,000,000 that we are asking
to put in circulation would only represent about 1 per cent of the
total public and private debts, and certainly 1 per cent would not be
too much.
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(The statement referred to is as follows:)

TaBLE 2.— Estimated public and privale debts of various classes in the United States
{000,000 omitted]

QGross public debt less sinking fund as-
sets of all classes of Government organ-
izations in the United States

Life in-
surance
Incorporated | Build- policy
places snd all |ingand| Bank | F8rm | Corpo-| joqns
Year other civil divi-| loan |loans?| DOt |rateliay ‘g
sions assets 1 gages ! |bilities®) [0
tNa-l States thu.n- mium
iona ies notes 6
Cities { Al
over | other
30,000 1| places
38346 | ?$372 [8$1,809 | 81, 3% $1,138 [$14, 041 19$3,320 ... $588
7834 (21,273 | 3,28 3, 2 3 7,684 107,858 \___..__. 1,141
71,662 | 5,680 | 6,970 | 8,695 | 41,782 |.o._.__ $76, 096 2,379
1,800 |........ 8,000 7,000 | 8,829 140,610 9,241 |_.._.._. 2,807
£,000 | 73,0007 9,000 | 7,000 35, 211 _ 3, 400

Figures in italics are estimates.

1 Financial statistics of citles having a population of over 30,000: 1929, United States Department of
Commerce, Bureau of the Census, p, 6.

¢ Statistical Abstract of the United States, 1930, Fifty-second number, pp. 220 and 277.

8 Comptroller of the Currency for 1930, Reported loans and discounts as of 1930 for banks, pp. 737 and
745, Statistical Abstract of the United States, 1912, pp. 622-625, 1922, pp. 516 and 521; 1924, p. 243; and 1930,
Pp. 267 and 271-273,

4 Yearbook of Agriculture, 1924, p. 190, reports the farm mortgages for 1920. Later data by E. Englund
and D. L. Wickens, of the United States Deevartment of Agriculture. .

¢ Furnished through the courtesy of E. White, chief statistician, office of Commissioner of Internal
Revenue, United States Treasury.

¢ Insurance Yearbooks of the Spectator Co., and furnished through the courtesy of W. A, Berridge, of
the Metropolitan Life Insurance Co.

H"Qiﬁancial Statistics of State Governments: 1929, Bureau of the Census, p. 3.

91910,

101920,

Extremely rough estimates of the total indebtedness are shown in Table 3. The
total debt is approximately $1,700 per capita, or about one-half of the national
wealth in 1929, If the value of commodities is to drop one-third and remain at
that level, the debt would become about 75 per cent of the value of the property,
So much of this can never be collected that it is probable that the lenders would
have a greater buying power if they were paid in full at a price level of 150. The
usual argument for reducing wages is that a dollar has more buying power. This
sa.Iﬁ}e argument might be applied to debts which are the most serious result of
deflation.

TasBLE 3.— Rough approzimation of public and private debts (from Table 2)

Debt ‘Ai)%‘ﬁggst *| Per cent |Percapita

810 5403 2214 103 1 - U $76 37.4 $618
Urban mortgages 1. o e e cceecaaec—en————— 37 18.2 301
Bank loans. - 35 17.3 284
State, county, and local. o imceaac—————— 21 10.3 171
National - 18 8.9 146
Farm mortgages. 9 4.4 73
Life insurance policy loans and premium Notes. _....ooceveecmeancn-n- 3 15 24
Retail instaliment paper 2. _ . o .ooeunn . 3 15 24
Pawn brokers loans and unlawful loans of all kinds ? 1 .5 8
Total e e mee—eemmecmmeeacmeeemaemcmenen 203 100.0 1,649

1 Based on estimates furnished through the courtesy of George Terborgh of the Brookings Institution.

? Based on reports of the National Association of Finance companies.

e Ryan, ¥. W,, Family Finance in the United States, the Journal of Business of the University of Chicago,
vol. III, No. 4, pt. 1, p. 404, October, 1930.
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The decline in commodity prices has resulted in many business failures. Dur-
ing the last two years 3,635 banks have suspended, with deposits of $2,624,000,000.
In the same period, 54,640 business failures have occurred, with liabilities of
$1,405,000,000.

EFFECT OF DECLINING PRICES ON HOME OWNERS

The home owner’s security is in the value of a home. If commodity prices fall
go that the home can be built for 25 per cent less than he paid, his equity is gone
unless he paid more than 25 per cent down. But when all the bankrupt properties
are thrown on the market, buyers disappear as if by magic, and the multitude of
sellers depress prices so that an owner who paid 50 per cent down may see his
equity disappear. In such a time it is well to remember that well-constructed,
well-located homes have a permanent value even if they are unsalable for a time.

Mr, Patman. The next statement shows farm wages by the month,
with board. It shows that the decline in farm wages has been about
50 per cent in the last year or two, because commodity prices have
gone down so.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)

During the World War period, wholesale prices in the United States have
dec{ined more than one-half since 1920, and union wage rates are beginning to
decline.

FARM WAGHES

Farm wages for various States are shown in Tables 1, 2 and 3. Farm wages
are a compromise between city wages and farm prices. In States distant from
industrial centers, farm wages follow farm prices fairly closely. In States that
are near industrial centers, farm» wages are influenced more by city wages than
by farm prices. For example, in 1919 union wage rates were 58 per cent above
pre-war. Prices paid to farmers were more than double pre-war, and wages in
North Dakota were 86 per cent above pre-war, but in New York State only 76
per cent above. For 1931, union wages were much more than double pre-war,
but farm wages in North Dakota were below pre-war, and in New York were 42
per cent above pre-war.

The farm wages paid in Alabama average $11.83 per month in addition to
board. This is below pre-war. A considerable number of persons feel that the
present depression is a proper punishment for luxurious living. If this is the
case, conditions in Alabama ought to be good. Living could searcely beluxuri-
ous enough to be injurious on $12 per month.

TABLE 1.—Farm wages by the month with board, 19101931 !

New | Pennsyl- Ala- North United
Year York venia | bama | Y°Xas Tows | Dakota | OTOEOR | gtates
$19.75 $13.5 $18. 7 $290.34 $30. 08 $31.40 $20.41
18.75 13.00 18. 00 28, 00 29. 00 32.00 19, 68
19.20 13.70 18. 40 28, 30 28, 90 31.00 19, 85
19, 80 13.70 19.00 29. 60 30. 30 31.00 20, 48
20.60 14. 40 19, 20 30.70 31.00 3100 21,27
20, 40 13. 00 19, 10 30. 10 31,20 32,00 20,90
21.00 12. 50 18.70 31.10 32,00 31.30 21,08
24,00 12, 50 20, 40 34,10 33,20 34.50 23. 04
30. 00 186, 60 25,00 41,00 41,00 44.00 28. 64
34.00 21. 20 31.00 50. 00 52,00 58,00 35.12
37.80 25, 50 38. 80 55. 00 56. 60 64.00 40. 14
47.00 29, 30 42,00 66. 35 70.00 68. 00 47,24
35. 00 17.00 26. 00 39. 60 40. 00 44, 50 30. 25
33.00 17.60 24,20 36. 80 38.70 43. 50 29,31
38.00 19,90 28. 30 43. 30 40. 30 52, 50 33.09
39. 24 21, 67 29.33 43.82 41,92 45,93 33.34
39. 42 23.46 27.75 44, 58 43.17 45,79 33,88
40.63 22,00 28, 67 45.79 44,17 49, 25 34.85
40. 21 21.08 26, 83 46, 92 44, 58 49. 96 34.93
38.83 21. 50 29, 54 47.37 45.12 48.17 34.96
40. 08 21,17 29,13 47. 42 43. 96 50. 46 35,16
38.83 17,83 25,88 45,00 35.63 46.29 31,57
20, 46 11.83 19. 08 32. 96 25.25 33.08 23.84

! The quarterly wages published by the United States Department of Agriculture were weighted in the
following manner to obtain the average yearly wage rate: Apr. 1, July 2, Oct. 2, and the following Jan. 1.

Index Numbers of Wages, 1840-1926. Monthly Labor Review, United States Buresu of Labor Sta-
tistics, Vol. 26, No. 2, p. 332, February, 1928, and Warren, G. F., and Pearson, ¥. A., Purchasing Power of
‘Wages, Farm Economlies, No. 68, p. 1438, November, 1930.
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TABLE 2.—~Index numbers of wages, 1910-1931

[1910~14=100]
Farm wages by the month with board Earn-
Union ili\ggvgf
Year New | Penn-| 4pq North United | rates | YOrk
York “3,?' beme | Te388 [ Towa |y iial OTEZOR| giotes %:ﬁ‘;{s

201 153 155 162 146 161 172
182 186 131 138 183 118 147 155
142 149 87 102 112- 84 106 17

Mr. Parman., Now, these farmers during good times voted bonds
to build schoolhouses and construct roads and make other public
improvements. They did it on the basis of 20-cent cotton and more
than a dollar a bushel for wheat. Now, the citizen who holds these
bonds does not have a right to take a hundred-dollar bond of that
farmer and strike out “$100”’ and put ‘“$400” there; neither does
the bondholder have a right to strike out ‘‘6 per cent interest”’ and
put ‘“24 per cent interest’’ there. But by reason of contracting the
currency, and by reason of the low velocity of money and credits,
the dollar has become so dear that it is equal to that same thing—those
farmers having to pay $400 instead of $100 in commodities, and 24
per cent interest instead of 6 per cent interest.

So before we can ever get this country back, I plead with you that
something must be done to put money in circulation, and new money
that will stimulate trade and cause commodity values to rise, in order
that people may be able to pay their debts.

Doctor Pearson and Doctor Warren say:

NO ONE GAINS BY DEFLATION

All action, public or private, that is based on the idea that some person or group
of persons are to blame for the present situation, is unsound. All action that
assumes that the losses which one is sustaining are due to gains being made by
some one else is equally unsound. The losses are unequal, but practically every-
one loses. The trouble is that civilization has not yet progressed far enough to
invent a stable measure of value. Not long ago, an outbreak of bubonic plague
was blamed on individuals. It is now known that the trouble was due to the
lack of development of science or education, or both. Economic diseases are due
to a lack of development of economic science and education. Vast sums of money
have been spent on chemical and medical research. Very little has been spent
on economic research. The little science that has been developed in economics
has not become common knowledge, as, for example, the knowledge about
bacteria.

Economic troubles are not acts of Providence any more than polluting a stream
with typhoid is an act of Providence. Both are acts of man and can be remedied,
when there is sufficient knowledge.
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I have here a statement of monetary gold. This statement is from
1880 down to date. The first column shows the total money in circu-
lation; the next is the monetary gold coin and bullion; the next, the
total monetary circulation; the next is the individual deposits; then
the percentage of gold to total money; and then the monetary circula-
tion per dollar of gold.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)

TaBLE 3.—Monetary gold, money in circulation, and bank deposits in the United
States on June 30, 18801931

Monetary | pq) Totalindi-| “opeat | sirouta | Deposit
. Total gold coin al mon- | Total indi- age o circula- eposits
Period of year money ! and bul- etary circu- | vidual de- gold to tion per [per dollar
v Hon t lation 2 posits * total dollar of | of geld
money ! gold
$1, 488, 000 $563, 000 { $1, 222, 000 37.8 $2.17 $5.31
1, 845, 000 699,000 | 1,628, 000 37.9 2.33 7.10
2,906,000 | 1,349,000 | 2, 596, 000 46. 4 1,92 8.00
4,722,000 | 2,290,000 | 3,702, 48.5 1.62 9.26
8,422,000 | 4,029,000 ; 4,861,000 47.8 1.21 11.05
1350000 | 476,000 | 1,114 000 AT A
) 350, , , 114, . . 5.31
1, 409, 000 507,000 | 1,174,000 36.0 2.32 5. 44
1,472, 000 543,000 | 1,230, 000 36.9 2,27 ——-
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the Annual Report of the Comptroller of the Currency, pp. 128 and 146. December, 1831.
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Whenever the countries again establish a free gold basis, the tendency to
hoard gold will be greater than before the war.

Banks in the United States and in other countries will, for some years, wish
to maintain a liquid position so that they will not again be called on to sell
%ecllllrlliges at a lost in order to get cash. This means that high cash reserves will

e he

In some regions, there is a shortage of banks so that a much larger amount
of money will be kept in homes than formerly was the case. For some time,
fear of banks will increase the tendency to keep cash rather than bank accounts.

Because of low profits, many banks are introducing a charge for checks. This
will tend to reduce the number of small accounts and reduce payments by check.

Mr. PatmMaN, By looking at this chart you will find that since 1880
the monetary circulation per dollar of gold has gone down from $2.17
to 97 cents. In other words, we have more gold than we have currency
in circulation. It is not the 40 per cent gold standard that is hurting
us, but it is that 80 and 100 per cent gold standard that has been
causing us so much trouble.

I think the members of the committee will find this statement to be
very interesting. It was prepared by Doctors Pearson and Warren
of Cornell University.

I have another statement here from the same gentlemen. They
say:

Beginning in May, 1920, prices whlch were 244 per cent of pre-war started to

decline, and did not stop until prices reached 136 in June, 1921. This was the
begmnmg of the agricultural depression, of which the end is not yet in sight.

This was just prepared a short time ago.

Tens of thousands of young men returned from France married, went in debt,
and started farming. Many are now paying interest on a debt that it is impossible
for them to liquidate.

So, in inflating the currency and in cheapening the dollar, so to
sgeak, you are permitting people to pay their debts; some of them on
the same basis that those debts were contracted. You will say, ““ Yes,
but won’t the creditor receive less?” Possibly so; but it is better to
receive less than nothing at all. You will say, “Won’t the man who
has fixed wages receive less in commodities for his dollars?’’ Yes,
he will receive less; but it is better for him to receive less than not to
have any dollars to buy those commodities with. So I suggest to you,
my friends, that one og the main reasons for the passage of this legisla-~
tion is for the reflation feature that is involved, in order that money
may be put into circulation and people will have sufficient money to
do business on.

The Federal Reserve Bulletin for March, 1932, has this statement
in it. I will not read the whole statement, but will just read the con-
clusion:

On the basis of these excess reserves, the Federal reserve banks could issue

3,500,000,000 of credit if the demand were for currency, and 4,000,000,000 if it
were for éepomts at the reserve banks.

There is plenty of money right there if you want to change this
plan and adopt some plan similar to Senator Thomas’s. The Federal
Reserve Board says they have got sufficient gold reserves to justify
the issuance of three and a hal% billion dollars more money, and it
could safely be done that way. But what we want to do is to con-
vert $2,000,000,000 noncirculating Government obligation into a
$2,000,000,000 circulating obligation. Government bonds do not cir-
culate and they do not affect the price level; but United States notes
as currency will circulate, and they will affect the price level. And
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this country, I repeat, can not possibly come back until something
is done to cause commodity prices to rise.

You will say, “What about impairing the credit of our great
Nation? Permit me to suggest—not for the purpose of suggesting
that we should be extravagant—that $400,000,000,000 represents the
national wealth of our Nation. Four hundred billion dollars. I
received that information lately, from the best source, I guess, in
the antihoarding drive that is being conducted through the news-
papers. Representations were made by the committee appointed
by the President of the United States that the wealth of our Nation
is $400,000,000,000. What is the debt? How much are the debts?
We owe $18,000,000,000. That is the ratio, you might say of 22%
to 1 or equal to a $22,500 business owning $1,000. That is the ratio.

Now, our indebtedness is only 4 per cent of our national wealth.
After the Civil War it was 10% per cent. Of course that is no reason
why we should increase it, but it is just to let you know that we should
not be alarmed about it now. France owes 20 per cent of her national
wealth, and England owes 40 per cent of her national wealth.

I mention that not for the purpose of encouraging extravagance,
but to let you know that in these arguments that are being made that
the credit of our Nation is being impaired, certainly those gentlemen
should take into consideration the wealth of our Nation and the
indebtedness against it, before making such statements as that.

Now, if members of the committee desire to ask me any questions,
I shall do my very best to answer them.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. Are there any questions?

Mr. Hizn. Mr. Patman, you speak of issuing about $2,000,000,000
of United States notes on the basis of the monetary gold that the
United States now has. How much monetary gold have we in the
United States?

Mr. Parman. We have $4,000,000,000 in this country.

Mr. Hirr. T mean in the Treasury of the United States?

Mr. Patuan. In the Treasury of the United States, I do not know
the exact amount now, but I can take one item and show you where
you can get enough from that one item alone.

There is $1,600,000,000 worth of gold certificates outstanding.
They are backed 100 per cent by gold. Six hundred million dollars
would back those 40 per cent. There is a billion dollars of idle gold
right there that would justify the issuance of two and one-half billion
dollars in currency.

You will say, “Is 40 per cent enough?” Two per cent is enough
on your bank checks. When you put your money in a bank, if 2
per cent of the depositors go there and get their money, the other 98
per cent have not got any money there. Two per cent is enough for
the banks. Certainly 40 per cent ought to be-enough for the Nation.

We have other witnesses here who will be heard on that question.

Now, of course, Mr. Connery, of Massachusetts, is one of the pro-
ponents of this legislation, and Mr. Rankin and Mr. Kvale also, and
they want to be heard; but I would like for Senator Owen to be heard
at this time, 1f the members of the committee have no objection.

Mr. Ragon. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that Mr. Patman yield to
Senator Owen, because I would like to ask him several questions,
and I do not want to take the time now.

Mr. Parman. I will yield to Senator Owen. Will that be satis-
factory, Mr. Chairman?
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The Acting CHAIRMAN, Yes.

Mr. Lewis. I would like to ask Mr. Patman one question. Mr.
Patman referred to a very interesting incident in Texas, where some
oil and gas people advertised to the farmers, describing a situation
something like this: ‘““Here is gas and oil that we would like to sell,
and you have calves and chickens that you want to sell, but neither
of us has any money; so bring in your calves and chickens and we
will give you oil and gas for them.” Do you know anything more
about that incident and what its developments were?

Mr. PatMan. No; I do not. I know that it is very inconvenient
for people to exist without money as a medium of exchange.

Mr. Lewis. There were not further developments?

Mr, ParMan. No. Advertisements have been appearing in the
Houston papers. By the way, you know, oil in east Texas has been
cheaper than water 1n west Texas during the last few months.

Mr. Raingy. Are you going to have some witness on the stand
who can give us the exact amount of the gold reserve, the exact
amount of Treasury notes and certificates, and how much is held
against them, and why?

Mr. Patman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rainey. Or do you want me to ask you those questions?

Mr. Parman. If it is not developed by Senator Owen’s testimony,
or one other witness that we have, I will get those figures from the
Treasury report. They are available.

Mr. Rainey. But you will have a witness?

Mr. Patman. Yes; we will have one.

Mr. Rainey. From whom we can get those figures?

Mr. Patman. Oh, yes.

Mr. Rainey. And you would prefer to have me wait and get that
testimony from him?

Mr. PatmaN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rainey. And what witness will that be?

. Mr, Paruan. I think Senator Owen will be able to give you those
gures,

Mr. Rainey. All right.

The Acring CralRMAN. Mr. Patman, if you will excuse yourself,
we will hear Senator Owen and you may come back later.

I would like to state, for the benefit of members of the committee
who were not here when we took the matter up, that on motion of
Mr. Hawley it was suggested that the chairman should control and
regulate the hearing; that in deference to the suggestion of some of
the Members of Congress, Mr. Patman, Mr. Rankin, Mr. Kvale,
Mr. Connery, and others, who said that they would like to have a
committee to present their case, the Chair announced that the policy
would be for the committee to meet at 10 o’clock and go until 12.30,
and not have afternoon sessions; that these proponents who are
interested could select a committee of two or three, or whatever
number they desire, to present their witnesses; and that when they
shall have concluded, then the opposition to the measure will be given
a hearing, and then the proponents will be given a rebuttal. So, if
you gentlemen, after we adjourn to-day, will agree on your committee,
you can then present your witnesses.

Mr. Parman. We shall be very glad to do that.

Here is one point that I overlooked:
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The Veterans of Foreign Wars presented the other day petitions
from more than two and one-half million citizens of the United
States asking for this legislation to be passed. I have already filed,
and other Members of the House have filed, petitions; and the peti-
tions that we now have, and those that have already been filed, will
contain more than 5,000,000 names of citizens from every com-
munity in the United States—not all veterans—asking for the pay-
ment of these certificates.

Mr. CrowTHER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask one question
at this time, due to the opening statement of Mr. Patman. You
rather laid the burden upon the committee of preparing and submit-
ting this legislation which was known as the adjusted compensation
act—the committee and the Congress, I think you said. But is it
not a fact that the representatives of the American Legion and other
kindred societies appearing before us at that time wholeheartedly
supported that proposition of the 20-year adjusted compensation
certificate?

Mr. Parman. I understand they did, except the Veterans of
Foreign Wars. I understand the other organizations did accept it;
but I was not a Member of Congress at that time, and of course I
am not familiar with that personally.

Mr. Rankin. Mr, Chairman, Senator Thomas has suggested, and
I think the suggestion is a wise one, that we ask the chairman to
invite the economists of the Federal reserve system and also of the
Treasury Department to come here after to-day and hear this argu-
ment, for the reason that we might want to propound some questions
to them or they might want to have some propounded to us.

The Acting CrHArrMAN., Gentlemen, it is the intention of the
Chair, when the opposition is heard, to invite the Secretary of the
Treasury, the Comptroller of the Currency, Mr. Meyer, the chairman
of the Federal Reserve Board, and General Hines, to appear before
the committee; and then, of course, the proponents will be given an
opportunity in rebuttal.

Mr. Rankin. What Senator Thomas has in mind, and what 1 had
in mind, is for them to hear the arguments in favor of this legislation,
in order that we may have the benefit of their reactions to what is
said here.

The Acming CuairMaN, Of course I will be glad for those gentle-
men to be present, but I do not think that we could ask them to
stay here during the hearings.

Mr. Racgon. The testimony will be printed.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. And I have no doubt, as suggested by
Mr. Ragon, that those gentlemen, before they appear, will read the
testimony that is now being introduced before the committee, and
they can, if they see fit, answer any suggestions.

» Senator Owen, the committee will be glad to hear you now.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT L. OWEN, WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. OweN. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I feel
it a duty to the country and to the soldiers of the late war to appear
here when they invited me to do so; and I am here under a sense of
very deep obligation—to these young men who were taken from their
homes, put into concentration camps, shipped to the battlefields of
Europe, and went through the scenes of unspeakable horror in defense
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of the interests and welfare of the people of the United States. It
is impossible to express in adequate terms the obligation of the people
of the United States to these men. I speak of them with great respect
and with the greatest affection. My familiarity with a certain branch
of this question—the financial system—was probably the occasion of
my being invited to appear.

I founded the First National Bank of Muskogee in 1890, and I was
president of it for 10 years. I was for eight years chairman of the
Committee on Banking and Currency of the United States Senate,
in the first year of which service it became my duty to frame the
Federal reserve bill adopted by the Senate, which was substituted
for the House bill and accepted by the House. The first draft of
the bill drawn by me and printed in May, 1913, and a draft made
under direction of the chairman of the Banking Committee of the
House were reconciled, redrawn, and simultaneously submitted in
identical form to the two Houses.

In that act was established a system of currency which has be-
come the standard of the world. We are no longer on the old
gold basis, gentlemen of the committee. We are supposed to be
on a gold basis. But the American dollar is based on commodity
value, and the gold is only used for purposes of redemption, and the
redemption feature does not take place as a physical fact. It is
merely a bookkeeping entry to preserve the relationships to each
other of the 12 reserve banks.

Not long since—several months ago—the public press announced
that Reginald McKenna, formerly (%hancellor of the Exchequer of
Great Britain, and for a long time president of the London City and
Midland Bank, one of the very great banks of the world, with 3,000
branches and with over two thousand millions of deposits, said in an
address that the gold dollar was no longer the standard in the world;
it was the American Federal reserve bank dollar. And the reason for
that was that the Federal reserve system has required these Federal
reserve notes that now constitute the bulk of our currency to be issued
against commodity bills, The structure of that act is such that a
farmer with a thousand bushels of wheat could go to his bank with a
warehouse receipt for that wheat as security to his note—his personal
promise to pay—and that note, indorsed by his member bank, would
be transferred to the reserve bank, the reserve bank would transfer
it to the Federal reserve agent, the Federal reserve agent would hand
back a thousand dollars of United States Treasury notes, promises
to pay. That thousand dollars in effect would be transferred from the
Treasury of the United States to the farmer at the point of production.
In other words, that money was emitted against actual value pro-
duced in the country for the purpose of moving that commerce to
market and to the point of consumption.

This is a very important consideration, and one which has a very
great bearing upon the question before you; because I take it that
there is no member of the committee, or of Congress, who would not be
glad to pay these men the amount which they, I think, very justly
claim, if it could be done advantageously to the United States, at a
profit to the United States, and not at a cost to the United States.

I wish to show to the committee, if I am able to do so, that the
payment of the soldier compensation at this time would be a veritable
godsend to the people of the United States, entirely independently
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of any soldier who receives it—the so-called bonus. It should not be
called a bonus, I take it. It is a just obligation, not a bonus.

There are pending before the Congress of the United States a num-
ber of bills proposing to stabilize commodity values in this country.
That is another form of saying ‘‘to give stability to the purchasing
power of the dollar in this country.” I need not tell this committee
that the dollar, which we supposed to have great stability, being based
upon the gold standard, so called, is now buying $1.50 worth of com-
modity values measured against the average of 550 commodities in
the wholesale markets. But when you come to deal with the dollars
in terms of other forms of property, 1t is not an increase of 50 per cent
in purchasing power, nor an increase of 100 per cent in purchasing
power, or of 200 per cent, or 300, or 400. The average value of stocks
on the New York Stock Exchange now, taking the 90 standard stocks
ordinarily used with the Dow-Jones index, shows that the dollar to-day
will buy approximately 500 per cent of what it did two and a half years
ago. United States Steel, one of the greatest of all of our industrial
companies, has its stock now selling so that the dollar will buy six
times as much, or seven times as much, United States Steel stock as it
did two and a half years ago. It is buying more than ten times as
much National City Bank stock-—one of the greatest banks in the
world—as it would buy in the summer of 1929.

These facts are of very great importance. Something happened to
the United States and its financial structure, its credit structure, in
the fall of 1929—a colossal misfortune. There had been an era of
great construction of factories, residences, etc., of all kinds from 1922
to 1929. Probably fifty or sixty billions were expended in actual
construction during those years, and during those same years the
industrial companies, taking advantage of a prosperous condition,
when credit was at a low interest rate, and easily obtained, sold their
stocks and bonds to the public under conditions of high-powered sales-
manship, this vast advertising, embracing from 10 to 30 per cent of
the entire columns of the leading papers in the United States, so that
they sold, as Doctor Goldenweiser testified before the Committee on
Banking and Currency, over $50,000,000,000 of securities, not in-
cluding refinancing, between the years 1922 and 1929. They accu-
mulated over twenty billions of cash reserves, and they loaned these
cash reserves to the public, in order that the people might obtain the
credit with which to buy these stocks and bonds on margin. The
people were led by the lure of the rising market to come in in increasing
numbers, until finally there were from fifteen to sixteen million share-
holders who had bought shares of the industrial properties of this.
country. These stocks were issued in increasing volume, from about
300,000,000 shares in 1923 to over 1,200,000,000 shares in 1931,

Shares were very abundant, but on the bull market they were
selling far above their intrinsic value; selling at 20 times their earn-
ings—30, 40, 50 times their earnings—Radio, having no net earnings

- at all, from a speculative fever, was selling at $550 a share. Split
five times, it is now selling for $7 a share. International Combustion
Engineering, which was selling at 103, and declared by its proponents
to be a stock that was going to 500, with great prospects of earnings,
cﬁllapsed under this debacle, until now it 1s selling for less than $1 a
share.
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Something happened to the purchasing power of the dollar,
in terms of stocks and bonds, that deserves the critical consideration
and the microscopic examination of those charged with the preserva-
tion and protection of the business of this Republic.

The market became increasingly vulnerable because of the expan-
sion and inflation of the values or prices of these stocks and bonds,
because of the expansion of credit in the form of brokers’ loans, which
finally reached the colossal figures of eight billion five hundred and
odd millions of dollars, 90 per cent of which was subject to summary
call and liquidation within 24 hours. It is impossible to conceive of
a credit structure made more vulnerable than that.

It was testified by Mr. Harold Aron before the Committee on the
Judiciary in the House of Representatives, in considering short selling,
on H. R. No. 4, Mr. LaGuardia’s bill, that he knew of 20 great bear
operators who cooperated in the fall of 1929 for the purpose of raiding
that market. The records show a very remarkable circumstance to
which I have the honor to call your attention. It was this: That in
the week beginning Qctober 23, 1929, there was withdrawn on account
of ““out-of-town banks” and ‘‘on account of others’ (principally the
great industrial companies and great individuals who had accumulated
vast holdings of cash) $2,380,000,000 requiring the summary sale
within 24 hours of the stocks held on margin behind those loans.
Approximately, it meant that within that week there had to be sold
and buyers found, for cash, stock of somewhere around thirty-five
hundred million dollars. New York banks had to come to the relief
of the stock market to prevent a collapse. There were 68,000,000
shares sold in the eight days beginning October 23-—an average of
nearly 10,000,000 shares a day. Within five weeks there was with-
drawn from that market $4,500,000,000 of credit, which was destroyed
and vanished, which ceased to exist, by the simple process of requiring
the loans to be paid and summarily liquidated. It involved a huge
transfer of property and property rights under forced sales.

The loss from the high to the low under that particular movement,
at that particular time, amounted to over $24,000,000,000, distributed
among fifteen or sixteen million stockholders scattered throughout
the United States, affecting moreover the property value of men who
had no part whatever in speculating on the stock exchange—men
who had bought the stock with their savings, under the advice of their
bankers that it was a good purchase.

Up to this present time over eight thousand millions of dollars of
credit has been withdrawn from behind those margined stocks, and
the loss of value in the stocks listed on the New York Stock Exchange
alone amounts to more than $60,000,000,000, divided among fifteen
or sixteen million stockholders from the Atlantic to the Pacific.

The effect of these credit contractions breaking down the credit
structure of the United States was visited also upon every other stock
exchange in the United States—The Consolidated Stock Exchange in
New York, the Curb in New York, the exchanges of Boston, Phila-
delphia, Baltimore, Pittsburgh, Cleveland, Chicago, and others to the
extreme end of this country. The losses in property values due to
the breaking down of the credit structure of America will amount to
not less than $150,000,000,000. It is not a permanent loss. It does
involve permanent losses to the individuals who are compelled to
liquidate. Those losses to them will be transferred in actual property

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 33

to others who have stronger hands. It is a common phrase on Wall
Street to speak of stocks being transferred to ‘‘stronger hands,”
which means the creditor, the sagacious trader, the one who knows
how to play that game skillfully and who commands cash and credit.

The total debts of the United States are now estimated to be about
one hundred and fifty billions. The total property of the United
States was estimated in January, 1929, to be about four hundred
billions. It would now be about two hundred and fifty billions, allow-
ing for these losses. With the one hundred and fifty billions of debts
remaining, with the dollar increasing its purchasing power, not 50
per cent but 100 per cent, 200 per cent, in ordinary property such as
real estate—it is a question whether or not the debts which are owned
do not cover substantially the values that remain.

But this is a transitory period, and must not be taken as a finality,
because the property of the people of the United States at last—their
fields, their forests, their mines and their factories, and their intelli~
gent, industrious workers—are all here. The thing which has
happened is that the purchasing power of the dollar has been interfered
with in the most serious way. I want to call your attention to what is
really ‘“the dollar”’ that we should consider. The stabilization bills
proposing to stabilize the value of the dollar found it necessary to
consider that question.

What is the “dollar”—*the means of payment,” the means by
which the business of this country is transacted? Is it the gold dollar
or the paper money that we use?

That money, currency, which is pocket money, and till money,
and vault money, only functions in a small way. It probably does
not transact more than thirty-five or forty billions per annum. But
the check on the deposit in 1929, which was recorded as interbank
checks, represented seven hundred and thirteen billions—seven hun-
dred and thirteen times as much, and more, than the actual currency
which all the banks of the United States at that time possessed.
The real dollar of the country is the checlk on the deposit. That check
dollar has shrunk at this time over three hundred bilions per annum—
or over a billion dollars a day of our ephemeral check money. These
exchanges only represent however the interbank checks. The intra-
bank checks and the obviated checks would raise that volume to
approximately nine hundred billions in 1929—in other words, about
$3,000,000,000 a day for every working day in the year. That has
now gone down to probably not much over half of what it was then.
So we have suffered a loss of check currency of fifteen hundred millions
a day—assuming the average life of a check is two days our loss of
money circulating as checks would reach $3,000,000,000.

The check functions as money. It is money, in the true sense of
the word. When I take a check of a hundred dollars and give it to
the hotel in payment and that hotel puts it in its accounts, it goes
to the various banks; it functions as money. There is no charge
under the Federal reserve system for collection of checks except in
special cases, and the check is the money of the country that trans-
acts 95, 96, to 97 per cent of all the business in this country; and
anything which interferes with the freedom of the check and its issue
is responsible for the conditions which we are now afflicted with in
this country.

What has happened to the checking account? The banks, all told,
have twenty-nine billions of time deposits, which may be converted
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into demand deposits but ordinarily are not, and may be disregarded
for the purpose of this discussion. They have about twenty-one
billions of demand deposits subject to check. But the colossal losses
due to the credit hurricane or tornado that struck the stock exchange,
and interfered with the credit structure of the United States, have
made every depositor in every bank apprehensive about his affairs.

He does not feel free to spend his money or use the check. He
does not want to spend it beyond the amount that his necessities
require. Many of them became apprehensive of the banks. Indeed,
over 4,000 of the banks failed as an immediate consequence of this
breakdown of credit in New York just described. The banks were
frightened by the depositors withdrawing money for hoarding and
the terrible shrinkage of property value and personal worth. The
depositors withdrew over $1,200,000,000 for hoarding in 1931, and
that money was supplied by the Federal reserve system.

The banks are afraid now to lend their money. They have less
than $1,000,000,000 against $50,000,000,000 of deposits.

‘There was a man in Tupelo, Miss., named Clark, a banker. His
depositors began to come in and demand their money and he saw
that it meant the ruin of that bank. It had ruined several banks in
his neighborhood. He had the courage and the American common
sense to take the leading newspaper of his city and put out an “ad”
in big heavy type to the effect that he did not intend to pay any
depositor in cash upon his checks except for the purpose of paying
taxes, buying groceries, and the other normal uses of money; that he
was not going to allow a small number to take all the cash out of
his bank and leave his other depositors without any cash. He was
going to conduct that bank in a common-sense way and protect all
the depositors and unless they supported him in that, he would close
the bank. The people supported him unanimously and Mr. Clark
won & victory of common sense and carried on his bank business
without interruption.

A great many of these banks which failed, failed because of the lack
of confidence on the part of the depositors. So we have had created a
condition where the banks are refusing to lend, where the depositors
are refusing to spend, where people who have currency in their pockets
are unwilling to part with it or issue ‘check money’’ and we have so
serious a congestion and so serious a lack of currency to carry out
the transactions of the country that this Nation isin a state of partial
industrial paralysis, in part—but not altogether. This country is still
producing approximately $60,000,000,000 annually of value. But
that is a far cry from what this country was producing in 1928 and
1929, when they were producing $90,000,000,000 of values.

Now, I have made this preliminary sketch, a sort of a charcoal
sketch, to show the reason why I regard the payment of the soldier
bonus as a Godsend to this country. We have made vain efforts to
restore prosperity in this country by the organization of the Finance
Corporation last fall. It served a useful purpose in helping those who
are in distress for debt and it served the purpose of a moratorium to
that extent, just as we extended a moratorium to the European
nations. And they had a right to demand it. Europe had a moral
right to ask it because our own action in this country had increased
their debt to us (in terms of commodities) approximately $11,000,000,-
000. That is why they went off the gold standard. It is perfectly
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easy to understand. They were entirely justified in going off the gold
standard.

I am strongly opposed to yielding $1 to Europe on the war debts.
But I do not want to take.from Europe dollars that are worth $1.50
in commodities as a result of our own conduct in this country. I
regard that as unfair and unjust and it will not be done, because these
things are going to correct themselves. They are going to be cor-
rected now, I hope, by the Congress of the United States. They can
be corrected and they can be corrected quickly.

It is my deliberate judgment, and I say it under a sense of solemn
responsibility, that the most important way in which you can reach
this difficulty now is to emit this money in payment of the soldier
bonus, not for the mere sake of the soldiers, although they deserve
every consideration, but for the sake of the business men of this
country, for the sake of the banks and the debtors, for the sake of
balancing the Budget that has given us so much trouble. In emit-
ting such currency clear cut provision should be made by statute for
withdrawing and canceling such money when the immediate emer-
gency has passed.

What is the trouble with the Budget, I pray you? Isit not because
the income of the people of the United States has dropped from
$90,000,000,000 to $60,000,000,000 and therefore all forms of revenue
have been cut off? If you had a production now of $90,000,000,000
instead of $60,000,000,000, you would have an income making it
unnecessary to-day to pass these taxes which have so distressed and
disturbed the Congress in their effort to adjust the situation con-
scientiously and wisely.

How can you restore this country to activity until you remove the
fear on the part of the banker, on the part of the depositor, whose
check constitutes 95 per cent of the money in this country? How
can you do it unless you remove the fear?

Well, we have attempted to remove the fear by putting on a cam-
paign of exhortation. I am in favor of exhortation. I have tried
“to exhort” a little in that direction, but I never thought that exhor-
tation was sufficient. It is not enough to tell a man who is about
to drown to take courage; but, for God’s sake, throw him a life pre-
server. That is what is needed right now—more money.

There are various ways in which that can be done. It can be done
by emitting notes from the Treasury, as is proposed by the bill under
discussion for current expense, or for construction of public works.
It can be done in another way which I think would be more judicious
I mean by that, the issuance of and the payment of these bills and
accounts by Federal reserve notes secured by United States bonds,
retained by the United States but putin the hands of the reserve banks
and pledged as security for the Federal reserve notes.

(See Exhibit 1.)

Another way which has been suggested in the Senate of paying it
is by requiring the Federal reserve banks to emit Federal reserve
bank notes against 2 per cent bonds. I think that that should be
examined very critically, because to ask Congress to compel a bank
owned by the member banks to incur the obligation of emitting two
billions of its own notes, its ‘‘ promises to pay’’ secured by 2 per cent
bonds is liable to raise a controversial question. The question is apt
to arise whether or nor under the fifth amendment to the Constitu-
tion, the Congress of the United States would have the power to
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require this corporation owned by the member banks to assume such
special obligations. But those banks could, as agents of the United
States, be required to receive bonds they should be 3 or 4 per cent
bonds and to deliver those bonds to the Federal reserve agents and
receive (on those bonds as security, Federal reserve notes. Those
Federal reserve notes are not bank notes. They are far from being
bank notes. They are promises of the United States to pay.

This note [indicating note] says: ‘“The United States of America
will pay to the bearer on demand $10.” It is a Treasury note but
ca.]leg a ‘“Federal reserve note.” But it is a Treasury note that has
the safeguard of being handled through the reserve banks. It is a
Treasury note that under the terms of the Federal reserve system
requires a backing of gold. I wish to say to the committee that I do
not regard the question of gold as having any serious importance in
this matter, and if you wﬂF pardon me, I will with extreme brevity
give a reason why.

To start with, there are eleven billions of gold in the world and the
United States has five billions of it; not four billions, as Mr. Patman
said, but five billions, approximately. France has three billions, and
the other 52 nations of the world have about three billions.

The real value of gold, which is primarily a commodity, is the
monetary demand on gold. The industrial demand on gold is only
about $20,000,000 per annum. The actual output will average some-
where around $300,000,000 per annum. About $280,000,000 per
annum is required by the monetary demand for gold.

Well, with various nations going off the gold standard and others
following suit, gold is not in the same urgent demand as it was before.
If you will examine the extent to which we employ gold in this
country, you will observe that it has vanished as pocket money.
It no longer exists for ordinary currency uses, nor is it used to any
extent even by the banks except to furnish the means of sending
balances to Europe.

We have had occasion to remit some gold balances because of the
speculative fever that took place in this country in 1929, during which
Europe, participating on a large scale sent over large amounts of
money for that purpose. When the ‘“seance’” was over, that foreign
money remained in New York, earmarked, ready to go back, and a
large part of it has gone back and I hope that it will all go back and
stay there.

But we have the balance of trade always in our favor. ‘The world
owes us $22,000,000,000 upon which they are paying interest, and that
indebtedness is increasing. We are in no danger of losing gold. We
have got the greatest gold hoard in the world and we have got also
in the Federal reserve system an automatic means of preventing any
gold from going out of this country, if we want to. I merely mention
that in passing. The Federal reserve act only compels the redemp-
tion of Federal reserve notes in gold in Washington. Those notes do
not have to be redeemed in gold by a reserve bank. They may be
redeemed in gold ‘“‘or lawful money.”

In other words, gold or lawful money may be employed, and there-
fore gold itself is not necessary for redemption in any of these banks,
if we chose not to have it done.

But there is no reason why we should raise any point about that,
because there is no demand on this gold and there can be no demand
on this gold that will disturb our financial system a particle.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 37

I refer to that because some have thought that if we were to expand
our currency, it would result in people having a fear that our money
was going to be ‘‘inflated,” so called, and they might attempt to
redeem it in gold and take the gold away. There is no danger of that.
Moreover nobody wishes to inflate the currency—we have enough gold
to inflate it, if we wished even on a gold standard—we have in the
United States, so called ““in circulation,” five and a half billions, of
which the banks have approximately one billion. About a half bil-
lion is abroad or destroyed, burned up, or lost, and is merely kept on
record because its loss can not be identified. But there remains in
the hands of the people about $4,000,000,000 of which one and a half
billions are hoarded and a part of the balance very inactive,.

A great many people do not use the banks. They do not want to
use the banks. They want to keep the money in their own pockets,
in their own control. Those people naturally are disposed to hoard.

Then, when the fear of the banks came on, there were $1,200,000,000
of extra money distributed and hoarded through the Federal reserve
banks and the member banks, passing out to individuals.

So that there is available about two and a half billion of dollars, a
part of which is hoarded and a part of which is in circulation. If you
will add $2,000,000,000 or whatever is necessary to pay the soldier
bonus, you will 1mmedlately put into circulation a volume of money
sufficient to compel a raise in commodities in the United States—not
only in the United States, but in the world, for I wish to say to this
committee in the most solemn manner, that the American dollar,
secured by commodities redeemable daily in gold, is now the monetary
standard of the world and on a good redemption basis. Sir Reginald
McKenna spoke the truth. He understood what he was talking about
and he was confirmed in that opinion by Sir Edward Holden, who was
the former Chairman of the Board of the London City and Midland
Bank, and a man who thoroughly understood these questions.

Therefore, I say that the payment of the soldier bonus is the quick
way to restore prosperity in this country, and you are not going to do
it by these other measures.

I say that the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, while useful,
very useful to stop a series of bankruptcies about to take place,
was at last but a moratorium, extending credit in dollars, but requir-
ing those dollars to be paid back again; and if the dollars are just as
difficult to get, or more, as they appear to be gett ng more and more
difficult, for the commodlty market is not going up—it is going down—
and even the stock market is not going up—lt -8 going down—what
good will be done except to delay the date of ‘“execution’” and final
bankruptcy or ruinous liquidation?

There is only one way to increase the value of commodities and to
put this country back in a normal condition, and that is to remove the
fear of the depositor and the banker and t0 put the money in circu-
lation from one end of this country to the other.

There is no more equitable way in which to accomplish it than
through these soldiers who are distributed from Maine to California,
and in a fair percentage of the population everywhere. Itisa nation.
wide distribution.

Now, these are the considerations that moved me to appear before
the committee, because I regard it as one of the first steps toward the
stabilization of the commodity value, bringing commodities back to
their normal value, and bringing down the fantastic purchasing
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power of the dollar, thus dealing fairly with the debtor class in this
country, upon whose welfare to a very serious extent depends the
welfare of the creditor class.

And more than that, gentlemen, I want to say to you most earnestly
that 8,000,000 people are not going to remain silent and content under
a political system that deprives them and their families of the oppor-
tunity of life. That is a political consideration to reflect on. The
thing which is needed in this country now is to correct the contraction
of credit and currency which has taken place as a result of the volcano
in finance that took place in October and November, 1929, and whose
flames have not yet died out. The best way to do this is to expand
currency and thus expand credit.

I would be glad to answer, if I can, any questions that any member
of the committee might care to ask me. It is easier to ask questions
than to answer them always with intelligence and accuracy; but I
should be glad to answer any questions that might be asked me about
this matter.

Mr, Rainey. Mr. Chairman, I believe I shall ask the Senator some

uestions. Senator, you are recognized nationally as an expert in
ese matters and I am not. I have no reputation at all in that
direction.

Mr. Owen. I do not claim any, Mr. Rainey.

Mr. Ramney. Well, everybody else does for you, Senator, and so do
I. Now, in order to clear up some matters in my mind, as well as to
get some figures in the record, I would like to ask you some questions.

How much is our gold reserve at present?

Mr. Owen. It is about three billions. There are about one thou-
sand four hundred millions of gold available in the Federal reserve
system to support reserve notes and deposits.

Mr. Rainey. Before we got to free gold, I want to ask another
question to lead up to that.

Mr. OweN. The words “free gold”” have a double meaning.

Mr. Rainey. My information is, from data that I have checked
up for myself, that on the 29th day of February last our gold reserve
amounted to $3,448,011,378. 1t has been shaved somewhat since
then, but I presume that is substantially correct.

Mr. Owen. It is fluctuating from time to time.

Mr. Rainey. But that is substantially correct. How much of that
amount is held for Federal reserve banks and agents, and how much
of that amount can not be touched for any other purpose?

Mr. Owen, The law requires a 35 per cent reserve against the
deposits of member banks, but that reserve may be in ‘“gold or
lawful money.” It need not be in gold.

Mr. Rainey. Is not that 40 per cent, Senator?

Mr. Owen. No, sir; it is 35 per cent. It is 40 per cent against the
reserve notes that are issued.

Mr. Rainey. Oh, yes; that is true.

Mr. Owen. That 40 per cent against the reserve notes issued,
together with the 35 per cent against the member-bank deposits or
the member-bank reserves, so called, leaves about one thousand
four hundred millions of available gold as security against the issue
of additional Federal reserve notes.

Mr. Rainey, My data is that on the 29th day of February the
amount would be $1,769,600,717. I think that is substantially
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correct. That amount is the actual gold reserve of the United States
against the United States notes and gold certificates.

Now, the amount held in trust against the gold and silver certificates
and Treasury notes of 1890, as I have it here, is $1,613,569,629. I
think that is substantially correct, is it not?

Mr. Owen. It was $1,877,000,000 June 30,1931. You are speaking
of the Treasury not of the reserve hanks.

Mr. RaiNey. This amount, as I understand under the law, must
be held intact and we can not touch that at all?

Mr. Owen. Under the law of 1891, under the Federal reserve act,
all moneys are exchangeable in the United States Treasury and those
reserves substantially are there as a backlog against our entire cur-
rency system and under legislative control.

Mr. Rainey. Yes. Now, we had a circulation on February 28 of
$346,661,018, and against that we had a gold reserve of $155,039,028.
That is substantially correct, is it not? .

Mr. Owen. I think so, but the physical existence of these notes is.
largely mythical.

Mr. Rainey. Now, if we add to these United States notes—and on-
this we now have a 45 per cent coverage, a 45 per cent gold base—now,
if we add to that $2,000,000,000 of Treasury notes—and that is the
proposition, as I understand it—the coverage of gold would drop to
6.7 per cent, according to my figures.

Mr. OweN. Yes; your arithmetic is right, but we are talking of
two entirely different things. You can retire the gold certificates as
they pass through the Treasury and substitute United States notes
and then put this gold behind all notes without legislative difficulty.

Mr. Rainey. In other words, as against these United States notes
which are in circulation and to which it is proposed now to add
$2,000,000,000, if the $2,000,000,000 be added, we will then have a
coverage of only 6.7 per cent. Do you think, Senator, to keep these
United States notes an international standard from the Orient and
the South Seas to Washington and back again, that that would be
sufficient?

Mr. Owen. I think this, that your suggestion appears to put the
new issue upon the basis of those Treasury notes against which there
is $150,000,000 of gold as a reserve, and I think that gold reserve is
purely artificial ang can be easily changed, even as to those rates, if
desired and the gold which is available in the United States Treasury
for any purpose can be made available for the purposes of this legis-
lation, if the Congress in its wisdom sees fit to pass the legislation.

Mr. Rainey. Under existing law, though

Mr. OweN. I am talking about the power to change the law, if
necessary. I am talking about the remedy, if Congress desires to
make a remedy. That answers your question, I think.

Mr. Rainey. Under existing law, and unless we change the law,
we could not take that $1,700,000,000 and make that security

Mr. OwenN. Oh, any gold reserve which has been fixed under a
a rule of Congress will, of course, remain there until the rule is
chapged. That is obvious. You are talking of gold certificates and
Treasury notes of 1890. T am talking about Federal reserve notes——

Mr. Rainey. Do you know what the gold coverage is in England?

Mr. OweN. It was 8 per cent during the war.

Mr. Rainey. I mean now. It 1s now 35 per cent.
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Mr. Owen. And they got along very well with it during the way
by just simply taking the position that anybody who wanted to
redeem the Bradbury notes in gold was “simple minded” and they
would arrest him.

Mr. Rainey. How much is it now?

Mr. Owen. I think it is about forty; I have not noticed it lately.

Mr. RaiNey. My information is that it is only thirty-five.

Mr. Owen. It fluctuates.

Mr. Rainey. Do you know what the gold coverage is in France
at the present time?

Mr. Owen. It is very high. They have got about three billions
of gold there.

Mr. RaineY. Seventy per cent?

Mr. Owen. It is very high.

Mr. Rainey. Seventy per cent, according to my figures.

Mr. OweN. Yes; it is very high, but their currency is completely
flexible, which is of very great value in giving stability to currency
and credit when wisely used.

I want to say this with regard to the question of gold: We have
adopted a 40 per cent rule, which can be relaxed, of course; but I
wish to say to the committee that the demand upon our gold, as I
have stated, is so small that there is no real necessity for keeping so
high a reserve, except, perhaps, a sentiment of national pride.

I submit in writing the remedy I propose for the depression and
pray for sincere criticism. )

ﬁm AcTiNg CHAIRMAN. Senator, on behalf of the committee, we
thank you for your presence.

(Mr. Owen submitted the following statement:)

A Prorosep REMEDY FOR THE DEPREssioN SuBMITTED BY HoN. RoBerT L.
OwEN, FrROM 1913 To 1920 CHAIRMAN OF THE COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND
CurrENCY, UNITED STATES SENATE

Let the United States issue 4 per cent bonds for $2,400,000,000, payable in 20
years with right of redemption at par after 10 years from date of issue.

Place these bonds with the Federal Reserve Banks as agents of the United
States, proportioned to their respective resources.

Instruet them to place these bonds to the extent and as required with the reserve
agegts and to receive from the reserve agents at par Federal reserve notes to be
used—

1. Either in paying the compensation to the soldiers of the World War now
requested by them;

2. And/or to pay for the buildings now authorized by the Government amount-
ing to a billion dollars for which no appropriations have been made;

3. And/or other current expenditures.

The effect of this emission of currency would be to expand the currency which
is now dangerously contracted by hoarding and by lack of confidence and fear.

The immediate effect would necessarily be to raise the price of commodities,
of property, of stocks and bonds, now dangerously depressed by credit and cur-
rency contraction.

The coincident, collateral, and equivalent effect would be to decrease the un-
natural and dangerous excess purchasing power of the dollar.

It is proposed that this operation shall cease the moment commodity values
rise to the average wholesale market prices prevailing between the years 1922
and 1929 as recorded in the general commodity index of commodity prices in the
wholesale markets of 1926 measured by the index number 100 of the Bureau of
Statistics of the Department of Labor.

It is proposed that in the event the market value rises above 100 aforesaid
and the dollar should begin to depreciate in purchasing power below the normal
100 of that date any depreciation of the dollar shall be prevented by the sale of
such bonds for cash and the cancellation of the money received therefor.
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This proposed remedy would have the immediate effect of overcoming the
shock to the credit system from which the country is suffering, will relieve the
banks and their depositors of fear, will check and correct the depression now
grievously afflicting the Nation.

The passage of the so-called stabilization bills in form or substance set forth
by the House bills introduced by Keller, of Illinois, and Goldsborough, of
Maryland, and others would make effective as a principle the remedy above set
forth and the stability of commodities and of the dollar and of business a per-
manent policy of the United States.

It would cause the return of hoarded money and restore to activity the chief
credit source and supply of dollars by causing the bank checks of bank depositors
to return to normal activity.

It would restore individual, corporate, and national income and the normal
revenues of counties, cities, States, and of the United States, and automatically
?alance their budgets without further borrowing and without further special

axes,

The United States has approximately five billions of gold and far more than
sufficient to put an abundant gold reserve behind every dollar issued by this
proposed remedy.

It would require suitable legislation to make the remedy effective.

The failure of existing attempted remedies through the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation and the Glass-Steagall bill to restore prices is due to the fact that
under these acts no addition to the currency has taken place.

The author of this proposal requests the thoughtful and conscientious con-
sideration of men and statesmen who are informed in this field and respectfully
suggests to the American press that publicity be given to the plan in order that
its merits or demerits shall be disclosed.

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM P. CONNERY, JR., A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. Connery. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee,
first of all I would like to say that these stories that we have read in
the newspapers recently, to the effect that the soldiers should be
patriotic enough not to ask the Government to-day to pay the sol-
diers’ bonus——1n other words, trying to teach the soldiers patriotism—
seem to me like carrying coals to Newcastle. The gentleman from
Texas, the gentleman from Mississippi, and myself, and others in the
House who have sponsored this legislation, and who favor this legis-
lation at this time, have no intention of doing this for the purpose
simply of helping the American service men. It really angers one
after a time to be told that because you are a service man, because
you are asking the Congress of the United States to pay these certifi-
cates in cash, that all you are thinking about is a graft on the United
States Government, getting something out of the Treasury to give
to the soldiers.

Now, we do not intend to be taught our patriotism by any of the
great metropolitan newspapers or anybody else. We are doing this
because we think it is the best thing for the American people. As
chairman of the Committee on Labor, I have had the opportunity
since Christmas, at hearings which we held on the Lewis bill, hearings
on the Mississippi River, on the prevailing rate of wage bills, and
kindred bills before our committee, to hear people from all parts of
the United States, to hear their story of unemployment, to hear their
story of trying to bring up a family—a man, for instance, with five or
six children trying to bring up a family on $25 a week. We have
heard the sorrowful tale of fathers and mothers of families trying
just to get bread in the United States to-day. They are not service
men ; they are not service men’s families. They are simply American
citizens.
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The gentleman from Texas (Mr. Patman) has given such a fine
exposition of this matter, followed in such a brilliant manner by
Senator Owen, that I am not going into the financial aspects of this
question. This committee knows all about the gold in the Treasury,
the 40 per cent reserve, the Federal notes, and how we propose to
pay this. I am in favor of the Patman bill, H. R. 7726. But some
of the things that the Senator said impressed me very deeply, and
particularly when he said that 8,000,000 citizens of the United States
will not sit idly by and go hungry. That is what he meant. Twelve
and a half cents and hour, on the Mississippi River, paid by the
United States Government for doing the work of flood control!
That is from a letter I got from Louisiana yesterday. The Govern-
ment took the contract away from the contractor, who was paying
20 cents an hour, and the Government is paying 12% cents an hour.
We had one man before our Committee on Labor who worked for
10 days on the Mississippi River. At the end of the 10 days, after
they took out what he paid for his tent, what he got from the com-
missary of the contractor, and 45 cents for ice water which they
charged him for—after 10 days he was discharged, and he owed the
contractor $1.10.

The gentleman from Texas says that our veterans, many of them,
in 1945 will owe the Government money on their adjusted service
certificates, with the 4} per cent now—the million of men who have
borrowed from the United States Government. Congressman Perkins
of New Jersey, who is an insurance expert, told me one day that less
than one-half of 1 per cent pay back loans which they make from
insurance companies—not the veterans, but in general throughout
the United States. Well, if that applies to the soldier—and it must,
because he lost his opportunities during the war and had a hard time
getting back on his feet, and now is borrowing for his little family,
for a house, or whatever it is—in 1945 we are going to have a million
soldiers who have lost the rest of their bonus which they borrowed
under this borrowing bill which we now have.

Now, I am appealing to you for the people of the United States;
the people who are out of work; the people who want money to buy
groceries, who want money to pay the interest on the mortgage on
their homes, who want money to buy a dress for little Mary and a
pair of shoes for little Johnny. And, gentlemen, I say to you, as 1
have said often before, publicly, you know all about your communists.

You can hit your communist on the head, as they did last week
down here in Washington—we saw the picture of a girl laid out on the
ground—you can knock them on the head on Boston Common, or in
Union Square in New York, and you can say that the great menace of
the country is the communist, the red, the Bolshevist. You can look
into his mind and you know what he is thinking; but there is not a.
man here who can look into the mind of the man who is trying to
raise his little family, who has five or six children, and who looks
across the breakfast table in the morning, and his wife says to him,
“There isn’t any bread.”” There is nothing to eat for that little child
of 4; there is nothing to eat for this little boy of 2; and we are living
under the Stars and Stripes, representing liberty and equality—
“life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness.”

They always call you “wild,”” Mr. Chairman, when you do not
like to see little children suffer. I was in my home city last week.
A man from the city of Cambridge, a friend of mine who is in the
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coal business came in. He had been out making collections. He had
been to 25 of his customers trying to get some money for the coal
which he had sold. He went into 25 homes. From three people he
got a little here and there—a dollar, $2, or $3. Before he finished
with his 25, he had given out grocery orders to 22 out of the 25
people. They could not pay him a cent. They would say, “Here is
my family; here are my children; I haven’t got anything to eat.”

I made a statement a few weeks ago. I said that people were
starving. When they found them in their rooms dead of starva-
tion, they said, ‘It i1s pneumonia,” or some other disease, and the
Boston Transcript, said: ‘‘Congressman Connery is talking wildly;
he is loose-tongued; he is making statements that impugn the good
faith of the doctors of the country’’—the doctors who said that men
died of pneumonia when they died of starvation. Well, it does not
take any great logic to find out that a man can get pneumonia, or
can get any number of diseases, from malnutrition or going hungry.

There are actually people starving in the United States to-day.
They are too proud to go to the poor departments and the welfare
departments of their cities and towns. They look to the Congress of
the United States. They saw us pass the reconstruction finance bill.
As Senator Owen said, 1t was a good thing. I voted for it. It helps
the banks. But we have had experience in the last few weeks as to
where this money is going, a great deal of it—the Missouri Pacific,
back to Kuhn-Loeb, or Pierpont Morgan in New York, and then the
moneys filtering through the banks to pay debts; back to New York;
back to the ““stronger hands,’” as the Senatorsaid. ‘‘Stronger hands,”
meaning the concentration of wealth in the United States in the hands
of a few; and after every depression and every panic economists tell
us that concentration becomes even more marked.

Gentlemen, we are living in the United States of America. If we
want to represent our constituents; if we want to do something for
those 8,000,000 men who are out of work; if we want to bring back
prosperity to the United States, we can not do it simply by passing
reconstruction finance laws, and we can not do it by cutting salaries
of Federal employees. The quickest and surest way to do 1t at the
present time is to pass the soldiers’ bonus bill.

This goes into 48 States of the Union. It is not money that is going
to the banks. It is momey going directly to John Brown, John Jones,
William Green; and it does not affect merely 3,000,000 soldiers. It
affects their families; and taking an average family of three or four—
because the old mother is not working; we have no old-age pensions;
the old mother must be supported, the old father, and the little chil-
dren, and sometimes brothers and sisters—multiply that by 3, or
multiply it by 5, and you have 15,000,000 people in the United States
directly affected by the soldiers’ bonus.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I want to say this: The comman-
der of the American Legion gave out a statement recently in which
he said that to his knowledge only 23 posts of the American Legion
out of 10,000 in the country had gone on record in favor of the
passage of the soldiers’ bonus bill at this time. Well, I do not know
where the commander got his figures, but I do know that there are
32 posts of the American Legion in Essex County—that is one county
in Massachusetts, my own county—and those 32 posts absolutely
and positively, without ands, ifs, or buts, went on record in favor
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of the soldiers’ bonus. That is one little corner of Massachusetts.
I have received so many letters from members of the American Legion
throughout the United States—not just Massachusetts but through-
out the United States—that my secretaries could not do the work of
answering those letters on the typewriter, and I had to have it done
by mimeograph.

I challenge the commander of the American Legion to make a poll
of every Legion post. I am not talking about the Veterans of Foreign
Wars. That organization—I belong to both of them—has gone ab-
solutely on record in favor of the soldiers’ bonus at their convention,
and the American Legion convention would have gone on record last
fall for it, except for the fact that they had to pull the President of
the United States out there and request him to make a speech to
stop this agitation for the soldiers’ bonus. They would have gone
on record, but they were told that they were going to be a danger
to their country if they passed it; that it would be a menace to the
country; that it would disturb the financial interests of the country
if they passed it; and so they did not go on record. But I challenge
the commander of the American Legion to make a poll of every
Legion post in the United States, an§1 he will find that 95 per cent
of the American Legion in this country are in favor of the passage
of this Patman bill now. I am issuing the challenge. If he wants to
take it up, let him take it up. He has the power. He could do it
in two days; and let him come in with Mr. Taylor and give this
committee the result of that poll. I challenge him to do it.

That is all I have to say, Mr. Chairman, except that I feel that this
bill should be passed; not for the soldier—and, as I say, we do not
need to be taught patriotism—not for the soldier, but for the
American people; to give that man who is out of work a chance to
spend some money; to give him a chance to buy his groceries and to
pay the interest on his mortgage and save his little home. That
money goes into circulation—not to New York, not to Wall Street
but into 48 States of the Union; and that is what we want to bring
back prosperity.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Acting CaaiRMaN. Gentlemen, the committee will stand ad-
journed until 10 o’clock to-morrow morning.

(Thereupon the committee adjourned untd to-morrow, Tuesday,
April 12, 1932, at 10 o’clock, a. m.)
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TUESDAY, APRIL 12, 1932

Hovuse o REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 10 o’clock, a. m., Hon. Charles R. Crisp
(acting chairman) presiding.

The Acring CuatrMAN. The committee will come to order.

Mr. PatMan. Mr. Chairman, at a meeting yesterday at noon, in
compliance with a request from the chairman, those assembled favor-
ing the proposal for the payment of the adjusted-service certificates
suggested that I have charge of the time for the proponents; and in
compliance with their request we have arranged for certain ones to
go on this morning.

The ActiNng CrairMaN. All right, Mr. Patman.

Mr. PatMan. Father Coughlin, of Detroit, Mich., is here. He has
been invited by those who are favoring the proposal to make a state-
ment, and we would now like to present Father Coughlin.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. May I make this suggestion to you? The
clerk of the committee informs me that Mr. George W. Armstrong,
of Fort Worth, Tex.; Mr. Donald D. De Coe, of Sacramento, Calif.,
and Mr. E. Levin, of New York City, are present, and they were
invited to be here to-day.

Mr. ParMan. Yes, sir.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. Of course you gentlemen can take charge
of the presentation of your witnesses in favor of the bill, because
that action the committee authorized yesterday, and the committee
appreciates the action of you gentlemen in selecting some one to take
charge of the matter.

Mr. Patmman. I will assure the chairman that these gentlemen have
been conferred with in making the arrangements for this morning.

The Cuairman. The first witness, then, is Father Coughlin.

Mr. Patman. I would like to have Senator Thomas introduce
Father Coughlin.

Senator Taomas. Mr. Chairman, I will just say that Father
Coughlin has a radio broadcasting station at Detroit. He has a
nation-wide hook-up on every Sunday, and he will tell you about the
response he is receiving to this identical proposition in the statement
that he is now about to make.

The Acting CuairMaN. Father Coughlin, the committee will be
glad to hear you now.

115338—32—+4 45

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



46 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

STATEMENT OF REV. CHARLES E. COUGHLIN, ROYAL OAK, MICH.

The Acting CHaiRMAN. Father Coughlin, you may conclude your

?ltatement without interruption from the committee if you desire to
0 So.

‘Father Covenrin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Ways and Means Committee:
I am appearing before you to-day not through any personal desire
of my own, but rather upon the request which originated with one of
your own colleagues.

Appreciating the importance of the question which you are deliberat-
ing, and also realizing the manifold intricacies both of financial and
of moral import which are associated with it, I do not pretend to
make the ensuing remarks appear as if they are dogmatic and con-
clusive. Rather, they are my personal opinions based upon observa-
tions with which I am more or less intimate.

The question which you are considering deals with the practical
wisdom of paying immediately the sum of $2,400,000,000 to the
soliders who served in the World War.

That this so-called bonus is due not before the year 1945 is readily
admitted. But that it would be to our national advantage to fulfill
this financial obligation to the soldiers immediately appears to me to
be of practical wisdom.

There are those who remind us that at the American Legion Con-
vention held in Detroit last year the ex-soldiers went on record to have
this payment of the so-called bonus deferred. Let us remember,
however, that for the most part this Legion convention at Detroit
was attended by veterans who wsre able to pay their fares and their
hote: bills. The poorer class of veterans was forced to remain at home
and to remain inarticulate. However, I feel quite confident that the
decision arrived at in Detroit in 1931 would have been final; that the
veterans would have believed they were playing a valorous part in
heeding the advice of our honorable President, to the end that burden-
some demands should not be imposed upon the current budget of the
United States Treasury, had not a new circumstance altered their
views.

Suddenly the Reconstruction Finance Corporation was hurried
through both the House and the Senate. Suddenly the sum of
$2,000,000,000 was appropriated from the funds of the American
people for the purpose of financing the financiers and of strengthening
the tottering railroads.

At this moment, the mental attitude of the American Legion and of
the American public underwent a noticeable change. I am speaking
of an absolute fact when I refer to this change of mind. I am not
inserting this thought as a piece of rhetorical argument. I am offering
it for your consideration, based upon over 1,500,000 letters which
came to my desk within the short period of six weeks, reflecting the
change to which I am referring.

To summarize the general character of this tremendous amount of
mail, I may crystallize it in the following words:

If the Government can pay $2,000,000,000 to the bankers and to the railroads,

having had no obligation toward them, why can it not pay the $2,000,000,000 to
the soldiers already recognized as an obligation?
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It might be of interest to note that the letters to which I refer
were written not only by veterans of the World War, but by citizens
of every type, including thousands from professmnal men—doctors,
engineers, lawyers, bankers, and clergymen. And I may further
add, as those of you can attest who have listened to the national
broadcast which weekly originates from the Shrine of the Little
Flower, that in no wise were these letters solicited. They came
spontaneously. In one sense they manifest the pulse of public
opinion in an almost clearer and more efficacious manner than do
the 2,000,000 and more signatures of American legionnaires and war
veterans now in possession of this Government, and which petition
the immediate payment of the so-called bonus.

In other words, honorable gentlemen, if the question has arisen
for the immediate payment of the so-called bonus, it has come to
the front chiefly due to the fact that doles of a financial nature have
been extended through the Reconstruction Finance Corporation to
the gigantic banks, insurance companies, and corporations of this
Nation. At least that is what the American public thinks.

There is no necessity for my endeavoring to describe to you the
present suffering of our Nation. May I briefly refer to it, in order to
correlate the facts which will follow with the immediate paym_ent of
the so-called bonus.

There are approximately 8,000,000 men out of employment. Let
us also be mindful of the fact that there are approximately 8,000,000
more men working only two and three days a week. ecollectmg
that there have been depressions in the past, let us not identify this
present catastrophe with any of them. On this occasion the so-called
““depression”’ is not national; it is universal. On this occasion it has
not been caused by a lack of production or by famine or by any
obvious action directly accountable to the Providence who guides our
destiny. It is superfluous for me to mention that our granaries are
filled, while millions of our unemployed and their dependents are
underfed; that our textile mills are idle while millions of children
shivered through the cold of this past winter; that our boats are rust-
ing at anchor while foreign nations are begglng for our surplus grain
and for the products of our factories.

In other words, this is the first time in the history of civilization,
to the best of my knowledge, that such universal suffering has re-
sulted due to causes and to reasons attributable to the unintentional
mismanagement and distribution of our national products and
wealth, on the part of our leaders. Unintentional!

Well, so much for that thought.

What is its relation to the immediate payment of the so-called
bonus? First of all, this immediate payment would enable many of
these 8,000,000 idle men and 8,000,000 part-time workers, who are
veterans, to purchase some of the necessities of life. That is the
obvious thought which comes into the minds of most people. Sec-
ondly, the vast proportion of this $2,000,000,000, if it were paid
immediately to the ex-soldier, would not find its way into savings de-
posits. Rather, it would be used to pay the grocer, the butcher, the
physician, and the thousands of tradesmen and professional citizens
who have been rendering service to their jobless fellow-citizens with-
out having received pay. It would be $2,000,000,000 sent into the
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channels of trade and commerce. This thought is likewise obvious
and has been mentioned many times before.

But I am in hopes that the immediate payment of this $2,000,-
000,000 and more will produce an effect more far-reaching than these
obvious effects; namely, that it will compel us to revaluate the Ameri-
can dollar to the approximate level which it attained in 1929.

With this thought in mind, what are the current evidences in our
midst which suggest it? :

First of all, there is the real-estate situation viewed from the angle
of mortgages or contracts or loans. If in the year 1929 I had pur-
chased a small home for the sum of $10,000, having made only a
$2,000 payment on it, and if my contract read that a monthly pay-
ment averaging $40 on the principal should be made, I would still
owe on the principal of that house $7,000. Is it necessary for me,
honorable gentlemen, to inform you that real estate has dropped to
such a low price level to-day that it would be more advantageous
for me to move out of the house; to let it fall back upon the hands of
the seller, since it is now possible for me to build a 1929 $10,000
house for approximately $5,000?

The example which I have cited is but indicative of the catastrophe
which, if not checked, is about to overthrow the real estate values of
our Nation.

Secondly, I can view this real-estate collapse in another way: For
example, 1n the county of Oakland, Mich., with a population of
approximately 211,000, we have witnessed during the last 10 months
of 1931 more than 71,000 home sites and farms being confiscated by
the State government for nonpayment of taxes. This is the county
in which the Oakland-Pontiac and Yellow Cab factories are situated.
This is the county where many of the élite of Detroit have their
princely estates, among whom is Senator Couzens. This is the
county where the Shrine of the Little Flower is located, from whose
shingled walls we are necessitated to feed and to clothe thousands of
people every month. This is the county which, in many instances,
reflects what is transpiring over the entire United States.

Bear in mind, gentlemen, that the residents of this county and
those who own property in this county are forced to assume the tax
burden of these 71,000 defaulters; and also remember that the tax
levy was predicated not on 1932 values but on 1929 values.

No wonder there is an ugly movement on foot throughout our
Nation to refuse to pay taxation on real-estate appraisals, which are
as unreal to-day as they were when the Indians inhabited this Con-
tinent of North America.

It is not necessary for me to draw a conclusion; the acuteness of
your own intelligence easily penetrates the meaning of these facts in
their relation to the immediate payment of the so-called bonus, which,
it is hoped, will compel us to revaluate the dollar.

I make this statement in view of the fact that many opponents to
the immediate payment of the so-called bonus maintain that such
payment would so embarrass the American dollar that it would be
necessary to revaluate it. To my mind, this is exactly what is hoped
Willdgventuate for the purpose of alleviating our national financial
condition.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 49

It might be well for me to pause for the purpose of recollecting that
our total indebtedness, both as a Nation and as private citizens, sur-
passes $150,000,000,000, all of which is detailed in the Congressional
Record of March 31, 1932, on page 7396, in a speech made by Senator
Thomas of Oklahoma. This vast, incomprehensible sum of debts
was accrued for the most part before the American dollar suffered the
tremendous deflation since 1929. To-day, with cotton selling at
5 cents a pound, when its former price was 20 cents; with wheat going
begging on the market at 30 cents a bushel, when but a few months
ago it was well over a dollar; with oats offered at 11 cents a bushel,
when in 1929 they were 50 cents; with corn just a quarter of what it
was but a few years ago—how can the farmer pay his debts, his
mortgages, and his obligations, which, in one sense and to all practical
purposes, have quadrupled, due to the deflation of the dollar? To
all practical purposes his 1929 debts have automatically increased
three to four times in 1932.

Gentlemen, although such thoughts are not frequently expressed
in the financially minded news journals of this Nation, nevertheless
you would be astoundingly surprised to discover that they are
latent in the minds of the American public, and that they have been
mﬂtitde articulate through millions of letters which have come to my
office.

In the presentation of the above paragraphs I see associated a
very periinent relation to the immediate payment of the so-called
bonus. We are told by those who are opposed to this immediate
payment that it would impair our credit. The fact of the matter is
we are asking credit from no foreign nation at the present moment,
and are likely to refrain from asking credit for the next few years.
The foreign-credit argument is a contingency which does not exist.
But the immediate payment might do one thing: Probably it would
throw us off the gold standard, to which I will refer later. Probably
it will force us to revaluate the dollar so that cotton, instead of being
5 cents a pound, will be 15 cents or 20 cents; so that the present
$5,000 house to which I referred will be closer to its 1929 value,
$10,000; so that the present $1 wage being earned to-day, at this
hour, will multiply itself beyond $2, and perhaps to $3; so that the
debts accrued in 1929 and thereabouts can be met with money which
approximates in purchasing power the dollar of 1929,

And more than that, it will put us at least on speaking terms with
England, Canada, and other foreign nations who have learned wisdom.
They have proven to us that it 1s possible to conduct business inde-
pendent of the conventional gold standard, while we who are clinging
to it are barred from their markets.

I readily appreciate that such a suggestion is heresy to the vested
interests of wealth who have their dollars represented by bonds, and
which bonds will not automatically increase in value. 1 understand
perfectly why the articulate and organized few are heartily opposed
to the pre-payment of the so-called bonus, becauseit will seriously affect
the value of these bonds. Others will term the suggestion radical
and communistic. But the real radicals, to my mind, are those
who have operated indiscreetly and selfishly during the past few
years, with the result that one thirty-third of 1 per cent of our popula-
tion eontrols 60 per cent of our wealth, according to verified facts in
your own Congressional Record. These people are opposing the
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revaluation of the dollar, which they say will inevitably follow the
payment of the so-called bonus.

For their own sakes, as well as for the welfare of the American
public, and as well for the sakes of the ex-soldiers, these people
must suffer a loss and share some of the hardships which have been
borne so patiently by the American public. Eventually, the revalu-
ation of the dolf;r will absolutely come, either legally or revolu-
tionally.

Thus we can employ the stepping-stone of the so-called soldiers’
bonus to get down from the dais of the unjustifiable gold standard,
upon which a few have enthroned themselves.

For almost two years we have persisted in giving transfusions of
financial blood to the sickly system which we are nursing. But we
will soon have a corpse on our hands, because the last financial trans-
fusion has certainly been given through the agency of the Recon-
struction Finance Corporation, and in no wise has it removed the
major cause of our troubles. The disease known as the concentra-
tion of wealth in the hands of a few still remains. It seems to me
that if through the payment of the so-called bonus we can increase
the value of the farm products, of the laborer’s toil, of the 1932
earned dollar, even at the expense of decreasing the hoarded wealth
represented in bonds and hidden gold, a mighty victory will have
been won over the massed armies of depression and growing dis-
content. Let us remove the cause legally, lest this growing dis-
content in the minds of our people shall do it illegally. Remember
Russia of 1917; remember the French Revolution; and remember,
also, our own Revolution in 1776. These things have happened
before; and if history has taught us one lesson, 1t teaches us this:
that it perpetuates itself.

On the other hand, gentlemen, we are informed that approximatel
$31,000,000,000 is owed us by foreign nations, provided we fund bot.
public and private debts.

As a matter of fact, the foreign nations borrowed this money from us
when our dollar was inflated, or, in other words, before our 1929
dollar represented 33% cents, as it does in 1932. In order for the
foreign nations to pay back the $31,000,000,000 borrowed before 1929,
it means that they, who likewise have suffered a deflation in their
currency, will be forced to pay, according to their present money
values, approximately $93,000,000,000. Of course, it is preposterous
to expect the people of foreign nations to permit their governments to
make such outrageous payment. It was on that basis that Hitlerism
grew apace in Germany. It will be upon that same basis that our
foreign debts will be renounced in their entirety, unless we give the
nations of Europe and of South America and elsewhere an opportunity
of doing what is equitable.

I repeat that the immediate payment of the so-called soldiers’
bonus is not only a thing good in itself but will be good in its effects,
both national and international, if it will force the inflation of the
American dollar. The foreigners will be more likely to pay us what
they owe, and then our own citizens will be better able to pay their
taxes, their mortgages, and their other debts, which now they are
gradually repudiating for reasons above mentioned.

A half a loaf is better than none,
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Some one is apt to suggest that if we make immediate payment to
the ex-soldiers by virtue of the printing press, we should also pay off
all other debts through the agency of ‘“fiat” money. Such a sugges-
tion, in my opinion, seems ridiculous and absolutely unsound. Is it
not possible for us to issue consols against the year 1950 or 1960?
Is it not possible for us to let the future generations share our burdens
despite the fact that we were responsible for them? If I recollect the
Scriptures correctly, ‘“the sins of the parents shall be visited upon
their children, to the third and fourth generation.”

Again, some one is liable to tell us that inflation is a very dangerous
thing. They will point to Germany and to the events which trans-
pired there when their printing presses worked overtime, and when
their government artificially inflated the mark. Bear in mind that
Germany had no gold with which to substantiate their policy of infla-
tion. We, on the other hand, have approximately $4,500,000,000
of gold in our vaults, and can easily suffer a sane inflation, previded
we cease shipping gold abroad and learn to keep intact what we have,
in the face of the fact that nations are debating whether or not to
pay us what they owe.

Governor Harrison of the New York Federal Reserve Bank made
the following statement in February of this year regarding this very

oint. You will find it contained in a publication put out by the
ational City Bank of New York. Governor Harrison stated:

That the gold reserves of the country would permit an expansion of some
$3,500,000,000 of reserve bank credit before reducing the reserve percentage
below the legal minimum. Such expansion would increase the loanable funds
of the member banks by as much as $35,000,000,000. Evidently the United
States is under no credit pressure traceable to the gold standard.

End of quotation from our most eminent and most learned financier.

Others are liable to interpose an objection on the ground that our
national pride will suffer injury by going off the gold standard as a
result of the immediate payment of the so-called soldiers’ bonus.
Well, it is better for our pride to suffer than for our industrialists,
our laborers, our women and children to be forced either into bank-
ruptey or into starvation. Let pride find no place in our considera-
tions when we are confronted with the fact that 451 farms every
day of last year passed into the hands of receivers. Averaging each
farm-family at four persons, it means that 658,460 indigents have
been cast from their homes to join the ever-increasing throng, as
they trek over the hills to the poorhouse. Is that something to be
proud about?

Gentlemen, these are my opinions, which I hope are expressed
simply as opinions and not as dogmas. I have come before you to-day
not representing the Catholic Church, but merely as representing &
sector of the American public who, unsolicited, in the past 27 weeks
have written to me their thoughts and their views on our public
conditions. More than 2,500,000 letters during that time have come
to my desk. One hundred and eighteen clerks have been busy reading
and compiling this mail. I hope I have condensed their aggregate
views for your consideration.

Moreover, in nowise am I implying that the immediate payment
of the so-called soldiers’ bonus shall be a complete remedy to remove
our present misery. However, it will act as a stimulant. It will
manifest to the American public that the conscientious legislation
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which you have already inauguratéd will not be satisfied with half-
measures. It will indicate that you have adopted the policy that
all true reconstruction begins from the bottom and not from the top.
And, above all, it will revive in their minds the Jeffersonian principle
that human rights take precedence over financial rights; will revive
in their minds the immortal words of our immortal Lincoln that this
country is ‘“‘of the people, and for the people.”

I thank you, gentlemen.

The Acting CrAIRMAN. Gentlemen, are there any questions?

(There were no questions.)

The Acting CHAIRMAN. We thank you, Father, for your contri-
bution to the hearings.

Mr. Patman. Mr, Chairman, Mr. George W. Armstrong was to be
a witness this morning. I had a telegram from him a few minutes ago
saying that he had had an airplane accident in Little Rock, Ark., and
woul® be delayed there. He is expected to be here this afternoon.
The telegram was addressed last night.

At this time we would like to introduce Senator Thomas, who is
interested in the proposal.

The Acting CualrMAN. Senator Thomas, the committee will be
glad to hear you.

STATEMENT OF HON. ELMER THOMAS, A SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Senator THOMAs. Mr. Chairman, gentlemen of the committee,
I appear here at the suggestion of the proponents of this suggested
legislation. Otherwise 1t might be presumptuous, knowing how
busy you gentlemen are, for one engaged in the same building, so to
speak, to come here and take your time. I remember quite well,
however, that I stood in this place in 1924 urging the passage at
that tirne of the original so-called bonus bill. I remember the many
courtesies extended me by the then chairman of this committee, now
the distinguished ranking member on the minority. I likewise
remember well the courtesies extended me by the members on the
minority at that time, but now on the majority.

It is, I might say, very gratifying to get back on this side of the
Capitol, where I was initiated into the major league of legislation.
When I come on this side of the Capitol and see that a change has
taken place since I left it, and see this magnificent office building
across the way, I am almost compelled to regret that I have left
this side of the lawmaking body.

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, in addition to having the invitation
of those standing for this legislation, I appear here as the agent of one
State—the State of Oklahoma.

I exhibit to the committee a number of telegrams, which I have not
counted. These telegrams come from the individual American Legion
posts of Oklahoma. There must be a hundred and fifty or two hundred
here. You can take this list of telegrams from the Legion posts of
my State, and you will find practically unanimous demand for the
passage of this legislation. In some places there was one objection.
Special mectings were called. The Legion boys turned out. I think
44 was the least number that I remember reading in the telegrams,
and from that up to 600. Practically every telegram advises me that
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the motion in favor of the payment of the bonus was unanimous.
Qccasionally there was one objection, and occasionally there were two
objections.

These are the telegrams.

Then I have here letters signed officially by the officers of the
Legion posts, in additional number; and I will say that these give
the vote of the legionnaires in the various posts of one State. Occa-
sionally there was one objection; one soldier boy was not in favor
of the full payment now. Sometimes there were two. The largest
vote against the matter was in Bartlesville, Okla. One hundred and
eighty-seven boys were present at the meeting, a few nights ago. Of
the 187, 12 voted no; the balance voted yes. That is the largest
number of any post reported to me, and here is the evidence.

So I appear here as what might be termed the agent or representa-
tive of the public sentiment of my State, which is better than 99
per cent, speaking for the soldiers, in favor of the enactment of some
legislation making it possible for them to secure some benefit from
their certificates.

Mr. McCormack. Mr. Chairman

Senator THoMAas. As I proceed, I shall be glad to have any ques-
tions asked me.

Mr. McCormack. I just want to make this suggestion, Senator:
Will you include in your remarks at this time the names of those
American Legion posts?

Senator THomas. If it be agreeable, and I have the time, I will
have the messages transcribed as to the name of the post and the
person signing each message, and I will likewise have transeribed
the other list of documents, which are the formal resolutions signed
by the proper officials, with the seals of the various posts; and 1 will
have that information transcribed to appear at this point in my
remarks.

The Acting CrHAIRMAN. Of course, Senator, I do not think that
all those documents should go in this record.

Senator THoMas. I do not mean that, Mr. Chairman. I mean
a statement simply giving the name of the post, with the names of
the two or three officials signing the message.

The Acring CuatrMaN. That will be all right. Without objec-
tion, the statement will be included in the record.

Senator Tromas. I did not ask to have these inserted, because I
may want to use them later.

Mr. RagoN. Senator, how did you come to get those telegrams?
Was it a meeting of all the posts in Oklahoma?

Senator TroMas. Here is what happened: The American Legion
convention in my State, which met at Enid last September, on Labor
Day passed this resolution; and if I may, I will read the resolution.
It was sent me by Milt Phillips, department adjutant, and the letter
is dated April 7. It is a letter of transmittal. Here is a copy of the
resolution passed by the State convention in my State:

Whereas the unemployment situation in this country is very serious and
affects a large part of our population, including many former service men and their
families; and

Whereas greater distress is certain to result if the present depression is not
relieved soon; and
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Whereas, the immediate payment of the remainder of the Federal adjusted
compensation and the refunding of interest on part payments of adjusted compen-
sation already advanced would relieve to a considerable extent the deplorable
conditions, we believe; now, therefore, be it

Resolved by the American Legion, Department of Oklahoma, in regular convention
assembled af Enid, Okla., the 6th, 7th, and 8th of September, 1931, That the
remainder of the adjusted compensation conceded to be due to our ex-service
men be paid them without further delay, and as soon as possible, and that all
interest paid by them on part payments of their adjusted compensation be re-
funded to them without further delay; and, in our opinion, the payment of such
compensation and the refunding of such interest paid is a fair, just, and proper
proc:dure, and much good will result from such action on the part of the Govern-
ment.

After the State convention had passed that resolution, the national
organization had its meeting in Detroit. The national organization
went on record as being unwilling to ask the Congress at this time,
for the full payment. Of course that raised an issue; and, being ap-
prehensive of how my State would stand, and not desiring to appear
before any committee and urge the full payment unless my State
would back me up in it, I suggested to the Legion posts of my State
that they take this referendum and at the proper time advise me.
This is the advice.

Now, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I am not appearing before the
committee with any new proposition, so far as I am concerned. I
know the members of this committee will not remember what I said
eight years ago; but I exhibit to the committee a publication containing
the hearings on the soldiers’ adjusted compensation of 1924, which
contains, on pages 36, 37, and following, a copy of my remarks. I
desire to read three lines from my statement made on either March
4 or 5, 1924. At that time I was a Member of the House, had a bill
pending, and was urging the consideration of my bill. In support of
my bill at that time I made this statement: ,

My bill proposes to raise this money in this manner: Congress authorizes a
bond issue in the sum of $1,500,000,000. These bonds are not to be sold to the
public, but they are to be sold to the Federal reserve banks in proportion to the
demands made upon those banks.

That is the substance of the speech that I made then. It is the
substance of the bill that I have pending in the other branch of the
Congress. I have copies of this bill, and if any one should care to
see it, I shall be very glad to have the members accept them.

I will say that when this Congress convened I introduced another
bill, and further study and conference impelled me to introduce some
amendments. The amended bill was introduced on yesterday.
This bill which I now hand to the members of this committee is the
copy of the bill introduced on yesterday. It is substantially the bill
introduced in the Senate more than two months ago, but it contains
amendments, and rather than have those marked on the bill, I simply
reintroduced the bill so that it might appear exactly as I desire it to
appear.

The Acting CuairmaN. Do you desire to incorporate a copy of
that bill in your remarks?

Senator THOMAs. If I may have that permission, I at this time offer
for the record a copy of the bill as amended.

The Acting CuHAairMAN. Without objection, it will be made a part
of the record.

(The bill, S. 4350, above referred to, is as follows:)
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[S. 4350, Seventy-second Congress, first session}

A BILL To provide for the immediate payment of World War adjusted service certificates, and for other
purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representalives of the United Stales of
America in Congress assembled, That notwithstanding the provisions of the
World War adjusted compensation act, as amended, the adjusted-service cer-
tificates issued under the authority of such act are hereby declared to be imme-
diately payable. Payments on account of such certificates shall be made through
the several Federal reserve banks in the manner hereinafter provided upon appli-
cation therefor to the Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs, under such rules and
regulations as he may prescribe, and upon surrender of the certificates and all
rights thereunder (with or without the consent of the beneficiaries thereof). The
payment in each case shall be in an amount equal to the face value of the certifi-
cate; except that if, at the time of application for payment under this section,
the principal and interest on or with respect to any loan upon any such certificate
have not been paid in full by the vetcran (whether or not the loan has matured),
then, on request of the veteran, the administrator shall (1) pay or discharge such
unpaid principal and so much of such unpaid interest (accrued or to accrue) as
is necessary to make the certificate available for payment under this section, (2)
deduct the same from the amount of the face value of the certificate, and (3)
provide for making payment in an amount equal to the difference between the
face value of the certificate and the amount so deducted. No interest shall be
charged on any loan authorized by section 502 of such act, as amended, made after
the date of approval of this act, and no interest shall be charged to the veteran
after such date on loans heretofore made by the administrator; but in the case
of any such loan made by the administrator out of the United States Government
life-insurance fund, the fund shall be entitled to receive interest to the date of
maturity of the loan at the rate agreed upon at the time such loan was made, but
the amount by which such agreed interest exceeds the amount of interest payable
to the date of approval of this act shall be paid out of the adjusted-service cer-
tificate fund created under section 505 of such act, as amended. Upon payment
under this section the certificate and all rights thereunder shall be canceled.

Sec. 2. For the purpose of providing funds for making the payments authorized
in section 1, all amounts in the adjusted-service certificate fund created by section
505 of such act, as amended, are hereby made available and, in addition, the
Secretary of the Treasury is authorized and directed to provide for the issuance
from time to time of bonds of the United States, to be known as ‘‘adjusted-com-
pensation payment bonds,’” and to be delivered to the Administrator of Veterans’
Affairs. An amount equal to the face value of all bonds so issued shall be credited
to such fund and the bonds shall be distributed to the several Federal reserve
banks as hereinafter provided. Such bonds shall be payable thirty years from
their respective dates of issue; except that the Secretary of the Treasury may in
his discretion provide for a later period of payment of any issue of such bonds if in
his opinion it is necessary in the public interest. Such bonds shall be in such
denominations as the Secretary of the Treasury may prescribe, shall bear interest
payable quarterly at the rate of 2 per centum per annum, and shall have all the
rights and privileges accorded by law to other 2 per centum bonds of the United
States: Provided, That the rate of interest paid upon said bonds while on deposit
with the several Federal reserve banks shall be an amount fixed and agreed upon
by and between the Secretary of the Treasury and the Federal Reserve Board.
and in no event shall such rate be more than the rate specified herein. The total
amount of such bonds shall not exceed the total amount required for the purpose
of paying such adjusted-service certificates.

SEc. 3. Upon the receipt by the Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs of any such
bonds he shall distribute them to the scveral Federal reserve banks in proportion
to the number of applications received from veterans within the various Federal
reserve districts for payment of their adjusted-service certificates. Each bank
receiving any such bonds is hereby authorized to issue Federal reserve bank notes
in an amount equal to the face value of the bonds received by it and such bonds
shall be held as collateral security for such bank notes as provided by the Federal
reserve act as amended by Public, Numbered 2, Seventy-second Congress, being
an act to provide“emergency financing facilities for financial institutions, to aid
in financing agriculture, commerce, and industry, and for other purposes, approved
January 22, 1932, and as further amended by Public, Numbered 44, Seventy-second
Congress, being an act to improve the facilities of the Federal reserve system for
the service of commerce, industry, and agriculture, to provide means for meeting
the nceds of member banks in exceptional circumstances, and for other purposes,
approved February 27, 1932. Such notes shall be of such denominations (in-
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cluding denominations of $1 and $2) as may be authorized by the Federal reserve
bank and except as provided in this act shall be subject to all the provisions of law
relating to the Federal reserve notes. Payments on account of such certificates
shall be made by means of such bank notes upon the order of the Administrator
of Veterans’ Affairs and in such manner as he shall prescribe: Provided, That the
Federal Reserve Board shall have supervision over the payments to be made to
the holders of such certificates and at any time in the discretion of the said board
the best interests of the Government and the public demand that payment be
made in actual cash be suspended in any Federal reserve district by resolution
adopted and order made and served upon the Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs,
whereupon and thereafter the said Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs shall cease
payments in cash and shall begin payments by checks and drafts. Such bank
notes shall be legal tender in payment of all debts, public and private, except
where otherwise expressly stipulated by contract, and shall be receivable for cus-
toms, taxes, and all public dues.

Sic. 4. (a) An application for payment under this act may be made and filed
at any time before the maturity of the certificate (1) personally by the veteran,
or (2) in case physical or mental incapacity prevents the making or filing of a
personal application, then by such representative of the veteran and in such manner
as may be by regulations prescribed. An application made by a person other
than a representative authorized by such regulations, or not filed on or before the
maturity of the certificate, shall be held void.

(b) If the veteran dies after the application is made and before it is filed it may
be filed by any person. If the veteran dies after the application is made it shall be
valid if the Administrator of Veterans’ Affairs finds that it bears the bona fide
signature of the applicant, discloses an intention to claim the benefit of this act
on behalf of the veteran, and is filed before the maturity of the certificate, whether
or not the veteran is alive at the time it is filed. If the death occurs after the
application is filed but before the receipt of the payment under this act, or if the
application is filed after the death occurs but before mailing of the check in pay-
ment to the beneficiary under section 501 of such act, as amended, payment shall
be made to the estate of the veteran irrespective of any beneficiary designation.

(¢) Where the records of the Veterans’ Administration show that an application
disclosing an intention to claim the benefits of this act, has been filed before the
maturity of the certificate, and the application can not be found, such application
shall be presumed, in the absence of affirmative evidence to the contrary, to have
been valid when originally filed.

(d) If at the time this act takes effect a veteran entitled to receive an adjusted-
service certificate has not made application therefor he shall be entitled, upon
application made under section 302 of such act, as amended, to receive, at his
option, either the certificate under section 501 of such act, as amended, or pay-
ment under this act.

SEc. 5. Section 2 of Public, Numbered 44, Seventy-second Congress, entitled
‘“An act to improve the facilities of the Federal reserve system for the service of
commerce, industry, and agriculture, to provide means for meeting the needs of
member banks in exceptional circumstances, and for other purposes,” approved
February 27, 1932, to read as follows:

‘“Sec. 2. The Federal reserve act, as amended, is further amended by adding
}mmediately after such new section 10 (a), an additional new section reading as

ollows:

“‘Sec. 10. (b) In exceptional and exigent circumstances, and when any member
bank, having a capital of not exceeding $5,000,000, has no further eligible and
acceptable assets available to enable it to obtain adequate credit accommodations
through rediscounting at the Federal reserve bank or any other method provided
by this act other than that provided by section 10 (a), any Federal reserve bank,
subject in each case to affirmative action by not less than five members of the
Federal Reserve Board, may make advances to such member bank on its time
or demand promissory notes secured to the satisfaction of such Federal reserve
bank: Provided, That (1) each such note shall bear interest at a rate not less
than 1 per centum per annum higher than the highest discount rate in effect at
such Federal reserve bank on the date of such note; (2) the Federal Reserve
Board may by regulation limit and define the classes of assets which may be
accepted as security for advances made under authority of this section; and (3)
no note accepted for any such advance shall be eligible as collateral security for
Federal reserve notes.

‘“‘No obligations of any foreign government, individual partnership, associa-
tion, or corporation organized under the laws thereof shall be eligible as collateral
security for advances under this section.””
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Sec. 6. Section 3 of Public, Numbered 44, Seventy-second Congress, being an
act ‘“to improve the facilities of the Federal reserve system for the service of
commerce, industry, and agriculture, to provide means for meeting the needs of
member banks in exceptional circumstances, and for other purposes,” approved
March 27, 1932, is hereby amended to read as follows:

‘“Sec. 3. The second paragraph of section 16 of the Federal reserve act, as
amended, is amended to read as follows:

“ ‘Any Federal reserve bank may make application to the local Federal reserve
agent for such amount of the Federal reserve notes hereinbefore provided for as
it may require. Such application shall be accompanied with a tender to the local
Federal reserve agent of collateral in amount equal to the sum of the Federal
reserve notes thus applied for and issued pursuant to such application. The
collateral security thus offered shall be notes, drafts, bills of exchange, or accep-
tances acquired under the provisions of section 13 of this act, or bills of exchange
indorsed by a member bank of any Federal reserve district and purchased under
the provisions of section 14 of this act, or bankers’ acceptances purchased under
the provisions of said section 14, or gold or gold certificates: Provided, however,
That should the Federal Reserve Board deem it in the public interest, it may,
upon the affirmative vote of not less than a majority of its members, authorize
the Federal reserve banks to offer, and the Federal reserve agents to accept, as
such collateral security, direct obligations of the United States. In no event
shall such collateral security be less than the amount of Federal reserve notes
applied for. The Federal reserve agent shall each day notify the Federal Reserve
Board of all issues and withdrawals of Federal reserve notes to and by the Federal
reserve bank to which he is accredited. The said Federal Reserve Board may
at any time call upon a Federal reserve bank for additional security to protect
the Federal reserve notes issued to it.” ”’

Sec. 7. There is hereby authorized to be appropriated, out of any money in
the Treasury not otherwise appropriated, such amounts as may be necessary to
carry out the provisions of this act.

Sec. 8. This act may be cited as the ‘“Adjusted compensation payment act.”

Senator THOMAS, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I am not here in
any sense to make a speech. I am here to answer questions, and if I
may, to be helpful. 1 will take no time whatever to discuss with the
committee the conditions throughout the country, because you
know those as well as I do. I will take no time to discuss various
forms of relief. You know what forms are now pending as well as
myself. But it might not be out of place to recount that during this
Congress we have undertaken to provide some relief and we have
provided some relief.

It will be remembered that in the fall, before we convened, when
the President announced his so-called credit corporation, voluntary
bankers’ pool, that gave us some encouragement. In our several
districts we thought we could see that the country had some hope;
the stock market rebounded and the public thought that the tide
had turned, the bottom had been reached, and from that time
henceforth times would improve.

The public thought that, gentlemen, in my judgment, on the theory
that credits were to be expanded. In other words, there would be an
inflation of credits, if not of money. And when I say inflation, I do
not mean a German inflation. I mean bringing down the value of
the dollar to where it was a few years ago.

As soon as the public ascertained that there was no credit expansion
or inflation in the bankers’ pool, the stocks began to fall and when we
convened in December it was proposed to create the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation.

That was advertised throughout the country, in the public press, as
being a measure that would make money more plentiful, give us some
new credits; and upon the announcement of that bill, the stocks began
to mount. Times apparently began to get better. Commodity
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prices began to advance. Wheat went up, corn went up, everything
went up somewhat. But it was shortly discovered that there was no
money in the Reconstruction Finance Corporation—simply credit.
In place of making money more plentiful, the public at large did not
see any benefits from that, they have not seen any as yet, the stock
market began to fall, commodity prices began to fall and they went
down to their lowest level.

Then a little later, when the Glass-Steagall bill was proposed,
we saw a duplication of what I have just described. The announce-
ment of the bill caused confidence to rise, caused stocks to go up,
caused the commodity prices to increase; but it was soon found that
there was no expansion in the Glass-Steagall bill. And when the
public found that, the wise boys—I will call them that, because that
1s what they are—started to sell and stocks began to fall again. And
the stocks, gentlemen, have not stopped falling. At this time there
is no plan, no program, so far as I know, to increase circulation.
The facts are that circulation is being decreased daily. Notwith-
standing the fact that we have passed all these bills, such as the
Reconstruction Finance Corporation bill, notwithstanding this
corporation has placed in circulation credit—not money—to the
extent of $300,000,000 and in addition to that the Federal reserve
banks are now buying bonds to the amount of $25,000,000 weekly—
yet, notwithstanding these accumulations of bonds at the rate of
$100,000,000 a month, and notwithstanding that the Credit Corpor-
ation is putting credit into circulation, circulation is decreasing daily.
The month of March saw going out of circulation $147,000,000,

The actual amount of money in circulation has decreased more than
$200,000,000. Now, I contend that money is controlled by the same
economic law that controls wheat, that controls cotton, that controls
livestock. When wheat is plentiful, wheat is cheap. When cotton is
plentiful, cotton is cheap. When wheat is scarce, wheat is dear.
When cotton is scarce, cotton is dear.

Money is controlled by the same economic law. When money is
plentiful, money is cheap. When money is scarce, money is high.

To-day I make the assertion that we have the least amount of
money in actual circulation that this country has seen since before
the World War. During the World War and after the World War,
when we had the best times that I have ever seen, when wheat was
selling for two and a half and three dollars a bushel, and cotton was
selling for 40 cents & pound, and oats and other things in proportion,
we had six and a half billion dollars in circulation.

That statement may be challenged. If I may at this point, Mr.
Chairman, I will offer for the record a copy of the circulation state-
ment of February 1, 1921. This, I will say to the majority of this
committee, was a statement published when our party yet had control
of the Government, February 1, 1921, a month and three days before
the change came. I read from this statement and it shows that on
that date there was in circulation $6,340,436,718. .

At that time we only had gold in this country to the extent of
$2,853,480,649.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the statement will go
in the record.

(The statement referred to is as follows:)
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Circulation statement—February 1, 1921

Circulating medium

I

General stock of money in
the United States: In-
cludes gold held in the
Treasury for the redemp-
tion of outstanding gold
certificates  ($459,727,105
on Feb. 1, 1921), Federal
reserve Zold settlement
fund ($1,413,199,808.59 on
Feb. 1, 1921}, and standard
silver dollars held in the
Treasury for the redemp-
tion of outstanding silver
certificates and Treasury
notes of 1890 ($149,782,352
on Feb. 1, 1921). Does
not include gold held with
foreign agencies of Fed-
eral reserve hanks.
Amounts of Federal re-
serve bank notes and na-
tional bank notes are
amounts issued by Treas-
ury to banks

II

Held in the Treasury as assets
of the Government: In-
cludes the gold reserve fund
held against issues of
United States notes and
Treasury notes of 1800
($152,079,025.63 on_ Feb. 1,
1921), and the gold or law-
ful money redemption
funds held against issues of
national bank notes, Fed-
eral reserve notes, and Fed-
eral reserve bank notes
($282,349,891.39 on Feb. 1,
1921). Does not include
deposits of public money in
Federal reserve banks, na-
tional banks, and special
depositaries ($¥325,679,322.63
on Feb. 1, 1921), nor does
it include funds held in
trust in the Treasury for
the redemption of out-
standing gold and silver
certificates and Treasury
notes ef 1890. (See column
I, ante). For a full state-
ment of Treasury assets
and liabilities see daily
statement of the United
States Treasury and month-
1y debt statement

111

Held by Federal reserve
banks and Federal reserve
agents against issues of
Federal reserve notes: In-
cludos the gold reserve
held by banks agaiunst
issues and gold or other
{unds deposited by banks
with agents to retire Fed-
eral reserve notes in circu-
lation and own Federal
reserve notes held by Fed-
eral reserve banks

v

Money in circulation: Amounts of various kinds of
money in circulation determined by deducting from
the apporpriate item in the general stock of money
(column 1, ante) the amount held in the Treasury as
assets of the Government (column II, ante) and the
amount held by Federal reserve hanks or Federal
reserve agents against issues ot Federal reserve notes
(column III, ante}. (Gold and silver certificates and
Treasury notes of 1890 in circulation are represented
in the general stock of money by equal amounts of
gold coin or bullion and standard silver dollars held
in Treasury for their redemption. (See column I,
ante). Amounts of Federal reserve bank notes and
national bank notes are amounts of issues by Treas-
ury to banks less amounts held in Treasury as assets
of the Government

Feb. 1, 1921 | Feb.1,1920 | Feb. 1,1921 | Feb. 1, 1920 Feb.1,1921 | Feb.1,1920 | Feb. 1, 1921 | Feb. 1, 1920 | Jan. 1, 1221 |Jan. 1, 1879

Gold coin (including bullion
in Treasury)..........._ $2, 853, 480, 649 |$2, 762,905, 481 |  $427, 621,611 $365, 779, 472 |1$1, 005,907, 276 | $706, 438, 360 | 2 $960, 224, 657 | $961, 329, 559 | $351, 025,400 | $96, 262, 850
Gold eertificates_.._.____.___|._________._.__ Ao I IS 155,358, 280 | 231,748,280 | 304,368,825 | 407,609,810 | 336,835,853 | 21,189, 280
8tandard silver dollars_ ... 269,746,326 | 284, 784, 505 22,243,794 57, 514, 086 97,720,180 { 88,233,067 | 98,328,278 | 5,790,721
Silver certificates.._.___..___\.__.__._______|__.___________ L ______ | L ____ 148,177,905 | 137,343,827 | 151,083,912 413, 360
Subsidiary silver..__.__._.._ 271, 511, 384 251, 307, 010 7,836,848 6, 263, 797 263,674, 536 | 246,043,213 | 265,590,222 | 67,082, 601
Treasury notes of 1890 .. ... ... || | ___ 1, 604, 447 1,693, 525 1,605,352 |, _ocoeneee-
United States notes..__..... 346, 681,016 346, 681, 016 3,938,348 25, 953, 688 342,742,668 | 320,727,328 ' 341,321,872 J 310, 288, 511

1 Includes $933,879,860 credited to Federal reserve agents in the gold settlement fund deposited with Treasurer of the United States.
2 Includes $479,319,948.59 credited to Federal reserve banks in the gold settlement fund deposited with Treasurer of the United States.
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Circulation statement—February}!, 1921—Continued

Circulating medinm

I

General stock of money in
the United States: In-
cludes gold held in the
Treasury for the redem{)-
tion of outstanding gold
certificates  ($459,727,105
on Feb. 1, 1921), Federal
reserve gold settloment
fund ($1,413,199,808.59 on
Feb. 1, 1921),and standard
silver ‘dollars held in the
Treasury for the redemp-
tion of outstanding silver
certificates and Treasury
notes of 1890 ($149,782,352
on Feb., 1, 1921). Does
not include gold held with
foreign agencies of Fed-
eral reserve banks.
Amounts of Federal re-
serve bank notes and na-
tional bank notes are

II

Held in the Treasury a8 assets
of the Qovernment: In-
cludes the gold reserve fund
held against issues of
United States notes and
Treasury notes of 1890
($152,979,025.63 on_ Feb. 1,
1921), and the gold or law-
ful money redemption
funds held against issues of
national bank notes, Fed-
eral reserve notes, and Fed-
eral reserve bank notes
($282,349,201.39 on Feb. 1,
1921). Does not include
deposits of public money in
Federal reserve banks, na-
tional banks, and special
depositaries ($325,879,322.63
on Feb. 1, 1921}, nor dees
it include funds held in
trust in the Treasury for
the redemption of out-
standing gold and silver
certiticates and Treasury
notes of 1880. (See column

II1

Held by Federal reserve
banks and Federal reserve
agents against issues of
Federal reserve notes. In-
cludes the gold reserve
held by banks against
issues apd gold or other
funds deposited by banks
with agents to retire Fed-
eral reserve notes in cireu-
lation and own Federal
reserve notes held by Fed-
eral reserve banks

v

Money in circulation: Amounts of various kinds of

money in circulation determined by deducting from
the apporpriate item in the general stock of monrey
(column I, ante) the amount held in the Treasury as
assets of the Government (column II, ante) and the
amount held by Federal reserve banks or Federal
reserve agents against issues of Federal reserve notes
(column III, ante). Gold and silver certificates and
Treasury notes of 1890 in circulation are represented
in the general stock of money by equal amounts of
gold coin or bullion and standard silver dollars held
in Treasury for their redemption. (See column I,
ante). Amounts of Federal reserve bank notes and
national bank notes are amounts of issues by Treas-
ury to banks less amounts held in Treasury as assets
of the Government

amounts issued by Treas- I, ante). For a full state-
ury to banks ment of Treasury assets
and liabilities see  daily
statement of the United
States Treasury and month-
1y debt statement
Feb, 1, 1921 Feb. 1, 1920 Feb. 1, 1921 Feb. 1, 1920 Feb. 1, 1921 Feb. 1, 1920 { Feb. 1, 1921 Feb. 1, 1920 | Jan. 1, 1921 |Jan. 1, 1897
Federal reserve notes.______. 3$3,484,226,195 ($3,125,885,275 |  $10, 223, 811 $35,641,105 |  $369, 348, 520 | $245, 353, 675 ($3, 104, 653, 864 ($2,844,890,405 ($3,349,389,117
Federal reserve bank notes_.;{ 225,938, 400 258, 182, 800 5,027, 334 56,959, 135 |- e eeceemce o m e 220,911, 201,223,665 | 236, 597, 570
National bank notes._.__._. 719, 653, 927 733, 108, 190 22, 467, 063 78,081,376 {_ oo 697, 186,864 | 655, 076, 814 7(77 759, 142 [$314, 339, 368
Totaleeeee e 8,171,237, 897 | 7,762, 864, 2T7 499, 358, 809 625,142, 749 | 1, 530,614, 076 (1, 273, 540, 315 | 6, 141, 265, 012 |5, 864, 171, 213 (6, 340, 436, 718 | 816, 266, 721
Population of continental United States eStimated At - - o o o oo e e e e e 4107, 389,000 | 108, 735, 000 107,249, 000 48, 231, 000
Clrculation per capita. - - $57.19 $54.94 $59. 12! $16.92
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3 Includes own Federal reserve notes held by Federal reserve banks.

4 Revised figures.
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PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 61

Senator THOoMAS. In other words, on February 1, 1921, $2,800,000,-
000 of gold kept us on the gold standard, when we had $6,300,000,000
in circulation.

Mr. McCorMack. How much was in the Treasury, if you can tell
us?

Senator THOMAS. Held in the Treasury as assets of the Govern-
ment on February 1, 1921, there was gold coin in the amount of
$427,621,611.

Held by Federal reserve banks and Federal reserve agents against
issues of Federal reserve notes, on February 1, 1921, $1,005,907,276.

If I may, Mr, Chairman, as a comparison, I ask permission to
insert in the record the last statement that I have from the Treasury.
It is of the date of February 29, 1932. May I put that statement in
the record?

The Acting CHalrRMAN. Without objection, the Senator is given
that permission.

Senator Taomas. I will read just two items from the statement.
It shows on February 29, 1932, that we had in circulation $5,603,-
542,630. It also shows that on that date we had gold coin and bul-
lion in the sum of $4,353,638,971; double the gold and a billion
dollars less of money. I submit that as an answer to those who
contend that this will of necessity throw us off of the gold standard.

Mr. McCormack. May T suggest that you also give the figure of
what was in the Treasury on that date?

Senator TrHoMmas. I will give you the total amount in the Treasury
and then if you desire to have it itemized, I will itemize it for you.
The total amount is $3,442,011,378.

(The statement referred to follows.)

115338—32——35
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Circulation stalement of United States money, February 29, 1932

Money held in the Treasury Money outside of the Treasury
Amount held In circulation? Population
in trust 552?;‘57: of continen-
Kind of money Total amount against gold Vaiteq | Held for Fed- Held by Fed- tal United
. Total and silver States notes eral reserve | All other Total eral reserve States
ota certificates | (B0 | banks and money banks and Por | (estimated)
(and Treas- ar agents agents 1 Amount .
'y notes of capita
ury notes of 1800)
1860)
|

Gold coin and bullion _..{?$4, 353,638,071 [$3, 442, 011, 378 [$1, 613, 561, 620 [$156, 039, 0RS [$1,583,643,272 | $88,767,389 | $911, 627, 593 | 3505, 286, 145 , 338, $3.26 |-oeecanns
Gold certificates.._____... 4(1, 613 561 629) 1,613, 561,629 | 793, 433 670 | 820,127,950 6.58 | e
Standard silver dollars_.._ , 135 , 645, 35! 9, 449 743 31, 195, 608 W25 e .-
Silver certificates._...___. 4 (491, 566, 977) 491,566,977 | 128,650,140 | 362,916,828 291 |ooecmecnes
Treasury notes of 1890 __ 4 (1, 227, 550) 1,227,850 |- emee s . 227, 1) I S,
Subsidiary silver_-._..._. , 960, 208, 647, 204 38, 569, 505 , 077, 2,08 [ocomooael
Minor coin_ .. __o__..o_._. 126, 541, 520 122, (28, 281 7,785,463 | 114, 240, 818 202 focaaee
United States notes..._._. 346, 681, 016 343, 368, 208 63,545,079 | 279,823,219 | 224 | __.___.____
Federal reserve notes. ____ 2,911, 742, 680 , 620,860 | |oeooeo 1, 620, 660 2,910,122, 020 | 276, 489 087 {2,633,632,033 | 21,12 {...._.______

Federal reserve bank
notes. ... ... 2, 830, 140 20,880 | oo feceamol - . 20, 680 2,800,460 | __._____.____ 2, 800, 460 N7 PO
National bank notes...... 732,377,223 16,031,482 | __ L |eeeeio 16,031,482 | 716, 345, 741 25,193,633 | 691, 152, 108 5.64 | —————
Total Feb. 29, 1932} 9, 320, 730, 167 33, 975, 138, 219 | 2, 106, 356, 156 | 156, 039, 038 |1, 583, 643, 272 {6129, 099, 703 {7, 451, 048, 104 |1, 848, 405, 474 |5, 603, 542,630 | 44. 93 {$124, 716, 000

Comparative totals:

Jan. 31,1932 ....._.. 9,378, 002, 702 (54, 027,791,449 | 2, 164,930, 770 | 156, 039, 038 |1, 580, 633, 136 | 126, 188, 465 {7, 515, 142, 023 |1, 873, 936, 977 |5, 641, 205,046 | 45. 124, 636, 000
Feb. 28,1931 . ._.__._ 8, 560, 358, 013 [54, 080, 217, 568 | 2, 254, 439, 089 | 156,039, 088 |1, 575,421,578 | 94,317,813 |6, 734, 579, 2, 114, 186, 025 |4, 20 13. 509 | 737.33 (7123, 781, 000
Oct. 31,1920 ... __. 8, 479, 620, 824 |52, 436, 864, 530 718,674, 378 | 152, 979, 026 |1, 212, 360, 791 | 352, 850, 336 6, 761 430, 672 |1, 063, 216, 060 |5, 098 214,612 | 53.21 | 107, 096, 005
Mar. 31, 1917 _.._____ 8, 396, 506, 677 |52, 952, 020,313 | 2, 681,691,072 | 152,979,026 |_._.__________ 117,350, 216 |5, 126, 267,436 | 953, 321, 522 4 72. 945 014 | 40.23 | 103, 716, 000
June 30, 1914__________ , 707, 825, 009 |81, 845, 569, 804 | 1, 507, 178,879 | 150,000,000 |__.____..__._. 188, 390, 925 (3,450,434,174 |________._____| m,m 174 | 34,93 | 99,027,000
Jan.1,1879_ . ...___ , 007, 084, 5 212, 420, 402 21, 602, 640 | 100, 000, 000 90, 817, 762 8, 266, 721 816, 266,721 | 16.92 | 48, 231,000

" 1 Includes money held by the Cuban agency of the Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta.

1 The money in circulation includes any paper currency held outside the continental limits of the United States.

$ Does not include gold bullion or foreign coin other than that held by the Treasury, Federal reserve banks, and Federal reserve agents.
under earmark for foreign account is excluded, and gold held abroad for Federal reserve banks is included.
1 These amounts are not included in the total since the money held in trust against gold and silver certificates and Treasury notes of 1890 is included under gold coin and bullion
and standard silver Qollars, respectively.
s The amount of money held in trust against gold and silver certificates and Treasury notes of 1890 should be deducted from this total before combining it with total money
outside of the Treasury to arrive gt the stock of money in the Unjted States.

Gold held by Federal reserve banks

29

STIVOIJILHED NOILVSNIIWOD-AALSN LAV 40 INTWAVA

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



. ¢ This total includes $55,743,036 gold deposited for the redemption of Federal reserve notes ($1,083,085 in process of redemption), $30,750,129 lawful money deposited for the redemp-
tion of National bank notes ($15,978,315 in process of redemption, including notes chargeable to the retirement fund), $1,350 lawful money deposited for the retirement of additional
clrcl;li\{.iop (%c%l of May 30, 1908), and $16,182,757 lawful money deposited as a reserve for postal savings deposits.

evised figures.

NoTE.—Gold certificates are secured dollar for dollar by gold held in the Treasury for their redemption; silver certificates are secured dollar for dollar by standard silver dollars
held in the Treasury for their redemption; United States notes are secured by a gold reserve of $156,039,088 held in the Treasury. This reserve fund may also be used for the redemp-
tion of Treasury notes of 1890, which are also secured dollar for dollar by standard silver dollars held in the Treasury; these notes are being canceled and retired on receipt. Federal
reserve notes are obligations of the United States and a first lien on all the assets of the issuing Federal reserve bank. Federal reserve notes are secured by the deposit with Federal
reserve agents of a like amount of gold or of gold and such discounted or purchased paper as is eliglble under the terms of the Federal reserve act. Federal reserve banks must main-
tain a gold reserve of at least 40 per cent, including the gold redemption fund which must be deposited with the United States Treasurer, against Federal reserve notes in actual
circulation. Lawful money has been deposited with the Treasurer of the United States for retirement of all outstanding Federal reserve bank notes. National bank notes are secured
by United States bonds except where lawful money has been deposited with the Treasurer of the United States for their retirement. A 5 per cent fund is also maintained in lawful
money with the Treasurer of the United States for the redemption of National bank notes secured by Government bonds.
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64 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

F Senator THoMAs. Now, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, if you will
permit me to make some references

Mr. AupricH. May I ask a question at this point?

Senator THOMAS. Ishall be glad to answer it.

Mr. AvpricH. Have you the figures of the amount in circulation in
the intervening years between 1921 and the present?

Senator Taomas. Here is the 10-year period, not all the months are
there, but most of them.

Mr. Avpricu. They include some of the most prosperous years we
have had in this country.

Senator TroMAs. Will you suggest some year?

Mr. AvpricH. I have the figures here. There is a table in the
annual report of the Secretary of the Treasury. I simply want to
point out that in some of the years that we considered prosperous,
such as 1927, 1928, and 1929, the total amount of money in circulation
was very much less than it is now or than it was in 1921,

Senator THoMAS. Let me give you then the month that shows the
lowest amount in circulation. That is July 31, 1930. A similar
statement showing at that time the circulation had gone down to
this point of $4,426,493,631, and at that time we had gold in the
Treasury in the total sum of $4,516,509,645. In other words, we
had over $100,000,000 of gold in the Treasury more than money of all
kinds in circulation.

Mr. Avpricu. But in 1928 we had $4,796,000,000 in circulation,
and conditions were prosperous at that time. That was the only
point I wanted to make.

Senator TaomAs. In answer to the suggestion made—I think it
is an entirely appropriate one—in good times money is of no particular
value, because nobody cares for money and by money I mean gold,
silver, and currency. They have plenty of checking accounts and
plenty of credit. Until the slump came two and a half years ago,
money did not serve a very large part in the life of the people, because
the work was done by checks. When we have confidence and credit
our bills are paid by check. It is only when you have to have money
to pay your carfare or patronize some strange individual that it takes
actual money. For that reason, in good times, the business can be
transacted by checks and credit; but in bad times like these, when
credit is frozen and there is not any, we must then fall back to actual
money.

Mr. AvupricH. Have you the figures of the total bank deposits of
this eountry at the present time?

Senator THOMAS. I can give them to you.

Mr. AvpricH. It is something like fifty billions.

Senator THOMAS. Let me make my statement for the record.
In 1924, when I appeared before this committee, we had $55,000,-
000,000 on deposit. In June of last year, we had just a little less
than $60,000,000,000 on deposit. That is June of 1931. Since
June, 1931, we have lost approximately twenty billions of bank
deposits. The gentleman suggests that there are now forty-six
billions on deposit?

Mr. AvpricH. I do not know exactly. I think it is in the neigh-
borhood of fifty billions.

Senator THoMAs. The last time I made a tabulation and made
inquiry was in February and at that time they were down to forty-
six billions. That is the informationI received from the comptroller’s
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PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES 65

office. So we have lost approximately twenty billions of deposits
in the past several months.

Now, while we have five and a half billions of money in circulation
I want to give you an idea where this money is.

There are $500,000,000 of this money in foreign lands; $100,000,000
in Cuba alone. The only money in circulation in Cuba is American
money. This money is in the big banks of Cuba. By the way, they
are American banks. The National City Bank has 24 branches in
Cuba. So Cuba, while it has an independent government, is practi-
cally altogether American.

The American Telephone & Telegraph Co. has 451 exchanges in
Cuba. Everything in Cuba worthwhile that you would have is owned
by some American already. It takes $100,000,000 of our money to
transact the business of Cuba,

The banks are required to keep in their vaults as a reserve almost
$1,000,000,000. There has not been a time in 10 years when they
have had $1,000,000,000 in their vaults at one time. The number of
banks have now dropped until we only have about eighteen or nineteen
thousand of them, and the last statement I saw was that they had
cash in their vaults of $888,000,000. So the banks on June last had
on deposit approximately sixty billions of money when they did not
have in their vaults a billion dollars. That is a ratio of less than 1
to 60.

Now, of this $5,500,000,000 we have now outside of the Treasury,
$500,000,000 in foreign countries, and the banks have $1,000,000,000
approximately. Of course, that is theoretically in circulation, but not
practically. You can not get it out of the banks, because if you take
1t out, they have got to get more to put back in the banks to keep up
their reserves in accordance with the law. So that that $1,000,000.000
which is theoretically in circulation is not where people can get it.

Then the President told us not so long ago that the people of the
country had hoarded a billion and a half dollars.

Add these three amounts that are not in circulation, the money
in foreign countries, $500,000,000, the money in the banks, $1,000,-
000,000; that makes a billion and a half; and then a billion and a
half dollars which is being hoarded. That makes a total of $3,000,-
000,000 that you can not get to. Take that from five and a half
billion dollars and its leaves you two and a half million dollars of
money to transact the business of the United States, the largest,
the strongest, the richest Nation on the face of the earth.

I contend that is not enough. I contend that because this money
in circulation has shrunk and because credits have ceased to exist
through being frozen, that the cause of the high price of the dollar
to-day is the scarcity of that dollar. It is my contention that no
relief is possible until we bring that dollar down within the reach
of the masses of the people of this Nation.

Mr. Racgon. May I ask you a question?

Senator Tromas. Gladly. -

Mr. Ragon. If Mr. Owen’s statement is correct that there was
less money in circulation in 1928 than there is now or there was in
1921, how is that consistent with the statement that you are making
now?
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66 PAYMENT OF ADJUSTED-COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES

Senator THomAs. He goes by the figures. 1 have tried to show you
that at that time there was four and a half billions in circulation
according to the statement and it was all in circulation; I mean,
easily gotten at, the banks would loan it.

"Mr. Ragon. In other words, this billion dollars that the banks
have tied up was liquid at that time?

Senator Tuomas. A dollar in the bank is the basis of $10 of
credit. While the banks have a billion dollars, that is the basis of
$10,000,000,000 of credit but they are not exercising that potential
liquid credit.

3 In good times the money we had in circulation was ample, because
we had more gold than we had all kinds of money in circulation. We
had vast deposits and everybody had confidence. You could get
loans any place. Probably one of the troubles was that it was too
easy to get loans. Now, things are changed. Credit does not exist.
Money is being hoarded, a billion and a half dollars of it, and what
is in the bank is not liquid but is kept there as a reserve through fear.

Mr. Racon. Right along that line, let me ask you this question.
Perhaps you can give me some light on it. This money that is
frozen in the banks as a practical proposition is held largely by the
banks for self-protection against runs and things of that kind; is
that true?

Senator THoMAs. I agree with you.

Mr. Racon. In back of an issue of any kind of Federal reserve
notes you have to have a reserve of 40 per cent of gold?

Senator TaoMAs. I am going to come to that in a few minutes, if
you will allow me to postpone that discussion for just a little while.

Mr. RagoN. You are coming to that?

Senator THOMAS. Yes.

Mr. RacoN. That is what I want to hear discussed.

Senator THoMAs. I am trying to lay a foundation for it.

Mr. RagoN. But it seems to me this is significant. You say this
billion dollars is tied up in the banks. It seems to me that that is a
matter that affects the elasticity and the velocity of the money in
circulation. Will you explain that?

Senator TroMas. I shall be glad to take that up.

Mr. Avprica. A billion dollars is not very much against fifty
billion dollars of deposits.

Senator TroMaAs. Well, it is more than $1,000,000,000 as against
$60,000,000,000 deposits. Six months ago we had $20,000,000,000 or
more greater deposits than we have now and the circulation is practi-
cally the same. In effect, it is less because, as I say, this money is
hoarded. While theoretically it is in circulation, it 1s outside of the
Treasury and you can not get it. It is locked up 1n safe deposit boxes
and it is hidden in secret places and the folks who have 1t see fit to
keep it there. It is their property and there is no power that we can
elfcqrt over the owners of this money to get them to divest themselves
of 1t. ‘

I will admit that the President’s program of antihoarding has pro-
duced some good results. But here is another result that it has pro-
duced. The pleading of the Government has induced men and women
who had money to bring that money forth and expend it or deposit it.
But what have the banks done when they have gotten the money?
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As soon as the money reached the banks, the banks have done this:
As soon as they get a little money on hand, money for which they do
not see an immediate need, they owe the Federal reserve and they
bundle up this money and send it down to the Federal reserve to pay
their obligations and to reduce their overhead. So, as a result of the
President’s antihoarding campaign, I make the statement that he has
reduced the actual money in circulation by over $200,000,000.

Mr. Hirr. May I ask a question?

Senator THoMAS. Surely.

Mr. Hiir. If you had all of this $5,500,000,000 in circulation and
did not have circulating credit, the effect on the prosperity of the
country would be rather slight, would it not? The point is, you have
to restore the circulating credit in order to restore prosperity.

Senator Tomas. I agree with you, Judge, that if we were to fill
the banks running over with money—that i1s an exaggeration, but if
we were to put another $1,000,000,000 into the banks, it might not
help the situation & particle and for this reason. There is no prop-
erty now that I know of on which the banks will loan, not even
Government bonds. There is nothing now that I know of that is
making money. Banks will not lend on collateral and on farm lands,
or factories, unless those farm lands and those factories are operat-
ing at a profit. Now, farms are not operating at a profit. Factories,
many of them, are not operating at all and those that are running,
are not running at a profit. For that reason banks have no outlet
for loans. Until something is done to reinvest the public, the masses,
these millions, with buying power the banks can not take any col-
lateral that is worth anything. Until a farmer can get more than 5
cents a pound for his cotton and more than 30 cents a bushel for his
wheat, his land will not be worth anything as collateral.

Factories will be worthless as collateral until orders commence
coming in to them. It is my contention that if we will pay these
soldier boys—and that is only an incident; I stand on the statement
made by Mr. Patman yesterday that unless we can convince the
committee and the Congress that the payment of this bonus will help
the country at large, the millions and the tens of millions—not sol-
diers—as much as if not more than it will help the soldier boy, I
would not take your time to make this presentation.

I contend that the only way you can help the country, all of it, is
to get the buying power back in the hands of the 120,000,000 of our
people. If you put buying power in their hands, they will begin to
spend their money. They will fill some empty stomachs, their own
and their families. They will buy some better clothes, they will pay
their bills. That puts this money in circulation. It gets it into the
banks eventually, but when it does the banks will have renewed
confidence, because bills will have been paid, credit will be reestab-
lished in the folks who have liquidated their indebtedness; and so I
am presenting this matter on the theory that the passage of this bill,
paying this out in cash, not in credit, not by checks, but in cash, will
ic.iqlthe thing that we all want done. If it will not do that, our case

ails.

The boys need the money. We all admit that.

Mr. Watson. Will the gentleman yield?

Senator Taomas. Gladly.
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Mr, Wargon. What effect did the seven or eight hundred million

dollars that we paid the soldiers a few years ago have upon the pros-

erity of the country? Why would this proposed $2,000,000,000 1ssue
ave any greater effect?

Senator THOMAS. That money was paid last year by credit, by
checks. There was not a dollar paid to the boys that would be the
basis of additional credit. It is my contention that if it had been
paid last year in currency, the circulation would have increased to
the extent of the payments made and every dollar placed in circulation
would have been good for $10 of expanded credit.

We did not pay them that way. They were paid by checks, just
like the Reconstruction Finance Corporation is paying to-day. They
are not paying out currency. They are paying by checks and while
they put $300,000,000 in circulation, the currency has not been ex-
panded a single dollar.

Mr. Warson. But the same argument was made then as is made
now, that the payment then would be of great advantage to the
country.

Senator THOMAS. I will make the further statement, and I have -
many letters to sustain my position, that the payment last year to
the soldier, to the extent to which they were paid, saved sections of
the country. This information comes from my State, localities that
I have heard from, to the effect that had it not been for those payments
banks would have failed and chaos would have reigned.

Mr. WatsoN. Then it did put money in circulation?

Senator THoMas. Credit money, true. If you were to go to the
bank to-day and say, ‘“Mr. Banker, I want $10,000,” the banker
would give you a note, you would sign the note for $10,000 and he
would give you a credit on your passbook or a credit slip, and im-
mediately you have converted your credit into $10,000 of deposit
money. That is in the bank. The deposits of that bank would
jump up $10,000, but you have not put a penny in the bank. Circu-
iation has not been increased a single red penny.

Mr. Chairman, I will not take up very much more of your time,
but let me call your attention to an article that appeared in the
Washington Post yesterday. It is their leading editorial, and I want
to read only a few lines because they are pertinent. This editorial
voices my viewpoint entirely. The article is headed, ‘“The Under-
lying Problem.” The first paragraph reads as follows:

A fresh wave of deflation swept over the country last week, leaving the people
in a confused and uneasy state of mind. For a time the forces of depression were
checked by the new blood poured into the veins of commerce bgthe Reconstruc-
tion Finance Corporation and other constructive measures. ut these factors
were not sufficient to turn the forces of deflation into a positive movement

toward recovery. It iswell for the public to face the fact that heroic measures are
necessary to turn the tide of depression.

A little further on:

All chance of recovery seems to hinge upon a turn in commodity prices. On
April 1 a group of 110 representative commodities were selling for 17% per cent
less than they brought a year ago. This is superimposed upon a decline of 20
per cent in the previous year. So long as this condition remains unchanged
business will be paralyzed. All the credit in the world can not induce business to
go deeper into the red.

Value in the United States is being slowly concentrated into money. The
g'ollar illl'gllieases in value every day, while everything clse loses some of its rela-

ive worth.
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Reading further:

The value of the dollar has reached such a high point that the people are tempted
to convert all their holdings into dollars to avert further shrinkage. Unless this
vicious movement is checked it will result in panie.

That was prophetic, because yesterday the stock marked continued
to decline.

Mr. Bacuaracu. What paper is that?

Senator THoMAs. This is the Washington Post dated April 11, 1932.

Mr. BacaaracH. I would like to ask you a question, but I do not
desire to interrupt your statement.

) ']1:‘(]1:16 Acting CuAIRMAN. The Senator has said that he is willing to
yield.

Senator THOMAS. For any question. I would not want to get into
anK/I rgument.

r. BacHARACH. 1 do not want any argument myself. I wanted
to find out what you were thinking of when you said that the boys
should be paid in cash rather than %y check. I would like to under-
stand your viewpoint on that. It seems to me—this is just my view-
point—that what we want these boys to do when they get this
money, of course, is to help themselves to the things that they re-
quire. It seems to me that if we give these boys, a great many of
whom are not accustomed to bank accounts, all of this money, they
will probably waste a good deal of it. I do not suppose that was
your thought.

Senator Tuomas. Not at all.

Mr. BacraracH. That is the way it struck me.

Senator THOMAS. Let me make this statement, if I may, in expla-
nation of what I said. There is just as much difference between the
Government putting out a million dollars in currency and putting
out a million dollars by check as between day and night.

The Reconstruction Finance Corporation has put out $300,000,000
by checks, in credit, and circulation has not been increased a single
penny; $200,000,000 have gone out of circulation at the very time
that they were putting out $300,000,000 in credit circulation. But
if the Reconstruction Finance Corporation had put out $300,000,000
in currency, immediately that currency would have been reflected in
the circulation statement of the Treasury.

Mr. BacuaracH. You said something about banks not having the
opportunity to loan money to manufacturers. As a matter of fact,
the banks will not lend money and I believe that has caused a great
deal of the trouble in a great many manufacturing industries.

Senator THoMAs. Do I understand you to say that the banks will
not loan money?

Mr. BacaaracH. I think as a general statement that is prett,
nearly correct. At the present time it is very difficult, as you said,
t(;f box('irow money from banks, no matter what the security is that is
offered. ;

Senator THoMAS., You are exactly right. They will not loan money
for the best reason in the world. There is nothing to-day on which
to loan money.

Mr. Bacuaraca, Well, I happen to know of a concern located in
New Jersey which to-day is running 24 hours a day. It has 4,200
employees. It has very substantial bank connections and yet they
can not borrow money from their bank, and they were compelled
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to pass dividends on their bonds for that very reason. It is a very
substantial concern and doing & profitable business.

- Senator THOMAS. Let me continue with. this editorial just for one
or two further sentences, because the editorial states exactly my
viewpoint. If I am wrong, the Washington Post is wrong. If the
Washington Post is right, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, I amright.
I invite your attention to the next statement. I quote:

The extension of credit will not be sufficient. Heroic. emergency measures
that will arrest the fall of prices seem to be in order. How that can be done
without unwarranted inflation of the currency is not clear, but every fresh wave
of deflation makes more urgent the necessity of restoring some measure of bal-
ance between money and commodity prices.

Palliatives will not yield the desired effect. Business can not turn toward
stability unless the whole tendency toward lower price levels is reversed. Some
powerful agency must be thrown into the breach to restore the value of goods
and services against the exaggerated value of money.

But some method of currency expansion on a sound gold basis might be neces-
sary. Emergencies of this kind call for drastic action which goes to the heart
of the problem. All the benefits which have accrued through bank stabilization
will be lost unless the forces of deflation are arrested. It is time for the leaders
in Government and financial circles to focus their minds upon a realignment
-of values.

That states my conviction entirely, Mr. Chairman. Now, as I
stated a moment ago, after the American Legion convention met
and decided not to ask the Congress for an extension of loans or the
payment of the balance due, there was no demand, so far as I know,
audible that the balance of this payment should be made.

When Congress convened, we were kept in the Senate one night
until 11 o’clock to pass a bill to provide for $2,000,000,000 to be
loaned to railroads and banks, life insurance companies, and other
forms of corporations.

The AcTing CHairMAN. Senator, did not that also authorize a loan
of $200,000,000 to the farmers?

Senator THoMas. Exactly so; $50,000,000 directly. Three times
fifty millions, possibly amounting to $200,000,000. Let me say in
passing that in my section of the country the farmers not only can
not get that money, but they can not even get the blanks upon which
to make the applications. So, as a practical relief measure, it did
not reach those whom we expected it to reach.

The Acting CuairMAN. I am sure the Senator will agree that the
legislative branch of the Government has no control over that.
When they pass the law, that is all the legislative branch can do.

Senator THOMAS. I agree with the Chairman entirely. The bill
I have pending before the Senate and which has been made a part
of this record provides for the immediate making due and payable
the balance of these certificates. It does not provide for the issuance
of any bonds to be sold to the public. We can not sell bonds to the
public now and I would not be so untrue to my convictions as to
pr({)[fpse a bond issue that I am convinced could not be sold to the
publie.

This bill proposes not a single new theory of financial legislation.
It does not even suggest a new section of law.

Under existing law—and 1 refer to the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation; I have the bill here and I will refer to it just briefly;
we passed this bill this winter—the Reconstruction Finance Corpora-
tion is not selling its bonds, yet it either has or will get the money on
its bonds to loan to these institutions that I have mentioned.
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How does the Reconstruction Finance Corporation expect to
operate? Under the law, they have the right to issue a billion and.
a half of debentures, notes, or bonds. Under the law, those deben-
tures are the direct obligations of the Government. KEvery dollar in
the Treasury is pledged to pay the interest on those debentures.
Every dollar in the Treasury is pledged by law to pay the principal
of those bonds when they become due. Thereby, they are the direct
obligations of the Government.

When the.bill was passed, objections were made to making these
bonds rediscountable at Federal reserve banks. So when the bill
was finally passed and signed by the President, the only avenue the
board had of disposing of these bonds was first to the public and second
to the Treasury.

Now, they soon found that they could not sell these bonds to the
public at par when Liberties were selling at 89 or 90. The Treasur
did not have the money to advance upon this one billion and a half
of bonds and the board found itself with $500,000,000 of appropria-
tions, and with a billion and a half dollars of bonds that it could not
handle. The Federal reserve banks could not use them.

So, at another meeting, those who were responsible for initiating
this financial legislation decided that the Reconstruction Finance
bill would have to be amended, the clause prohibiting these bonds
from being handled by the Federal Reserve ]goard would have to be
amended. That was one of the main provisions in the Glass-Steagall
bill, to make the Reconstruction Finance Corporation bonds redis-
countable and subject to purchase by the Federal reserve banks.

Now, here is the way they operate, if they are operating. This
board that we created this year, will issue its bonds. It will either
take these bonds to the Treasury and deposit them—not sell them to
the public, but put them in the Treasury and the Treasury is author-
ized to issue its credit upon those bonds.

Secondly, under the Glass-Steagall bill, the board can take those
debentures to the Federal reserve bank, lay them on the desk in front
ot the Federal reserve officials, and the Federal reserve officials are
directed to present those bonds to the Federal reserve agent in the
bank and the Federal reserve agent is directed to advance the notes
for these bonds. They are not sold to the public. It is nothing more
than a camouflage way of the Government issuing its notes, with
nothing behind them save the promise of the Government to pay.

11:11 ow, I know Mr. Aldrich suggests that these bonds are backed by
gold.

“"Mr. Racon. Senator, why is not that sufficient? Why does not
that have the effect of inflating the currency?

Senator THoMAs. Because they are not putting out the money.
They are putting it out in eredit.

Mr. Racon. You said a while ago that the Government would issue
credit on those bonds. What character of credit do you mean?
What did you mean by that?

Senator Truomas. The Reconstruction Finance Corporation, when
it makes a loan to the B. &. O. or the Pennsylvania, or what not, does
not give them the currency. They write them a check. There is
no currency involved in the transaction, not a penny. If this board
continues its present policy and puts out the entire $2,000,000,000
that we have authorized in the form of checks, circulation will not be
extended a single dollar.
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Mr. AupricH. You said there was nothing back of these bonds. Of
course, there is the credit of the people to whom they loan the money,
the railroads and the banks, in back of the bonds.

Senator THoMAs. If they do not pay, then what?

Mr. AvpricE. We hope they will.

Mr. Hiin. You say that the Reconstruction Finance Corporation
can take its debentures and present them to the Federal reserve agent
and as I understood you get currency for these in Federal reserve notes.
Is that true?

Senator THOoMAS. Absolutely.

Mr. Hiiu. Does not that expand the currency to that extent?

Senator TrHoMmAs. If they will do it; yes. But they will not do it.
The Federal reserve bank has the power to-day to put $1,000,000,000
in circulation through the purchase of bonds. They will only buy
$25,000,000 weekly. They could buy $100,000,000 weekly and
increase the circulation that much faster. But to-day, as fast as they
are going, or as fast as they are willing to go, the money is going into
the banks, it is being retired faster than al%these agencies are putting
it out.

Mr. HiLL. What is the form of this credit that the Treasury is
putting out?

Senator Tuomas. Itisin the form of Treasury checks. They make
them available to the credit of the Reconstruction Finance Corpo-
ration. The Reconstruction Finance Corporation, of course, writes
its draft upon the Treasury and it is honored. It is all credit, just
as in the instance of the gentleman who interrogated me a while
ago; after he is credited with his $10,000 which he deposits in the
bank, he can write checks against that to the extent of $10,000,
but not a penny of money is involved necessarily.

Mr. HiLL. Who pays these checks, where are they paid?

Senator T'Homas. The banks pays them.

Mr. Hirr. They get back to the Treasury some time? .

Senator THoMAs. Yes; but it is all credit. There is no money
involved.

Mr. Hiur. There are no Treasury notes issued?

Senator TroMAs. Not a penny’s worth necessarily; not a penny.
So, the Congress has provided for the issuance of a billion dollars
and a half by the Reconstruction Finance Corporation of so-called
fiat money.

Mr. Racon. Senator, as I understood you a while ago, you said that
under the terms of the Glass-Steagall bill it was possible for them to
place the bonds in a Federal reserve bank?

Senator THoMAs. Correct.

- Mr. Racon. And that the Federal reserve bank would take that
and treat it as eligible paper?

Senator THOMAS. Yes.

Mr. RagoN. And would issue Federal reserve notes?

Senator THOMAs. They could do that.

Mr. RacoN. At whose instance was that provision put in the Glass-
Steagall bill, if it was not done at the instance of the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation? I understood you to say a while ago that it
was put in at somebody’s request.

Senator THoMAs. I am not a member of the Banking and Currency
Committee of the Senate and I can not answer that.
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Mr. Racon. I thought you made the statement that they found
they could not sell their bonds and therefore there was incorporated
in the Glass-Steagall bill provisions to enable them to do what you
have just described.

Senator THoMas. The Reconstruction Finance Corporation could
not sell its bonds to the public. It did not try to, because it knew
it could not do it. The Treasury was not prepared to finance this
one billion dollars and a half because the Treasury is having difficulty
now financing the payment of your salary and the payment of mine.
It is going in the hole. So the Treasury could not take the money
out of its vaults and advance this amount. The Reconstruction
Finance Corporation was forced to do something. There was the
Federal reserve bank with plenty of money, plenty of credit, plenty
of gold. But the Reconstruction Finance Corporation could not get
its bonds in the Federal reserve bank because of an inhibition in the
original finance corporation act. Then the Glass-Steagall bill made
it possible for the Reconstruction Finance Corporation to take any
direct obligation of the Government and pledge it with the bank for
the issuagce of notes, of course, or credit. The Reconstruction
Finance Corporation could get the notes, but it does not want the
notes. The credit serves its purpose. It is not interested in inflating
the currency or deflating the currency.

Does that explain what I am trying to say?

Mr. Racon. They have the power, though, it seems to me, to
inflate the currency by a billion dollars and a half.

Senator THomas. They have the power. So has the Federal
Reserve Board the power to-day to put $5,000,000,000 in circulation,
if they would do it. But there is some power, some place, that keeps
them from it.

Mr. Racon. Assuming that they were to do that, assuming that
the Reconstruction Finance Corporation did that—and there are
members of the Federal Reserve Board on the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation Board—I say, assuming that they were eventually to
do that, and issued notes to the extent of $1,500,000,000, how would
that affect this $2,000,000,000 proposal here, if it would affect it in
any way?

Senator THomas. If the Reconstruction Finance Corporation would
go to the Federal reserve bank and hypothecate its bonds and take
out of the bank actual Federal reserve notes and then make the loans
with notes, they would assuredly place that much money in circula-
tion, which would be reflected in the statement of the Treasury.
But here is what would happen. It would give millions to one cor-
poration and two millions to another corporation and two millions to
another corporation. What would they do with the money? They
would take it and put it in the banks and pay their bonds or their
overhead expenses. There would be no wide circulation of that money.
It would be piled up in some bank here or some bank there in the
millions. To an extent it would increase circulation, but it would be a
slow process to get that scattered over the whole United States.

This proposal provides immediately for the spreading of this
$2,400,000,000 into every State, county, hamlet, and nook of the
United States and puts it in the hands of the person who will spend it,
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I made the statement a few days ago that it would be better for
the Government to appropriate $1,000,000 and give a dollar to each
one of a million persons that it would be to appropriate a million
dollars and put it in the hands of one person.

Mr. Ragon. My point is this: If they should issue one and a half
billion dollars in notes, and then we should make provision for plac-
ing an additional issue of $2,400,000,000 to take care of the adjusted
service compensation certlﬁcates do you think that would hurt us
in any way with reference to the gold basis?

- Senator THoMAs. Absolutely not; because in 1920, as I showed
awhile ago, we had over a billion dollars more in circulation than we
‘have now. It is not on my opinion alone that I rely when I say
that inflation is necessary, and by ‘‘inflation,” I mean a reasonably
controlled inflation.

Now, I want to read from an address by the present Secretary of
the Treasury. This address was made on January 26 before a group
of bankers iIn New York. The Secretary of the Treasury being a
competent man and addressing those who understood what he was
talking about, did not make any mistakes, and he told them at that
time exactly what he thought. I want to read one or two paragraphs
from his address. At one place he said:

The essence of the problem is to arrest deflation, to make available the eredit
needed by American business, industry, and commerce, and to encourage its use.

Of course, Mr. Mills and the others will not admit that they are
in favor of inflation, but they are in favor of arresting deflation. A
little bit later in his address, he made this statement:

Some overtimid critics claim to have detected in this program the germ of
inflation. They fail to distinguish the unmistakable dividing line between
inflation and the arresting of a deflationaty process which has gone to extreme
lengths. When reporting member banks credit has been deflated by over $1,500,~
000,000 in three months, or at the rate of more than 25 per cent a year, and when
through fear the existing volume of credit is not used to an V;?'thlng like its capacity,
I do not know of anyone except perhaps the cartoonist Webster’s ‘ Timid Soul”’
who could be seriously troubled by the specter of inflation.

Then, a few days ago in the Senate the author of the Reconstruc-
tion Finance Corporation bill, in speaking on the Glass-Steagall bill
made this statement, and I refer to Senator Walcott:

Consequently, our dollar, always backed by gold, became unduly valuable.

Our dollar to-day buys too much, because commodity prices are lower than they
should be.

Again he says:

So we find ourselves in the predicament that we had commodity prices much
too low, the dollar corresponding too valuable, the purchasing power of the dollar
too great, strange as it may seem, and business very largely paralyzed. What
are we going to do about it?

In connection with the same discussion, that is, of the Glass-
Steagall bill, Senator Glass made this significant statement:

Who will say that if we might expand to-day to the extent of $4,000,000,000
the situation would not be cured?

Senator Glass told the Senate that if we could expand to the extent
of $4,000,000,000, the situation would be cured. The Glass-Steagall
bill was intended to have some inflation about it. Senator Glass
submitted a report, and he says in one line:

The bill is not intended nor should be used for undue inflation.
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He admits that inflation to some extent might be due inflation.

Now, a few days ago the distinguished Senator from Mississippi,
addressing himself to the Senate, made this significant statement:

I am not advocating that this country should go off the gold standard or sus-
pend it. I do think, however, that something ought to be done by those who
direct the Federal reserve system or the fiscal policies of the country, if it be
possible, to put a stop to further decline of commodity prices. What we need
now is—I will not say inflation, but, as Irving Fisher said, reflation—or some-
thing so that prices can at least go up to some measure of what they should be.

Again, Senator Harrison said:

I then voted for the so-called Glass-Steagall bill as a temporary measure. I
hoped that the Federal Reserve Board would heed the admonition, because it
appeared at that time that the administration was strongly in favor of such
legislation and that it was going to use it as a means of putting more money into
circulation and causing some inflation. I do not mean radical inflation; I do not
mean skyrocketing inflation, but I mean reasonable, rational inflation; because I
realize, as every Senator and every American citizen must realize, that no one who
incurred indebtedness in the flush times of four or five years ago and who to-day
is in debt the value of his property, whatever it may be, whether stock or land or
commodities, or whatnot, having declined to the present figure under the enor-
mous deflation which has occurred, can ever expect to see the light of day so far as
being removed from under the burden of debt is concerned. So we have got to
inflate in some rational way in order to increase the prices of commodities in this
country.

Again he says:

I believe yet that those who direct the fiscal policies of this Nation can work
out some policy through the Glass-Steagall law which may give us a little infla-
tion; at least, I hope so.

Now, Mr. Chairman, just & moment further, and I will be ready to
answer questions. This bill provides for making these policies due
now; it provides for the issuance of 2 per cent consols, exactly like we
issued in 1862 to try to get back on the gold standard, following the
Civil War, and exactly like those we issued at the time we built the
Panama Canal. Those bonds draw 2 per cent interest; they have the
circulating privilege, and national banks can take over those bonds
with the privilege of depositing them, having the full amount in
currency issued against the bonds, getting the 2 per cent interest all
the time, and getting the money free all the time without interest.
Therefore, I propose the issuance of $2,400,000,000 in 2 per cent
consols; I propose that the Veterans’ Administration shall take those
bonds and deposit them with the Federal Reserve Board, and the
Federal Reserve Board, in turn, would distribute those bonds to the
12 member banks in proportion to the demand made upon those
banks for the money. General Hines knows exactly how many
soldiers reside in my district, and he knows exactly how many soldiers
reside in every one of the 12 Federal reserve districts. The bill pro-
vides that the various Federal reserve banks receiving those bonds,
shall issue Federal reserve bank notes in an amount equal to the face
value of the bonds received by it, and those Federal reserve bank
notes are placed to the credit of the Veterans’ Administration, under
this fund, in the full amount of those Federal reserve bank notes.
They are not Federal reserve notes, but Federal reserve bank notes.

Now there is no new principle in this legislation. I have here the
Federal reserve act, and there is a section of the Federal reserve act
that provides now that Federal reserve banks can acquire these 2 per
cent consols, They could take those 2 per cent consols to Federal
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reserve banks and get money to-day. There is nothing back ofthis
money, or these Federal reserve bank notes, except t%e 2 perJcent
consols. ,

Mr. HiLL. Would those consols come into competition with
other obligations of the Government in the form of the 3% or 4 per
cent bonds?

Senator THoMAs. In no sense; because the public now gets their
true value.

Mr. Hiir. There is nothing obligatory upon the Federal reserve
system to take those bonds and distribute-them, is there?

Senator THoMAs. It is true the Federal reserve banks are not

overnmental agencies. They are only quasi so, but they would not
%ail or refuse to obey the mandate of Congress. The present banking
system has fallen down. They are not making loans to enable us to
get over the ridge. The banks in the country are not making loans,
and what has happened within the last few years? Well, we first
provided a system of banks to make loans to farmers. We provided
the Federal land bank system, and there we have national banks
making loans to farmers. Then we have the Federal Farm Board,
which 18 nothing more nor less than a bank making loans to coopera-
tives. Then we have the Shipping Board, which is nothing more nor
less than a bank under one provision, making loans to the shipping
interests. When the entire banking system had fallen down, we
created a new supernational bank system, called the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation to make loans to the banks themselves. Our
banks have fallen down, and we are adopting new forms and creating
new banks to take the place of the old ones. There is now pending
in the Senate, and it is probably pending here, a bill called the home
loan aid bank system, which proposes to put branch banks through-
out the United States. Then a bill was introduced a few days ago
providing for some system of loans to agriculture throughout tﬁe
United States.

Now, if the Federal reserve banks are not willing to do the things
that Congress directs it to do, how long would they continue to live?
I am apprehensive that it is on the decline.

The Acring CuairMaN. May I ask a question at this point about
the practical application of your bill?

Senator THOMAS. Certainly; I will be glad to have you do so.

The Acring CHAIRMAN, I am referring to the feature about issu-
ing consols and making them eligible. for the issuance of Federal
currency on them. What provision is there in your bill for the
ex-service man to obtain currency in the amount due him? Would
he take his adjusted service certificate to a local bank, and would
the local bank act as his agent to go to the Federal Reserve Board
and obtain the money? I would like to have you explain the prac-
tical operation of it and show how this bill would work.

Senator Tromas. After the issuance of the bonds, we have a credit
from the Federal reserve bank system, and that credit exists in the
12 banks throughout the United States. Those 12 Federal reserve
banks have in their vaults plenty of money to make the payments.
If they do not have the Federal reserve bank notes now, or if they
are not printed, they can have them printed. They have the plates.
In the meantime those banks could place Federal reserve notes in
circulation to take care of the emergency.
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Now then, as to these soldiers, more than two million of them have
borrowed on their certificates, and those certificates are now in the
hands of General Hines, or are under his jurisdiction. They have lost
control over them. Now, if this bill should pass, new rules and regu-
lations would be prescribed by the Veterans’ Administration. General
Hines would prescribe rules and regulations, and would furnish
blanks to John Doe, we will say, in some far-off State. John Doe
would fill in those blanks, and answer the questions in the form
prescribed by General Hines. They would fill in the amount of the
certificate, showing how much was borrowed, where the certificate
was, etc. That eventually gets to General Hines, and he then takes
this application of the soldier and checks it against the records. If
he finds there is no loan, he sends the certificate in and gets the full
amount. If he has a loan, the interest is deducted. They will make
an audit of it at the office, and find out how much is still due John
Doe. When that has been done, some sort of statement will be sent by
the Veterans’ Administration back to John Doe, directing him to go
to the nearest member of the Federal reserve bank, and that wouid
be the nearest national bank or State bank belonging to the Federal
reserve system. He would be directed to go there and present his
certificate.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. And get his money?

Senator THOMAS. Yes.

The Acring CHAIRMAN. Are you contemplating that the payment
would be made in cash or by check?

Senator Tuomas. This is the plan I proposed: There would not be
much objection to payment according to the plan I suggested, if they
could be paid by check. A few days ago I was in New York City,
where I met with some friends who were interested. 1 will say that
I met there people who were supposed to represent the best brains in
financial New York, and when I suggested the plan of paying in cash,
they said, “No,” and when I suggested paying it by check, they
said that would not be so bad. Now, there is the ‘““nigger in the wood-
pile’’; and there is the ‘“bug under the chip.” My bill does not
provide that this money must be paid in cash. I have information
that I can give you by an economist of world-wide reputation that
it would not take $2,000,000,000 to do what we want to do, and that,
perhaps, $1,000,000,000 would do it. My bill provides that the
Federal Reserve Board shall have supervision over the payments, and
when the board finds that the best interests of the Government and
the public demand that cash payments be suspended in any Federal
reserve district, it can be done by resolution of the Federal Reserve
Board, and an order can be made on the Veterans’ Administration
directing them cease to paying in cash. They would then proceed
to pay in checks.

So far as the soldier is concerned, he does not care. Ile is not
interested in economics, and that is a purely economic question.
That is purely a banking question. On one side of that question you
find the people who have fixed investments, and the producers on
the other side.

Mr. CanrFieLp. Suppose he elects to take payment at the bank in
the form of a cashier’s check?

Senator TroMas. He could take it in any way he wanted to. Of
course, if one of these boys takes his money out, he pays his bills
with it. These soldiers do not have many bank accounts. They
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not only do not have bank accounts, but they do not have money.
If you will read these telegrams and letters, you will see that legion
after legion post in this country has lost its membership, because the
men could not pay their dues.

Mr. Auvprica. The effect of your bill would be practically the
same, so far as the effect on the currency is concerned, as that of Mr.
Patman’s bill, would it not?

Senator Tromas. I would rather not go into that controversy.

Mr. AvpricH. I was just asking for information.

Senator TroMas. I will say, since you have suggested that, I think
I should make my statement as to the Patman bill. If that bill were
enacted, it would bring into circulation kinds of money not under
the jurisdiction of the Federal Reserve Board. If the Patman bill
passes, Treasury notes comparable to greenbacks to the extent of
$2,400,000,000 would be issued, and they would drive out of circula-
tion Federal reserve notes. The Federal reserve system lives on its
profits from buying and selling notes, buying and selling acceptances,
buying and selling bonds, and upon the interest income it receives
from the banks. Now, if you put into circulation a different kind
of money from the Federal reserve money, that money will drive
out of existence Federal reserve money. It will force them to desist
and will eliminate further interest to them, because the banks will
not be paying it. These notes issued under the Patman bill would
drive out of existence the Federal reserve notes, and would therefore
cut off from the Federal reserve system all revenue derived through
loans to the member banks. If the Patman bill should pass, it might
kill the Federal reserve system. It would deprive it of all possible
income, except as Congress might appropriate money to support the
12 Federal reserve banks.

Mr. AvpricH. You would practically force the Federal reserve
banks to take these 2 per cent bonds you have mentioned.

Senator THOMAS. Yes.

Mr. AupricH. That is mandatory?

Senator THoMAS. Yes.

Now, Mr. Chairman, it is very unpopular for any one to make a
speech like this. The papers of the countiy are against you, and
the folks who run the country are apparently against you. They
call you all sorts of names. 1 want to read to you a sample letter
I have just received. I will say that it is not directed altogether
towards me. This letter came to me on Monday, and it was dated
April 8. It is written on very fine stationery, and at the head of
the letter I find the name “Dr. John J. White, 27 West Eighty-
sixth Street, New York City.” I will not read all of this letter. The
writer of this letter signs himself “John J. White, M. D.” T will
read that part that has a wider application than to me, as follows:

If they shot traitors in peace times, the same as they do in war times, God
knows what would happen to many of the Washington politicians.

I will read further:

I am glad that you know so much about dishonest dollars. All of mine have
been honestly earned, and I sure hope that they will stay at their present value
and not go to the bad with the insane actions of a lot of fools and jackasses who
ought to be in museums and menageries instead of in places of legislation.

I submit that as a sample of the letters that come to those who are
asking for the payment of these adjusted-compensation certificates.
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Now, I want to summarize my statement for just a minute. With-
out exception it is admitted that the passage of the proposed legisla-
tion will make money and credit more plentiful and thereby cheaper.

To be specific, the passage of a bill to pay the veterans the re-
mainder of their adjusted-service certificates in cash will bring down,
reduce, and cheapen the buying power of the dollar and to the extent
that this is accomplished, commodities of all kinds will rise in price
and value.

That is because the proposal will have the exact effect claimed by
its proponents—that is, that it will cheapen the dollar and thereby
raise prices—prices of wheat, cotton, livestock, farm lands, city
property, and property of all kinds. Some of those who have their
wealth in fixed investments are opposing the enactment of this
suggested legislation.

I contend that with money plentiful and credit expanded, commod-
ity prices will rise. The depression will be checked and prosperity
will return. This is what the unemployed, the wage earner, the farmer,
and the business man want and demand.

This is not a political question. It should not be decided upon
political grounds.

Of course, I can not speak for any citizen who opposes the enact-

“ment of this bill, but I would not be frank with this committee if I
did not state that I have been appealed to to cease my support of the
proposal for the reason that its passage will react to the benefit of
the party in power and thereby influence if not control the coming
election.

The enactment of this legislation, in my opinion, will do the exact
thing that all claim to want done.

Its passage will start commodity prices upward; will rekindle and
reestablish confidence, and will bring an end to this terrible depression.

No other bill or program promising relief, so far as I know, is pend-
ing or is even being considered.

In the West the disastrous effects of two and a half years of down-
ward price trends have converted once happy and prosperous farmsinto
ghost farms; and the white-robed monster 1s traveling rapidly toward
the East, and if not checked, he will soon reach the financial metro-
polis of the world and there he may choose to abide in that short,
narrow, crooked street, beginning at the river and ending at the
cemetery.

The Acting CaHairMAN. May I ask you one further question.

Senator Tromas. Certainly.

The ActiNg CuairMAN. I have listened with great interest to
your argument and to the other arguments that have been made
before the committee. I am not an economist, but here is a thought
I would like to get your views on: I apprehend that practically all
the State and municipal bonds issued by the various States, counties,
school districts, and so forth, are payable in gold, and that a great
many private obligations outstanding are doubtless payable in gold.
Now, if the dollar should be depreciated in value, it seems to me they
would require more dollars to pay those obligations that are payable
in gold, and if that is correct, what effect would that have upon the
various cities, counties, and so forth, relative to levying taxes to get
additional dollars with which to pay their outstanding obligations
that are payable in gold? I would like to have your answer to that.
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Senator THoMAs. Your question anticipates or is predicated upon
the theory that this bill would drive us from the gold standard,
because this buying power of paper would disturb the buying power of
gold. Tsthat correct?

The ActiNe CrAIrRMAN. The thought I bad in mind was that we
have all these outstanding obligations payable in gold, and then if the
dollar depreciates in value, from the gold standard view, it would take
more dollars to pay the obligations which are payable in gold.

Senator Taomas. That question is predicated, I assume, upon the
theory that the enactment of this bill would drive us from the gold
standard. I do not care to go into that argument, except that I
want the record to show that we can issue $3,500,000,000 of notes and
not go off the gold standard. The Wall Street Journal makes the
statement, with reference to the anticipated fear that we will go off
the gold standard, that it does not matter what Congress does, we will
still be on the gold standard. Now, I do not want to go back as far
as we were in 1921, I do not want to go back to the dollar that will
buy oil at $3.50 per barrel. I would want to bring it down to the
basis where you would buy wheat at $1.50 per bushel and oil at
$1.75 per barrel or $1.50 a barrel, as it was in 1920, with other things in
proportion. We were on the gold standard then. At a fime when
we had a billion dollars more in circulation and only one-half the gold
that we have to-day, we were still on the gold standard.

Mzr. Rainey. Senator, we now have in the Treasury $1,769,000,000
in gold, there held in trust for the redemption of $1,613,000,000 of
gold certificates, speaking in round numbers. Now, a large part of
the mortgages that the farmers have given and those obligations that
municipa%itles have issued are payable in gold, I think,.of a certain
standard of weight and fineness, so that they will all have to be paid
in gold. These can be paid in gold, because every one of those out-
standing gold certificates are really warehouse receipts, and*sre pay-
able in g(ﬁd at the Treasury upon demand. We must leave enough
gold there to pay them. Now, as I have said, those obligations are
payable in gold, and they are, therefore, payable only in those gold
certificates which are outstanding. Now, if we issue $2,000,000,000
worth of additional currency, those mortgagees and the holders of
those bonds are not compelled to accept that currency in payment of
the obligations that are due them. They can depend upon their
mortgages and demand payment in gold or gold certificates. Now,
would we not then have two kinds of money in circulation, one being
the gold certificates we now have, and would they not be greatly
enhanced in value? The large amount of curiency that would be
issued under your bill, or any of these bills, would not be acceptable
to those mortgagees, would it?

Senator THOMAS. Your statement is likewise predicated upon the
assumption that we would go off the gold standard, but I will not
admit that. Nobody thinks it will have that effect, so far as I know,
and I have many letters here from people on that point, that I can
produce.

Mr. Rainey. We can not go off the gold standard under the Con-
stitution, because we have this large amount of gold against which
we have gold certificates, which are really gold. We must pay them.
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Senator THoMas. If the time ever comes when every dollar of
paper money must represent its value in gold, then we will be off the
gold standard, because we can not provide for that. When the time
comes that the gold dollar is not available, we must have more
paper dollars to pay the obligation.

Mr. Rainey. The money that you are advocating would be pay-
able in gold, would it not? )

Senator Tromas. Let me say this, that we have now about six
kinds of money. We have paper money, and we have gold certifi-
cates, which are nothing more nor less than receipts for so much gold
somewhere, and we have silver certificates which are nothing more or
less than receipts for silver somewhere. There is nothing back of
them except that, and the silver back of that $1 silver certificate is
worth less than 30 cents. Therefore, to-day if you have in your
pocket a silver certificate, and make your demand for payment, the
silver back of it is worth 30 cents. Next, we have Treasury notes,
with 40 cents in gold back of them and 30 cents in silver, and, as 1
have shown, the silver in the dollar is worth 30 cents. We have a
gold redemption fund of $156,000,000. This means about 40 cents
worth of gold and 30 cents worth of silver behind the Treasury notes.
Then, we will take the greenbacks, and there are $350,000,000 in
greenbacks in circulation to-day. Here is a greenback, and when
that was issued, it was issued with nothing back of it except a promise
to pay. Later we got together $156,000,000, representing our re-
demption fund, and that $156,000,000 in gold stands back of more
than $350,000,000 in greenbacks. This greenback has back of it
less than 50 cents in gold.

Mr. Rainey. What would you have back of this new money?

Senator Tromas. I will come to that in a minute. The Federal
reserve notes have back of them now 40 per cent gold and 60 per cent
commercial paper. Now, what is commercial paper, if the banks can
not collect it? Commercial paper is backed by some form of com-
modity, and if the price of the commodity falls, the commercial paper
falls with it. It will be recognized by everyone as not being worth its
face. Therefore, even a Federal reserve note, having 40 per cent
gold and 60 per cent commercial paper back of it, on that basis, would
not be worth par. Now, would you say that Federal reserve notes are
not worth par? The national-bank notes and the Federal reserve
bank notes have back of them the 2 per cent consols. If you have a
national-bank note, there is nothing in the world back of it except 2
per cent consols and 5 per cent redemption fund, which is not neces-
sarily gold, but any kind of lawful money to make up the redemption
fund. National-bank notes and Federal reserve bank notes have no
gold back of them. All they have is 5 per cent of lawful money in the
redemption fund and these 2 per cent consols. Now, I propose to use
the same system in raising money that the national banks use in
raising money, by taking these bonds and pledging them at the proper
places for the 1ssuance of Federal reserve bank notes.

Mr. Rainey. Against which you have a gold reserve, and on which
you say you are going to predicate this new issue of $2,000,000,000.

Senator THoMmas. Let me say in answer to that, that this Con-
gress—not to my credit, because I did not vote for the bill—this
Congress has authorized the Reconstruction Finance Corporation to
make its bonds good for money with no gold back of those bonds.
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Now, is there any question about thdt? I have a letter here from
Mr. Case— . .

Mr, RAINEY (interposing). Do you mean to say that this issue of
$2,000,000,000 in notes will not have any gold back of them?

Senator Tromas. All the gold we have——

Mr. RAINEY (interposing). I am not talking about the 40 per cent
gold reserve provided under the law. That secures the issue of Federal
reserve notes, and the law requires the 40 per cent to remain there
intact.

Senator TrHomas. I am afraid I am not making myself plain. Let
me read from this letter. ] i

Mr. Rainey. You are not answering my question.

Senator THomMas. You are ask the question in the language of
some one else, and I will answer in the language of the chairman of the
National City Bank, Mr. Mitchell. I read from his letter as follows:

According to your statement, the bill proposes to increase the amount of
money in circulation by $2,400,000,000. Should this aim be realized, and the
circulation so increased, the effect would be to reduce the reserve ratio from its
Present figure of 71 to 46, or close to the legal 40 per cent minimum, while the

‘free gold” would be reduced from $1,500,000,000 to a little over $500,000,000.
In short, any such increase in currency outstanding would bring us dangerously
near the limit of expansion of our banking system, and leave very little margin for
the further demands upon our gold reserves which would almost certainly be
precipitated by the radical nature of the legislation itself.

In answer to your question, Mr. Mitchell tells me that we can
issue $2,400,000,000 in bonds and the money that I propose, and still
have $500,000,000 in gold left after I take sufficient gold to put a
reserve back of these bonds.

Now, to give you another thought, I can quote a statement from
Mr. J. H. Case, the Federal reserve agent at New York City. Mr.
Case, in commenting upon the bill, makes this significant statement:

At present the free gold of the Federal reserve system totals approximately
$375,000,000 and, if advantage were taken of the provisions of the act of Congress,
H. R. 9203 (the so-called Glass-Steagall bill), which permits the pledging of
Government securities purchased by the system as collateral for Federal reserve
notes, this free gold total could be increased to approximately $1,250,000,000.

. Mr. Case tells us there that under the Glass-Steagall bill we can
issue all this credit down there with no gold whatever. It is contended
that they can take that gold, make it free, and by taking advantage
of the provisions of the Glass-Steagall bill, they can increase that free
gold to the extent of $1,250,000,000. . .

Mr. CrowrHER. In the statement written by President Harrison,
of the New York Federal Reserve Bank, reference was made to ex-
panding credit. I think you said, ““credit,” and I want to be sure
whether you said a “credit” or ‘“‘currency” expansion over $3,000,-
000,000 under the present conditions. Did you say ‘““credit” or
“currency’’? ) o

Senator Tuomas. I was quoting from a publication put out by the
National City Bank, dated February, 1932, on page 20, as follows:

In an address to the New York State Bankers Association during the past
month Governor Harrison, of the New York Federal Reserve Bank, stated that
the gold reserves of the country would permit an expansion of some $3,500,000,000
in reserve bank credit before reducing the reserve percentage below the legal
minimum. Such expansion would increase the loanable funds of the member

banks by as much as $35,000,000,000. Evidently the United States is under no
credit pressure traceable to the gold standard.
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That would be increased ten times the basic amount.

Mr. CrowrHER. His statement is wholly with reference to credit
rather than currency.

Senator Tromas. I do not so construe it. You must put money in
circulation to become the basis of this ten-times expansion. You can
not expand credit ten times, so that when he makes the statement
that $3,500,000,000 would be expanded ten times, basically the money
must be put in circulation.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. Are there any further questions?

Senator TroMas. Of course, that brings up the question of the
difference between credit and currency. There is no trouble to get
bills passed to extend the credit of the Government, but when the
Government proposes to put it out in dollars, then the brakes are put
on. Itis easy to control money in circulation, but it is hard to control
credit. Thereis some power somewhere that seems to hold the strings
upon the purse, and that controls the matter.

The CrairMaN. Mr. Patman, do you have another witness who
will take a short time?

Mr. Parman. We have a short witness, Mr. Chairman, who will
not ask for more than 15 minutes. Before I introduce the witness,
I would like to take half a minute to suggest to the gentleman from
New York that the reference was to currency, as is disclosed by the
Federal reserve bulletin for March. I will be glad to furmsh a
copy of it.

Mr. CrowrHER. I wanted to have it clear in my mind whether
the statement of the Federal reserve bank president referred to credit
Or currency.

Mr. Pat™an. It is currency.

Mr. CrowTHER. He said it was credit.

Mr. PatmaN. He was quoting from one document and I am quot-
ing from another.

Mr. Hastings. I would like to ask how long the committee ex-
pects to remain in session, and whether it contemplates reconvening
this afternoon?

The Acting CuairMAN. No; there will not be any afternoon session.
The committee has agreed to hold these hearings from 10 a. m. to
12.30 p. m. The members of the committee want to participate in
the House proceedings, as well as look after matters in their offices.

Mr. HasTings. I am just asking for information. Some of us did
not have an opportunity to be here this morning.

The Acting CuairMaN. I will say further, that the committee de-
cided to allow the proponents of the measure to select a representative
to present their witnesses, and they selected Congressman Patman.
The committee is hearing witnesses in the order in which they are
presented by Congressman Patman, representing the Members of
Congress who are proposing this legislation,

Mr. McCuintic. Whom does the Member who has introduced a
bill get in touch with in order to find out what arrangement shall be
made for his appearance as a witness?

The Acting CuairmMaN., Mr. Patman, under the authority of the
committee, has been designated as the member to present the wit-
nesses for those who favor the legislation. When the proponents shall
have concluded, then the opposition will be given a hearing and then
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subsequently, if it is desired by the proponents, they will be given a
chance to rebut,

Mr. Swank. May I ask Mr. Patman if he is going to give every
Member of the House who is in favor of this proposal an opportunity
to present & statement to the committee?

Mr. PatMan, All of the proponents of this measure or these
measures I hope will meet with me right after we conclude with this
witness.

Mr. SwaNk. Some of us have to go and can not be here.

Mr. Patman. That is all that I can say right now.

The Acting CHAIRMAN. Please present your next witness, Mr.
Patman. A

Mr. PaT™aN. T desire to introduce at this time Judge Jeffries, of
Detroit, Mich.

STATEMENT OF HON. EDWARD J. JEFFRIES, JUDGE OF THE
RECORDERS COURT, DETROIT, MICH.

‘The AcTing CHAIRMAN. Judge Jeffries, you may proceed.

Mr. JeFrries. Gentlemen, I know your time is short. I regret
that much can not be said that ought to be said. I am beginning to
realize also that a greab deal of this is more or less repetition and the
value of it perhaps is that it may add to your convictions of the.
sentiment abroad in the land in favor of this bonus proposition.

I have the honor to represent to-day the Wayne Council, in which
Detroit is situated, of the World War veterans, and also that depart-
ment of the World War disabled veterans of Michigan; and I have
the honor also to represent the Learned Post, of Detroit, Mich., the
fourth largest post in the American Legion, and I would like to read
this into the record from the Learned Post, which is a Legion post.
Among other things this post says:

The Learned Post, with its 1,600 members is the largest Legion post in Michigan
and the fourth largest in the whole American Legion. Our membership repre-
sents a cross-section of the American people and is an adequate mirror of the
condition of our time. The reflections of that mirror are not pleasant or encourag-
ing. Over 60 per cent of our members are unemployed. Many are without
adequate food or shelter. Hundreds are subsisting on the barest necessities of

life. Poverty, hunger, need are written on the faces of most of our men. Our
needs are critical.

Then it goes on in extension of that sentiment.

Now, I desire to say here in a few words what my viewpoint is on
this proposition. I have written it down, because time does not
allow for any extended argument.

No one denies the fact that the Government, in fixing the delayed
compensation of the soldiers, in the form of compensation certificates,
acknowledged the merits of the claim.

No one will deny the further fact that these certificates, by reason
of economic distress, have heen hypothecated to the' money lending
class, and if not redeemed before the date of their maturity will leave
little or nothing to the soldier.

This Congress is confronted with this situation: It will either grant
the payment of this so-called bonus immediately and insure the soldier
the balance of his compensation, or it will delay it until the average
soldier will receive no further compengation at all. In other words,
this Congress stands between the soldier’s compensation and the
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money lender, and must decide who is to get payment, eventually,
upon the certificates.

That is one side of this question. The claim is just. And deferred
payment means that instead of being paid to the soldier it will be
paid to the money lender. But this bonus has raised a much more
mmportant question than even the immediate payment of the cash
balance to the soldier.

The country has come face to face with the problem of how best to
introduce not only money already issued but not in free circulation but,
if necessary, more money to be issued and put into circulation as a
means of stopping not only the fall of prices to a much further level
but of raising prices back to a level to prevent the bankruptcy of public
life through overburdened taxation, and also to private industry and
private life through lack of the sale and exchange of products.

The last two years have proven beyond a doubt that this is not a
condition due to the lack of confidence but due to the lack of money
in circulation.

While Mr. Hoover has frantically attempted to stem this tide of
industrial collapse by the appropriation of five hundred millions of
governmental money and the hope of a billion and a half more of
private money through bond issues to help railroads, banks, and in-
surance companies, outside of these public and semipublic utilities,
it now becomes apparent that general industry, agriculture, and al-
most every form of human energy have not benefited in the least
and is still suffering from the lack of money.

If there is enough money in the country that has already been
issued to furnish the necessary exchange for business life, then it
would seem that the methods of inducting it into circulation have
been either paralyzed or exhausted. :

The indebtedness of the country, public and private, has absorbed
about 100 per cent of the present or prospective values of wealth, and
thus the lending process of putting money into circulation has come
to the end of a blind alley.

Generally speaking, there are no more securities left, outside of
governmental securities, and these are fast diminishing, that the
banks dare loan on, or the manufacturers dare borrow on, in order to
stimulate the return of prices. )

So that, aside from any other question involved in this controversy,
what addresses itself to you generally, in spite of anything else you
may do and in spite of aﬁ)your academic talk for further adjustment,
is how can you immediately, in order to save the situation, induct
money into circulation for the stimulation of basic industry and
stabilization of prices to a point equal to meet the overhead demanded
by the lending class and the bare necessities of government?

This bonus proposition affords the easiest, the quickest, and the
safest method of accomplishing what is desired in this matter.

Within 30 days, if the governing authorities are so disposed, they
may authorize the Secretary of the Treasury to issue to the soldiers
directly United States Treasury notes, good for the payment of all
debts public and private, and, of course noninterest bearing; and to
further provide that, as these notes come back into the Treasury in
the payment of taxes and any other obligations due this Nation, they
be immediately reissued for services rendered the Government.
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I am sure all you gentlemen here, as well as the President of the
United States and I, as a public officer myself, would be only too glad
to take these Treasury notes as full ayment for our salaries. There
is not an officeholder in the United States who would rather not take
money our Government issues directly to them under these circum-
stances than any other form of money that could possibly be given
to them by the banking system of this country.

Here you have immediately an issue of money that will be free and
unhampered. It will not come back into the banks to be canceled
and taken out of circulation like money on bond issues. It will
keep up its routine of serving the country in the matter of paying
debts and effecting exchanges.

A great deal has been said in this Congress, and a gesture was made
along that line in the establishment of the Farm Relief Board, for the

- stabilization of imperishable farm products purely as a means of
stimulating the rlces of the country. The purpose intended, I
understand, by tﬁ framers of this legislation, was to induct money
into circulation by the arbitrary purchase of imperishable farm
products at a fixed price as a means of raising the prices of these
products primarily to create purchasing power and a market for the
sale of manufactured goods in the city.

The philosophy of this movement was, after all, a means of stopping
deflation and fixing the price of 1mpenshable farm products, as a basis
of stabilizing prices at & point where the interest, taxes and overhead
could be met and paid by the legitimate income of the Nation.

Thus, these gestures of Mr. Hoover and the so-called farm legis-
lation missed the point because their execution, even if contemplated
in the enactment itself, did not accomplish the induction into husiness
and commiercial life of any extra circulating medium.

It ought to be clear to the Members of Congress that there is no
relief in sight, and that these conditions will continue and, by force of
the pressure of the load on top, will not stop until American industry,
American Government, and American energy will have been so re-
duced and impaired that no man can tell what the outcome will be.
The people are now stunned. They know that something is radically
wrong. They see the savings of a lifetime vanishing away.

They see no hope for the farmer. They see no hope for the laborer.
They see no hope for the legitimate business man. And they see no
hope for government. The very foundation upon which this glorious
country was based is, too, fast crumbling. If this situation is not
rectified soon the wreck will be comnion, not only to those who have
caused it but to those who are the vmtlms of it.

Therefore, it strikes me that there is absolutely noexcuse whatever
or no successful alibi to be urged as an opposition to the payment of
these compensation certificates. Nothing but blind and stupid greed
will prevent it.

If Congress does not pass this bonus, so called, or if it does not pass
some stabilizing influence to some basic indust , such as agriculture,
then there will be many new faces in the next ongress of the United
States; and if these new faces do not immediately do what you are
now asked to do, and if it is not too late, no man can tell whether
there will another Congress to meet to work out this solution. This
is the accepted time. This is the hour. If the men who love their
country, who know their country, who know its system, who know the
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history and have knowledge of its development, who know what the
matter is, can not see the handwriting or the wall, then this kind
of a civilization is hopeless.

I appeal to you men to shake off your lethargy and shake off any
influences that may be upon you and address yourselves to the prob-
lem of the hour. I believe the granting of this bonus payment with a
Treasury issue as here indicated will immediately lead to the final and
complete solution of this distressing industrial problem. At least it
can not do any harm. The talk that 1t will undermine the credit of the
Nation is but idle vaporing. The credit of the Nation is already at
the end of its string, and upless something is done to strengthen
vaiues again, there 1s no way compatible with our American set-up
to correct the situation. The credit of the Nation is fast fading away
by reason of the depressed values of everything, and when it gets to
the diminishing point nothing can save the Nation from total collapse.
If the credit of the Nation 1s to be sustained and maintained, then
you men must do something to at least stimulate the values of this
country back again to the point where the people will have some
values upon which to base the credit of the Nation,

Let me say right here, gentlemen, it was estimated in 1925 or 1926,
that the wealth of this country totaled something between $3,000,-
000,000 and $350,000,000,000.

It is acknowledged that our debt to-day, public and private, is
about $148,000,000,000. I want to ask any man if the deflation of
prices has not sunk and lowered the wealth of this country at least
conservatively $150,000,000,000.

In other words, we have loaned up to the limit of the value of the
wealth of this country, based upon the price of the dollar to-day. As
the Senator from Oklahoma well said, you have come to the end of
the blind alley, and you have no means, under your system, of
extending any more credit. You have no way of getting money out
into circulation. You are stopped dead in your tracks and industry
is languishing.

I come from a city, if you please, that is a cross-section of typical
American industrial and economic Iife. The greatest industry in the
city is the manufacture of automobiles. Automobiles as a means of
transportation have become a fixture, and so much of a fixture that
they are more permanent, even the railroads will agree, than the rail-
roads themselves, as a means of transportation. The industrial life
of the city then is based upon one of the necessities of our economic
life, a great system of transportation. Yet, when I go back to my
home, I am not so sure that my next month’s salary will be paid.

This city has developed typically as an American city. As I have
said, it represents a cross section of American industrial life, as we
understand it. It is absolutely on the flat of its back. Notwith-
standing the tremendous effort to bring back, if you please, the auto-
mobile industry, I say to you, gentlemen, that it is not coming back
and it can not come back, because while thousands and hundreds of
thousands of people are shopping for automobiles and looking in the
windows, and looking these cars over, they have not the money with
which to buy them and there is no means of putting them into
circulation.

So I say to you that Senator Thomas was absolutely correct when
he said to you that this effort to extend credit is futile. You have
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loaned the farmer up to the point where he is in distress. You have
loaned up every form of industry until it is in distress. You have
deflated the prices of real estate until it has become almost alto-
gether a frozen asset. I own some real estate and I know that real
estate to-day is not worth a dollar in the market, except potentially
with an expected rise in value. There is not any man who has real
estate to-day, whatever it may be or wherever it may be located,
that has any value in it compatible with the interest that he has to

ay on it, or that can get a sufficient income out of it to make it at
east a liquid form of transfer.,

The great insurance companies, like a great many of the largest
industries of this country, are wavering, if you please—wavering for
the want of what? For want of something to sustain them, and
nothing but money can do it.

I appeal to you gentlemen that this is the one measure, above all,
that has been presented to this Congress which, if passed promptly
by your honorable body, will do justice to the American soldier and
bring substantial relief to the American people.

At the outbreak of the Civil War Lincoln did this very thing and
this saved the Union. The Union is again menaced by as deadly
and as destructive a foe. Is there a Lincoln in either party to again
save the Union? Your action on this measure will answer the
question.

That is all I have to present, gentlemen.

The Actine CHAIRMAN. We thank you for your appearance, Judge
Jeffries. The commitee will stand adjourned until 10 o’clock
to-morrow morning,

(Wher%tépon, at 12.30 o’clock p. m., the committee adjourned to
meet on Wednesday, April 13, 1932, at 10 o’clock a. m.)
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WEDNESDAY, APRIL 13, 1932

HouseE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
Wahsington, D. C.

The committee met at 10 o’clock a. m., Hon. Charles R. Crisp
(acting chairman) presiding.

The Acting CHAIRMAN, The committee will please come to order.
Mr. Patman, will you present your next witness?

Mr. Parman. Mr. Chairman, we would like to introduce at this
time Mr. Darold D. De Coe, commander in chief of the Veterans of
Foreign Wars of the United States.

STATEMENT OF DAROLD D. DE COE, SACRAMENTO, CALIF.,
COMMANDER IN CHIEF YETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS OF THE
UNITED STATES

The Acting CHAIRMAN. Please give your name and the organiza-
tion you represent for the record.

Mr. D Cok. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my
name is Darold D. De Coe. I am commander in chief of the Veter-
ans of Foreign Wars of the United States.

My remarks will be very brief. I come before you as the com-
mander in chief of the Veterans of Foreign Wars of the United States,
an organization that has consistently for the last four years had a
bill similar to this bill now being considered before Congress.

We represent hundreds of thousands of service men of the World
War. Our position is unquestioned. In my duties as commander in
chief, since last September, I have traveled from the Atlantic to the
Pacific coast and from the Canadian border to the Mexican border.
I have visited practically every State in the Union.

May I tell you, gentlemen, sincerely, that the rank and file of the
veterans of the World War—perhaps 98 per cent of them—are
behind this bill. These men are desirous of having Congress recognize
a very just cause.

They feel that the money that has been granted to them, evi-
denced by the adjusted-compensation certificates, in the act of 1924,
they are entitled to have without waiting for the period of time
named in the certificate.

In this connection, they feel that they should be given the same
consideration as was given the railroads and the war contractors
and munition manufacturers, and representatives of other industries
during the war. They received a bonus, if you please, following the
war, based on the loss that they claimed they suffered by reason of
the service rendered to their country.
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The adjusted-service certificate, as you well know, was an adjust-
ment on the wages that the soldiers received, representing the dif-
ference between the wage paid the lowest salaried civilian employee
and the wage paid to the average soldier, sailor, and marine, amount-
ing to a do%ar and a dollar ang twenty-five cents per day. It is not
in any manner, shape or form, a bonus. It is just what the act calls
for, an adjusted-compensation certificate.

These various other firms were given adjustments following the
war. We have been compelled to wait until this late date. True,
we had a 50 per cent loan value given last year, but our original bill
last year was for the full face value of the certificates.

We are again asking the Congress to see the justness of our cause
and are asking Congress to pass H. R. 1, or a similar bill, in this session
of Congress.

The rank and file of the service men throughout the country along
with thousands and hundreds of thousands of other citizens are very,
very serious about this. I believe the gentleman who is reading the
paper now asked the question yesterday, What assurance have the
Members of Congress that this money, if given to the service men,
will be spent Wise%y?

I can only say that that can be answered by the facts and figures
given by one who I think may be taken as an authority. Following
the 50 per cent loan provision of last year, General Hines, Director
of the Veterans’ Administration, procured for the President of the
United States an estimate of how the money was spent by the veterans
following that act of last February a year ago. His figures are as
follows: They were gathered by the regional offices of the Veterans’
Administration throughout the United States. Sixty-five per cent
of the money was spent for necessaries of life, the payment of doctors,
grocers, clothing, and other bills; 20 per cent was spent forinvestment
purposes, paying back rents, paying off mortgages, and like expenses;
8 per cent was spent for the purchase of automobiles, many of them
necessary in business, and other necessary commodities; out of the
100 per cent, 7 per cent was spent for purposes, which perhaps did not
provide benefits to the veteran. Those were the figures supplied to
the President by General Hines.

So, you see, gentlemen, as a class of men, only 7 out of every 100
probs:lbly will spend their money inadvisedly. That is a pretty fair
record.

May I say to you in conclusion that the rank and file of the veteran
organizations—I speak now of the individual units of various organi-
zations—have sent me hundreds, yea, thousands of resolutions which
they have passed indorsing H. R. 1, or a similar bill. It merely goes
to show that the rank and file of the veterans are behind this measure
100 per cent. i

Congress has been very good to us in many ways. We are very
appreciative of what you gentlemen and your colleagues have done
for us. But we feel, in view of the fact that you are trying to do some-
thing to bring back an era of prosperity—at least, you tried in the
passage of the two billion dollar Reconstruction Finance Corporation;
you showed a desire to do something for the people of this country—
we are asking now that you give to this country the weapon to bring
back prosperity, by giving to the rank and file as represented by
3,866,000 veterans, something that will relieve their frozen assets
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which are in the shape of their adjusted-service certificates and which
will, in effect, be the biggest and best pay day that this country has
seen in many, many months. I thank you, gentlemen, for your
kindness.

The Acting CHairMAN. We thank you for your appearance.

Mr. Patman, will you present your next witness?

Mr. ParmaN. Mr. Chairman, we have two witnesses from out of
town who have asked to be put on this morning and they only want
a few minutes each.

The Acting CuairMaN. Under the rule of the committee, you
have the privilege of presenting whatever witmesses you choose.

Mr. Parman. I will present Mr. Howells, of Michigan, who or-
ganized a veterans’ association several years ago. He has been a
national official of the organization since that time.

STATEMENT OF WALLACE J. HOWELLS, DETROIT, MICH., CHAIR-
MAN NATIONAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS, VETERANS’ POLITICAL
ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA

The Acting CuamrMaN. May I say, before Mr. Howells begins,
that any witness who has appeared before the committee has the right
to revise his testimony and make such extensions to it as he sees fit.

Mr. HowerLs. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee,
the veteran body, as I have found it, is appreciative of all that has
been done for their relief and the organization I represent is conscious
of the fact that all appropriations for such relief must originate within
the House of Representatives; therefore, as a veteran group, we look
to the House of Representatives for the answer to the question.
Where is the money coming from to pay the bonus? In the New York
Times, Mr. Hurley spoke of the country being at war, but this time
it was a war against depression. Gentlemen, somehow or other, the
Congress of the United States found a way to finance the war for
democracy during 1917 and 1918 and I am sure the same body will
not fail the country at this time. We have not lost faith and will
carry on regardless. However, there is but one question about the
payment of the so-called bonus at this time. It is just a yes-or-no
proposition and those of you who are with the idea will stay with it
and those opposed will likely stay opposed, but there is one thing to
take into consideration, and that is the veteran of to-day did not start
the war but he was successful in his operations for this country and
even though you may think at this time the veteran body is costing a
great amount, ask yourselves, gentlemen, what would the cost have
been had the veteran of to-day not been successful as the soldier in
1917 and 1918.

In the city of Detroit one of our assessment engineers checked up
a section of the city and found that there were 4,300 former service
men who had not paid their taxes because they had been out of work
for quite sometime. These men had built their homes when materials
were high and their taxes cost them around $200 per year as an
average. The city needs that tax and the payment of the bonus
now would save their homes and help the city to a great extent,

The service men’s bureau, working in conjunction with the commu-
nity fund, has given help to approximately 20,000 veterans in the
city of Detroit and Wayne County, Mich. The soldiers and sailors
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relief has about used up their appropriation of $50,000 per annum
in helping the married veteran and during all this the veteran holds
a certificate on which he, no doubt, has a 50 per cent loan, for which
he is paying an exorbitant interest rate.

Gentlemen, my home city, the city of Detroit, Mich., will have
better than $27,000,000 put into circulation if the bonus is paid at
this time, and the public and the citizen are in need of it. The
veteran will pay his debts and buy with what he has left. He did
before and will do it again.

This bonus question was kept free from partisan politics a year
ago and for the good of the country; I hope partisan politics will
not enter into the question at this time. We hear of the deflation,
the inflation and the reflation of the dollar, but the main issue is to
pay the bonus and put some real cash into circulation, and you,
gentlemen, of the committee, have the power to start the ball rolling
toward a new day of prosperity. Do not forget this veteran body
of to-day was the successful soldier of ’17 and ’18.

1 thank you.

The Acting CuairMaN. We thank you for your appearance.

Brier or N. A, OrLsoN, DeTroIT, MIcH., NATIONAL VICE PRESIDENT, VETBRANS'
PoLiTicAL ASSOCIATION

ADJUSTED COMPENSATION CERTIFICATES SHOULD BE PAID IN FULL BY THIS CONGRESS

There are many reasons why the ex-service men should receive monetary com-
pensation on their adjusted certificates by this Congress. One that stands out
in the minds of the ex-service man as well as many civilians is this. When the
boys returned from active service in the World War they found, in the majority
of cases, that their billets had been filled by civilians and that employers were
loath to dispense with employees who had been and were giving satisfactory
service.

Many ex-service men were compelled to accept and seek work in fields of
endeavor foreign to their training and knowledge and so had a hard time getting
acclimated to new duties. As a consequence they failed to earn money in the
sums they had prior to serving their country.

This attitude of employers was unfair, really unjust and entailed unwarranted
suffering on individuals and families ordinarily accustomed to a decent per-
centage of the good things in life.

Their time of military service whether at the front, in cantonments or in any
branch of the military, took its toll of physical disability, nervous strain or just
plain inertia and many of these men who served their country were not as well
fitted to cope with the business world when they entered civilian ranks again as
they had been heretofore. They should be compensated for what they gave so
freely and whole-heartedly when the call to the colors was sounded at which time
there was no thought of monetary compensation for donning the khaki.

The results of wounds received, hardships suffered and diseases acquired has
put otherwise efficient workers in a variety of vocational fields at such a dis-
advantage that they are unable to cope with others on an equal footing and this
handieap has militated against them to such a degree that they can not compete
with fellow workers on the same basis.

The compensation will come to them sooner or later so why not anticipate pay
day by action of this session of Congress; the debt has been admitted by our
legislators and the Nation as a whole.  The payment of this debt will help outfit
a needy and deserving body of men, many of whom only require the amount
they would receive in order to be placed at a point where they can rehabilitate to
the degree that they would be secure from poverty and charity, and on an equal
basis with those who have had the opportunity of making good.

Abraham Lincoln, the great emancipator, liberated the souls of millions of our
dark-skinned brothers out of love for any human in a state of servitude. Many
of our ex-service men are in the toils of physical and financial servitude. Men
who become masters of the world are in turn, slaves of penurya, a hellish plight
for those who have scaled the heights of service to the red, white, and blue.
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Lincoln, were he alive to-day, would not let any thought of political aggrandize~
ment or preferment; no, not even the thought of political oblivion swerve him &
moment from categorically demanding that our ex-service men be given what is
justly due them irrespective of what political henchmen or anyone else had to

gay or did.
N. A. Owuson.

Mr. Patman. Mr. Chairman, the next witness is Mr. Fahey, rep-
resenting the Army and Navy Union.

STATEMENT OF JOHN H. FAHEY, WATERTOWN, MASS., NATIONAL
LEGISLATIVE CHAIRMAN, ARMY AND NAVY UNION

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee. At the outset
I want to say that I emphatically indorse what Father Coughlin said
yesterday in his very able and brilliant speech in support of the pend-
ing bill. T also indorse the remarks of Mr. DeCoe, national comman-
der of the Veterans of Foreign Wars and the stand that the Veterans
of Foreign Wars have taken on this legislation.

I appear to-day representing the Army and Navy Union in the
capacity of chairman of the national legislative committee. The
Army and Navy Union is an organization of veterans of all wars,
comprising a membership of 386,000 veterans throughout the entire
United States. It is a national organization and its influence is not
local or sectional. It was first organized in 1888,

The organization of which I am National Legislative Chairman
also indorses the immediate payment of the adjusted compensation
certificates at this time. One of the main issues involved in the
present bill is whether or not a reasonable expansion of currency is
justified at this time. There is no question but what an expansion
of currency, if there is sufficient gold reserve to sustain the value of
the American dollar, would be a stimulant to business, and there
is no question but what there is sufficient gold reserve in the Treasury
to justify the issuance of additional currency at this time.

The various witnesses appearing before the committee have clearly
shown that there is more than enough gold reserve to justify the
expansion of our currency to the extent required to pay the outstand-
ing adjusted compensation certificates and still maintain the value of
the American dollar.

In October, 1929, the stock market collapsed and since that time
there has been a constant process of deflation, as a result of which the
value of the dollar has greatly changed. As a result of the collapse
of the stock market there followed a collapse of our eredit structure,
which affected business, and which, with other circumstances, have
brought about the present unfortunate depression that we are under-
going. We have reached a time when emergency measures are
necessary. Thefact that emergency measures are necessary and that
this feeling is generally entertained 1s evidenced by the passage of the
emergency legislation passed during this session of the Congress, such
as the Reconstruction Fianance Corporation, the appropriation of
additional money for the Federal farm banks, and other legislation
which is under consideration by committees of the House and Senate
at the present time. Their purpose is to try and put new blood into
the economic life of America, and they all have, in one way or another,
the same purpose that the proponents of the pending measure have,
the elimination of fear from the minds of the American public and
the restoration of confidence therein.
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I realize that there are many other witnesses to appear before the
committee. Therefore, I feel constrained to make my remarks as
brief as possible. My organization, and I, personally, favor the
pending legislation. It is our opinion that a resaonable expansion
of the currency is necessary. The Reconstruction Finance Corpo-
ration resulted as an expansion of credit, and it has accomplished
great results. However, of itself, that is not sufficient to bring about
the desired results. There must be additional and companion
legislation. A reasonable expansion of the currency, predicated upon
a sufficient gold reserve, which will sustain the value of the American
dollar, is the companion legislation necessary to put new blood into
our economic life.

Recently the Washington Post, one of the leading supporters of
the present administration, in one of its editorials, said: ‘‘If Presi-
dent Hoover and the Federal Reserve Board can halt this movement
(downward) and turn prices to an upward trend, they will perform the
greatest service that can be rendered to the American people in this
critical period.” In another part of the editorial we find this state-
ment: ‘“Itis rumored that the banks intend to increase their purchase
of Government securities so that they will be in position to expand
the currency and ease the money situation. That is one of the most
encouraging signs in the whole economic spectrum.”

And the editorial further says: “There is nothing unsound in
utilizing America’s enormous gold supply to restore balance between
money value and commodity prices.”

We, therefore, find that the first premise, the reasonable expansion
of currency, is supported by eminent authorities and by the testi-
mony of eminent economists who have appeared before this committee.

The next question is “What is the best way to put this currency
into circulation and bring about the greatest amount of good?”’ The
expansion of currency is bound to come, and it is perfectly reasonable
and proper and will bring the greatest amount of good if it is utilized
to pay the Government’s indebtedness to veterans of the World War.
It 1s not a gratuity, but the payment of a debt for the benefit of the
country. ile this debt is technically payable in 1945, it is actually
payable to-day. If the World War veterans were to receive interest
from the time the debt was actually contracted, when their war serv-
ice had ceased, the full amount would have been payable to-day.
Instead, the interest started in 1925.

Assuming, however, that you disagree with me and that you feel
the debt is due in 1945, and assuming that you feel that an expansion
of currency is necessary, what better way of putting this currency
into circulation would there be than to call in this debt of the Gov-
ernment at this time. New currency which will be issued in payment
of this debt will go to the rank and file or our citizens. It will go to
approximately 3,500,000 ex-service men in every walk of life, the
greater ercentage of whom at the present time need this money

adly. It will go to the average person and to the consumer. This
money will be used by the ex-service man for the purchase of neces-
saries of life and for the discharge of debts previously contracted by
them. This statement is completely supported by the investigation
of the Veterans’ Bureau as to how the ex-service men used the money
that they received last year as a result of the act of Congress which
permitted loans up to 50 per cent of the value of their certificates.
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The investigation shows that approximately 95 per cent of the money
received was used for proper purposes by veterans making the loans.

The veterans of the World War are now arriving at or around the
average age of 40 years. Most of them are married and have families.
This money will be used for purposes which will be for the best
interests of the veterans and of the country. It will go to the small
storekeeper, and, in turn, used by him in his business activities. It
will be used as a basis for additional credit, and credit is upon the
basis of $10 for every dollar of the national currency in existence and
circulation. This will create a feeling of confidence and will affect
millions of other citizens who are enveloped with a feeling of fear at
this time. It will be the stimulant which, with other measures
passed by Congress, will tend to defeat the war of depression that we
are engaged in at this time.

As the veterans of the World War were the means through which
the Government defeated our enemies during the World War and
emerged successfully from that war, so in this great crisis can the
veterans of the World War, by the payment of their adjusted-com-
pensation certificates, be the medium through which we will emerge
victorious from this great conflict of depression that we are engaged
in at this time.

Mr. McCormack. Are you a member of the Y. D. Post of the
American Legion?

Mr. Fauey. Yes, sir.

Mr. McCormMack. I thought it might interest you to know that
I received a telegram, which I want placed in the record, to the
effect that a meeting was held the night before last, and the post
unanimously went on record favoring the payment of the bonus.

Mr. Fauey. I am glad to hear that.

The Acting CuairmaN. Without objection, the telegram will be
made a part of the record.

(The telegram above referred to is as follows:)

BosToN, Mass.

Hon. Joun W. McCormACK,
Hotel Washington:

Very near hundred per cent meeting of Y. D. Post American Legion last
night, and said post went on record favoring payment of bonus. I was instructed
by post members at meeting to inform you of this action and also request that
you notify Congressman Connery and all other members from New England
of this action. Suggest that you wire Commander Robert Duncan of Y. D.
Post of this notification by me and your favorable opinion of same. Very
intense meeting and vote favoring payment of bonus was unanimous. Regards.

C. J. DriscoLL.

The Acting CuarrMAN. We thank you for your appearance.

Mr. PatmMaN. Mr. Chairman, at this time I desire to introduce
Mr. George W. Armstrong, of Fort Worth, Tex. He is the author of
many books on the money question. He owns a large number of
plantations in the South. He is a successful business man. He
organized and is the owner of the Texas Steel Co.
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STATEMENT OF GEORGE W. ARMSTONG, FORT WORTH, TEX.

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee,
I thank my Representative from Texas for introducing me as a
successful business man. I do not think I can quite measure up to
that standard.

It is true that I own a good many plantations in Mississippi, but
they are more of liabilities than assets.

I have, in fact, 23 of them with more than 100 tenants, and they
did not earn enough last year to pay the taxes. I had a loan on them
of $125,000, which I cut down to $30,000 and I can not find the money
to lift that loan. It is past due.

I noticed in the paper a few days ago that 30,000 homes in the
State of Mississippi were sold for taxes.

I am not appearing here as an economist or as a writer, although
I pretend to know something about the subject of political economy
and monetary science, if there is such a thing. But I am appearing
here on behalf of the small business man and the farmer, on behalf of
the debtor, on behalf of the people in this country who need relief
and who must have it, or the balance of them will go broke.

I assume that this committee and this Congress want to pay the
soldiers. No argument should be needed, because they rendered a
great service to the country and to civilization and to all countries,
and they received less compensation for it than anybody else.

You have recognized the debt, and since they need the money I
know you would like to pay it. Every right thinking man would.
The question with you is whether or not you can afford to pay it,
whether or not this Government is in such financial condition that
you can pay that debt at this time.

Now, 1 want to discuss that subject, 1 want to discuss it because
when you strip this whole issue of all the camouflage and misrepre-
sentation and subterfuge, it gets down to the one question, whether
or not we shall cheapen the dollar, whether or not we shall increase
prices and wages, and whether it 1s desirable to do that. It ought
not to be necessary to demonstrate the fact that we can find the
money.

That is the issue.

Gentlemen, I regret that I have not prepared a written speech. I
really came here in a hurry, thinking perhaps that your hearings
would soon be over. So I have not prepared a speech, nor have I
the advantage of knowing what has gone before.

I hope I will be ‘able to present this matter to you from a different
angle than that of any of the previous speakers.

am sure that this committee, or some of you at least, do not
know how little money there is in circulation. The Treasury state-
ments are not correct. They can not be correct. You probably do
not know how small a foundation there is in money for Eank credit.

I am not going to read you the comptroller’s report. I have it
here and I will cite it to you. The comptroller’s report for the
year ending June 30, 1931, shows $884,000,000 in the vaults of the
22,000 banks in the United States. It shows the deposits of those
banks to be $56,000,000,000.

You have, then, as a basis of those deposits 1% per cent of cash.
That represents all the money that is in circulation, except the amount
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in the tills and pockets of the people and the amount of the reserve
in excess of the fixed reserve.

The Federal reserve bank statements do not show what that is,
but it is not very much.

There are certain fixed reserves as provided by the Federal reserve
act that the banks must maintain—that they can not check against,
except with the permission of the Federal Reserve Board, and when
they do that they must stop lending; they must practically go out of
business. That 1s not money in circulation. The money in circula-
tion, it was estimated yesterday by Senator Thomas, is $2,500,000,000.

I can not find that much money. Of course, his guess is as good
as mine. But if you take the less than $1,000,000,000 that isin the
banks, there are perhaps two or three hundred million in the tiils and
pockets of the people; perhaps two or three hundred million dollars
or more, or less, excess reserves that are subject to check. But there
can not be more than ten or fifteen dollars per capita in circulation.
His estimate is twenty. The Treasury estimate is $4,800,000,000,
or 38.86 per cent. It is obviously incorrect.

The menace to the banks is that they have not the money that will
justify them in making loans. It is for that reason that I can not

orrow money. I am paying for my manufacturing business to-day
18 per cent for money, because I can not get it from the banks,
because the banks will not let me have it on any security. They are
mere collecting agencies and have been for more than a year. They
are scared and they have a right to be scared. I would be scared and
you would be scared if you were in their shoes. They are not going
to loan until their fears are relieved.

If all the banks to-day were called upon to pay their deposits, they
could only pay one and a half per cent of their deposits. Now, prior
to the Federal reserve act the banks in what was called the central
reserve cities, had to maintain cash on deposit or in approved reserve
banks subject to check, that was the equivalent of cash, of 25 per
cent. The banks in reserve cities had to maintain 15 per cent and
as I recall it, the small country banks had to maintain 10 per cent.
But now the whole batch of them, central reserve, reserve, and so
forth, have only 1% per cent.

Now, the only way they can loan money—they have not got it to
loan—is upon credit, by borrowing at the Federa{reserve banks; and
they are not going to borrow under these conditions. There is not
any way to relieve the fears of these banks and to get them to loaning,
except by putting money in circulation.

What inflation or expansion or as my friend Mr. Patman calls it,
reflation, this bill will create, I do not know, because that will
depend upon the amount of money that is now in circulation. That
is, it will depend upon the percentage that this sum of $2,200,000,000
bears to the amount in circulation.

If it is what the Treasury statement says it is, it will increase it
47 per cent. If it is what Senator Thomas estimates, it will increase
it 100 per cent. If it is according to my estimate, it will increase
prices and wages approximately 300 per cent.

I am going to discuss it on the basis that it will increase prices and
wages approximately 300 per cent, because that is what I think it
will do. But, gentlemen, you have got to have that much increase to
put this countrv in the position in which it was in 1920. That is
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practically the price and wage level of 1920. That is practically
the value of the dollar when our bonds were issued, these Govern-
ment bonds that now amount to $17,000,000,000. It will take more
services, more products now to pay those bonds, almost twice as
much, as it would have required when they were $25,000,000,000.
In other words, we have not paid anything on our bonds. The
debt is heavier now than it was in the beginning.

The man who collects those bonds now gets $1 that is worth approxi-
mately three times as much as he paid for the bond. Now, that is not
honest. But if it was fair and honest, the taxpayer can not pay those
bonds, the cities can not pay their bonds, the farmers can not pay
their debts with the present dollar.

This country is not bankrupt. We have the.same resources that we
had in 1920, the same that we had in 1929, the same banks, with more
gold, a great deal more; the same railroads, the same value inherently.
But our values are less because we have made the dollar more valuable
as measured by dollars in 1920, Measured by that dollar, we had
$500,000,000,000 of aggregate wealth in 1920. That was the aggre-
gate of our wealth as measured in dollars in 1920. In 1929 the esti-
mate was $350,000,000,000. The same wealth, but the dollar had
gone up. At this time, though I have not seen an estimate, it could
not exceed $150,000,000,000 of aggregate wealth, because the dollar
has appreciated since 1929 approximately 50 per cent. So that the
value of property has depreciated accordingly.

I believe that it is estimated that our debts amount to $175,-
000,000,000. If so, the country is insolvent. The tggregate debts
exceed the value of the property.

Now, there is no way in which you can restore that solvency except
by cheapening the dollar. People can not pay interest on this
enormous indebtedness with 6-cent cotton and 30-cent wheat and
with products at their present value. They can not pay their taxes.

I am here to tell this committee that there is going to be a universal
default, the cities will default in their bonds, the road districts and
the counties, as well as the farmers, because they can not collect
taxes out of bankrupt taxpayers. You can not squeeze blood out of
a turnip. It is not there.

This Congress should declare a moratorium on all indebtedness,
unless you cheapen the dollar. You should cancel all mortgages and
bonded indebtedness and give us all a new start unless you deflate
the dollar and put us in a position where we can pay our debts.

Gentlemen, I do not want to take over my 30 minutes. Is the
chairman keeping time on me? '

Mr. RaiNey (presiding). I did not know that your time was limited
to 30 minutes. I have not kept track of it.

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. I think I have made plain, gentlemen, the point
that if our debts have trebled in amount, we must cheapen the dollar
accordingly. We can not pay debts that were incurred when the
dollar was cheap with dollars of present value. It is absolutely
impossible,

I simply want to call your attention to one other thing. I am at
sea about this matter, because in order to present this subject, I
should have more time and I do not know how much time I have.

Mr. Rainey. Go right ahead. We can give you about 10 minutes
more, at any rate.
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Mr. ArmsTrONG. I want to call your attention to a statement of
Mr. Mitchel in this morning’s paper. Mr. Mitchel is the president
of the National City Bank. He speaks of the dangers of inflation.
It is not the dangers of inflation that are confronting this country,
gentlemen; it is the dangers of deflation that we have. There is a
great deal more danger in that than Mr. Mitchel perhaps realizes.

You probably know more or less about it, you will hear more or
less about it from home, if you do not know it now. You will find
out about it then. There are dangers of deflation that must be
relieved. This bill is the best method that has been proposed, the
only one that is pending before Congress with any prospect of passage
that will relieve that situation.

But Mr. Mitchel says in his statement this morning that our gold
reserve is now about 70 per cent; that if you place 40 per cent gold
behind these notes it will reduce that reserve to about 48 per cent.
I want to call your attention to that statement, because that repre-
sents the point of view of the banker. It represents, in fact, the real
objection to this bill. Now, I have the bank statement published
last Friday:

Mr. Rainey. How much did you say—70 per cent?

Mr. ArMSTRONG. Seventy per cent. But that 70 per cent is 70
per cent of the deposits and notes combined. I mean, they carry
the percentage for both notes and deposits. The minimum require-
ment for notes is 40 per cent. The minimum requirement for deposits
in the Federal reserve banks is 35 per cent. They take the aggregate
of all notes and of all deposits and they say that the gold reserve for
both deposits and notes 1s 70 per cent.

But the gold reserve for deposits, gentlemen, is not used—in fact,
that is true of both notes and deposits. I had a letter from Gov-
ernor Harding several years ago when he was governor of the Federal
reserve bank, in which he stated to me that the redemption of Fed-
real reserve bank notes in gold was so negligible that no record
was kept of it. The redemption of greenbacks in gold, we have a
record of that, has been one-eighth of 1 per cent. But the 40 per cent
gold reserve is excessive, admittedly so by Senator Aldrich, the chair-
man of the Monetary Commission in his report to Congress. The
Aldrich bill practically provided for the same reserves. He said that
the high reserves were placed behind notes and deposits, for the
purpose of preventing inflation, as he called it.

It was designed, not for safety, but designed to prevent inflation.

Whatever you may say about the notes—and I am not here to
discuss any theory of money with you—you must admit that 35 per
cent gold for these bank reserves is wholly unnecessary, because the
banks can not check on them. They have got to maintain them.
Why have a 35 per cent gold reserve for deposits that the fellow can
not draw out?

Mr. Hirn, In what form are those reserve deposits now, in cash or
in credit?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. They can make them either way. Now, you put
behind that reserve that can not be drawn out 35 per cent of gold.
The reserve is hoarded money, because it is not available, not subject
to check. It can not be used in the channels of trade, except with the
consent of the Federal Reserve Board, and the bank must then stop
lending.
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Now, gentlemen, we have had 10,000 bank failures in the last 10
years, in round figures. When the bank fails then, of course, this
reserve is used to pay its obligations. There has not been $1 of
gold that has been used to pay a single depositor in a single one of
these failed banks. This 35 per cent gold that is behind those deposits
is dead, inert, and of no use whatever to the country, no protection to
depositors.

en the bank fails they pay these reserves in Federal reserve
bank notes, and not in gold. The gold is hoarded and is kept there;
So that if you should reduce the reserve to 40 per cent by the use of
this gold for the Patman note or some other form of note, you have
still a reserve—of approximately two for one.

You appointed a committee yesterday to iron out the differences
between the Patman and Thomas bills. It is my understanding that
as a result of that the suggestion has at least been made, and perhaps
an amendment drawn sponsored by Senator Owen, calling for bonds
to secure these notes; 4 per cent bonds to the extent of 60 per cent
and gold to the extent of 40 per cent.

Senator Owen states, and it is true—that the Government will hold
its own bonds as long as these notes are out. Therefore, the rate of
interest makes no difference, because the Government will get its own
interest. It is the holder of the bonds as security for the notes.

He suggested a 4 per cent bond so that there will be no question
about the ability under normal conditions to sell these bonds and this
additional currency will bring about normal conditions.

It will restore confidence in the banks, it will put money through-
out the entire land because these soldiers are all over the country.

There is no other way you can get money in general circulation as
gilﬁckly and as thoroughly and as completely as you can through this

Gentlemen, I am here to say— I do not want to say it in a way that
might prejudice this bill—that you have created in the Federal reserve
system, the greatest hoarding device that has ever been created or
known in history.

We have to-day, according to the Treasury, nine billions of money.
Our stock of money is nine billions. Admittedly, according to that
statement, half or approximately half of it is hoarded either in the
Federal reserve system or in the Treasury. They claim that
$4,800,000,000 is in circulation, but it can not be. You can not find
it. Jtisnotin thebanks. The people have notgotitin their pockets,
80 it is not in circulation. It is absolutely impossible.

That is the situation that ought to be inquired into. You can
find out about it. I can not. You may know where it is, some of
you, but I do not. But I do know it is not in circulation, and I do
know we have not a sufficient foundation for credit by the banks
and that the country is suffering from the lack of money.

You have recognized that. The President has recognized it in his
antihoarding campaign. The irony of it, gentlemen, is, that they
say that they uncovered $201,000,000 and yet during the very same
time the Federal reserve system canceled $195,000,000 of those notes.
So that the net result of the antihoarding campaign is $6,000,000,
with all the hullabaloo that went along with it.

You have done nothing, gentlemen, that will relieve the situation.
The Glass-Steagall bill is a dead letter. No five banks are going to
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get together to borrow money. None of them want to borrow it if
they can help themselves, and particularly to loan it to somebody else,
and particularly when people are distrustful. Certainly no five of
them are going to band together to borrow it, because every one of
them thinks he is better than any of the others, and that he can add
more to that paper than anybody else. That i1s human nature, you
know. No money has been issued as the result of it, and you have
impounded $800,000,000 more of gold; you have hoarded it, gentle-
men—I say it respectfully, but it is nevertheless the truth—you have
hoarded $800,000,000 more behind the Glass-Steagall bill, which
ought to be repealed. It never will be used. That money is with-
drawn from circulation. But if you will take that $800,000,000 and
put it behind this so-called soldiers’ bonus, this $2,200,000,000, you
will have some degree of expansion or reflation. I can not tell you
what it will be, because I do not know; but there will be some. How
long it will take the Federal reserve system to get this money into
its vaults I do not know; but it will start things off. It will be some
ﬂe{p. The less reflation, the less help; the more reflation, the more
elp.

If you can restore the prices of 1920 you will bring prosperity to
this country. The bankers, of course, call that inflation, but 1t is
not. It is justice to the man who borrowed money, who owes it,
and who can not pay it. And, gentlemen, you can only restore
values by restoring the volume of money. o economist will deny
that proposition; that the value of products, all products, the value
of service, the general index of prices, as they call it—the price and
wage level is another term used for it—depends wholly upon the
volume of money in circulation. Because money is the basis of
credit. Values depend more on credit than they do on money. But
you have got to have sufficient money for your credit. When you
undermine the money, you are undermining the very mudsills of
credit, the mudsills of prosperity; and as you contract that base,
you contract the credit accordingly, and you contract values accord-
ingly. Itislike an inverted pyramid. Your money is at the bottom;
your credit is on that, and your value is on credit, and when you cut
the bottom a little bit you cut the top a great deal.

I'thank you.

Mr. Rainey. Mr. Armstrong, you are an economist. You have
written some books, have you, on economic subjects?

Mr. ArMsTrRONG. I have written several; yes, sir.

Mr. Rainey. Can you give us the titles of some of them?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Yes, sir. I have written the Crime of 1920; the
Iniquitous Dawes Scheme, under a nom de plume—and I may say
that that was republished in Germany and France and given wide
circulation. I have written two volumes of Truth; A State Currency
System; To Hell with Wall Street; and the Calamity of 1930, its
Cause and the Remedy. These are very recent books.

I understand the Federal reserve system, I think, and know
something about the money subject.

Mr. Rainey. Let me ask you some questions. What are the
elements which go to make up national wealth?
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Mr. ArmsTRONG. The elements that go to make up national
wealth, of course, are primarily your natural resources, your man
power——

. Mr. Ramney. Your natural resources, such as mines, developed
arms

Mr. ArRMsTRONG. And oil.

Mr, Rainey. And oil.

Mr. ArMsTRONG. And the wealth of your soil, and the virility and
the earning capacity of your people, plus the equipment for develop-
ing, transporting, and marketing your natural resources. Those are
the foundations. '

Mr. Rainey. Those make up a total, now, of how much national
wealth, In your estimation?

Mr, ArmsTRONG. We have the same national wealth as we had in
1920, and more——

Mr. RaiNey. National wealth depends upon the use that is made
of these natural resources?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Absolutely; wholly so.

Mr. Rainey. Mines are an important part of national wealth?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. Oh, yes.

Mr. RaiNeEy. And if you are not using the product of the mines,
then your income from that source of national wealth fails, doesit not?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. You have got the potential wealth, but you are
not using it.

Mr. Raixey. If half of the mines are idle, then vour income from
that source of wealth has disappeared?

Mr. ARMSTRONG. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rainey. Why are half of the mines idle?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Let me make this statement, and it will explain
the whole philosophy of it.

Money is demand. Of course, man and money together are
demand; but one man with $10 in his pocket gives more demand
than a thousand men with $1. You have got to have the dollars
and the men together, and we have not got the demand.

Mr. Rainey. Let us get back to mines. The reason the mines are
idle is that there is no sale for their coal?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. That is it. You have not got the demand.

Mr. RaiNEY. You have not got the demand. Now, what 1s the
reason farm products are selling so low?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. For the same reason.

Mr. Rainey. People eat just as much as they did?

Mr. ArmsTrONG. No, sir; they do not. They are not eating as
nllucﬁl. They would like to eat as much. They are wearing their old
clothes.

Mr. RaiNgy. Is there not a tremendous overproduction of farm
products at the present time and a falling off in foreign markets?

Mr. ArRMSTRONG. It is underconsumption and not overproduction.

Mr. RaiNey. If we could export successfully what we have been
exporting heretofore, would not that tend to bring back the value of
farm products?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Mr. Chairman, that brings up another thing that
I believe you will concede is true. A country with a cheap currency
can produce more cheaply than a country with high or dear money.
Now, let us say that Great Britain’s money is worth approximately
two-thirds the value of ours; approximately two-thirds of its former
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gold value. When we sell to Great Britain, the British can not buy
our products in British money. They must pay American money
for them. Now, there is a difference of 33% per cent between Ameri-
can money and British money. Now, if our products were on a
parity with Great Britain, we would receive 33}% per cent more for
our product than we do receive. You can not make a tariff wall
that is high enough—scarcely high enough to protect this difference
in currency values.

Mr. RaiNEY. So you think that the tariff walls built up against
our farm products do not cut any figure at all?

Mr. ArmMsTRONG. No, sir; I do not.

Mr. RaiNey. These high tariffs abroad?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. As a rule we have not got a high tariff, Mr.
Chairman. I do not know whether you are a Democrat or a Repub-
lican. T am a protectionist Democrat, I might say. But you have
not a high tariff except upon a few products

Mr. Ramney. T am talking about foreign tariffs which have been
erected against us. Don’t you think that they keep our goods out
of European countries?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. To some extent, I have no doubt they will.

Mr. Rainey. Do you think we can overcome that by inflating the
currency?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. If you put our currency on a parity with that of
the leading commereial countries of the world, you put the American
manufacturer and the American farmer on an equality.

Mr. Ramvey. The difference is 3 per cent, economists figure, on
account of the fact that 16 countries have gone off the gold standard.
A difference of 3 per cent in the tariff would equalize that situation.

Mr. ArmstroNG. Well, I do not know.

Mr. Ramney. Now, foreign tariffs are as high as ours, and ours are
55 per cent. When you take 3 per cent off, you have still got over
50 per cent, probably. Do you think that increasing the money a
little bit more would help us to get over those tariff walls?

Mr. ARMSTRONG. Absolutely.

Mr. Ramvey. You think it would?

Mr. ArmsTrONG. Not increasing the value of money, but decreas-
.ing it; increasing the value of prices and wages.

Mr. Chairman, India is a producer of cotton. I come from a cotton
country. Now, assume that the Indian money is on a parity with
Great Britain; and I am unable to say whether it is or not, but assume
that it is. The cotton farmer of India will receive 33% per cent more
for his product than the cotton farmer of America, because the British
buyer has got to pay that 33} per cent, or somebody has, to represent
the difference in the values of these two moneys. He has got to
exchange his cheap money into our dear money at a loss of 33% per
cent that either the producer in America or the consumer in Great
Britain must sustain. Well, he is not going to sustain that if he can
buy those goods from India or buy manufactured goods from some
other country.

Mr. Rainey. Would you call 1929 a prosperous year?

Mr. ArRMSTRONG. Fairly so.

Mr. Rainey. We had less money in circulation in 1929 than we
have now.
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f1\/lllr. ArmsTrRONG. Mr. Chairman, I have not made any estimate
of that.

Mr. Rainey. That is true. There is no doubt about that.

Mr. ArmsTrONG. I do not know; I could not say.

Mr. Rainey. If that is true—and all economists agree that it is
true—how can we restore 1929 prosperity by putting more money
in circulation, when they had less in circulation in 1929 than they
have now?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Mr. Chairman, if your hypothesis is true, that
conclusion would seem to follow. :

Mr. Rainey. Yes; I think so.

Mr. ArmstrRoNG. But I undertake to say that no man can tell
you to-day, with any degree of certainty, the amount of money in
circulation, either now or in 1929. Money is not the whole story.
You have got to have credit. It is money and credit in circulation;
but money is the foundation for credit.

Mr. Rainey. I think you have reached the point now that I want
to bring out.

Mr. ArmsTRONG. Yes. Money is the basis for credit.

Mr. Raingy. This $2,000,000,000 inflation that you are talking
about: If that money gets out, it ultimately goes into the banks,
does it not?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Yes, sir.

Mr. RaiNney. At the present time the Chicago & North Western
Railway Co. has its storage tracks in Chicago full of cars—5 or 6 miles
of empty freight cars. Now, the fact that the Chicago & North
Western Railway Co., has that many cars on its storage tracks,
unused, indicates that the Chicago & North Western Railway Co., is
not doing much business, does it not?

Mr. ARMSTRONG. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rainey. Now, could you make the Northwestern Road do
more business by furnishing it with more empty cars to put on its
sidetracks?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. No, sir.

Mr. Rainey. If you put $2,000,000,000 more money in the banks—
and you say that is where it will go—how do you get it out?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. Mr. Chairman, if you put $2,000,000,000 in the
banks, the banks will then have enough money to justify them in
extending credit.

Mr. Rainey. For what reason is credit extended?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. Credit is extended, of course, for a great many
ﬁeasons; but commercial credit is extended for the movement of pro-

ucts.

Mr. Rainey. It is extended for the purpose of building new huild-
ings; for the puirpose of building new factories?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. Investment credit is; yes, sir.

Mr. Rainey. Investment credit. It is extended for the purpose of
starting more factories in operation than are now in operation?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Yes, sir. ’

Mr. Raingy. Now, no matter how much money there is in the
banks, if there is not a demand for the goods produced by the fac-
tories, and there is not a demand for new buildings, nobody is going
to borrow it, is he?
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Mr. ArmsTRONG. Mr. Chairman, as you increase the volume of
money in circulation, you increase the demand. You have got to
understand that principle, or you and I can not focus.

Mr. Rainey. You just admitted that we could not help the business
of the Northwestern Road by furnishing it with more empty cars.

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. No, sir. .

Mr. Rainey. How can you restore any prosperity in that way?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. But whenever you furnish the farmers of that
section sufficient money, and when you provide a market, when you
furnish the consuming demand, the farmers will meet that demand,
and that increases production; and when you get more production
than this factory can supply, another factory will build up.

Mr. RaiNgy. Let us take the question of wheat. At the present
time the Farm Board has stored in elevators nearly as much wheat
as we ever exported before we had these high tariffi walls in foreign
countries. We export, when permitted by foreign tariffs, one-fourth
of our production. That keeps down our supply at home. We pro-
duce about 800,000,000 bushels and export 200,000,000 bushels.
Now, we have stored up in elevators by the Farm Board nearly one
year’s surplus, and another year’s surplus of 200,000,000 bushels is
approaching. We will soon have three hundred and fifty or four
hundred million bushels of wheat stored up, with no market abroad
for it. That is what we have been selling abroad. Does not that
hang like the sword of Damocles over the farmer’s head?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. It does; and it is going to hang that way.

Mr. Rainey. It is going to hang that way until we cam export it,
is it not?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. And you are going to have to get your money
on a parity with other countries before you do that.

But, if you will pardon me, these gentlemen have told you that
they have a number of witnesses, and I feel that I have taken too
much time.

Mr. RamNey. But I do not feel that you have, and I want to ask
you some more questions,

Mr. ArmsTtonG. But I feel that I am “fudging’’ or trespassing on
the time which they have been kind enough to allow me.

Mr. RaiNgy. You are not “fudging”. It is the committee now
that is ““fudging”. We are trying to get some facts from you, as an
econormist.

Mr. ArmsTrONG. All right.

Mr. RaiNney. We are going to have three hundred and fifty or four
hundred million bushels of wheat in our storage elevators which
heretofore we have exported. That is two years’ ordinary export
supply. How are we going to bring back the price of wheat unless we
can export it?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Mr. Chairman, I want to make this statement:
Individual prices of individual products are not wholly dependent
upon the volume of money in circulation. They are dependent upon
supply and demand. But the general index composing some 500
differeat items of products—the general index of prices—will increase
in proportion to the volume of money in circulation and decrease in
the same proportion. As you increase the supply of money, you
increase credit, aud you increase prices and wages. That is funda-
mental. That is elementary. No reputable economist will deny that
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proposition—that, generally speaking, money is expressed by the price
and wage level, and the price and wage level is expressed by the volume
of money in circulation—money and credit.

Mr. Rainey. We recently distributed to the soldiers, in order to
relieve a depression—that was the argument; and, of course, they
wanted the money, and that was the other argument, and that was
the conclusive argument with us—half of their bonus. We paid
them—those who wanted it—over a billion dollars. Where did that
money go?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. In the first place, you did not create any addi-
tional money. You simply used money that you already had. But,
in the second place, Mr. Chairman—and I should have made this
plain in my original statement—it is imperative, in order for this to
be of any permanent advantage to the people, that you make adequate
provision against hoarding this money. It will be collected and
gathered in. If you should go on a silver basis, the silver would
soon be gathered into the vaults of the Federal reserve system.

Mr. Rainey. The soldiers got that money, did they not—$1,000,-
000,000.

Mr. ArmsTRONG. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rainey. What did they do with it?

Mr. ArmsTtroNG. I heard the gentleman state that a great part of
it was used for necessaries, and I am sure it was.

Mr. RaiNey. Yes; I am sure it was, too.

Mr. ArMsTRONG. And it went to the merchants, and the merchants
put it in the bank, the bank sent it to the Federal reserve bank, and
the Federal reserve bank hoarded it.

Mr. Rainey. It ultimately got into the banks, did it not?

Mr. ARMSTRONG. Yes.

Mr. Rainey. Now, the banks can get it out of the Federal reserve
bank by simply rediscounting their paper, can they not?

Mr. ArmsTrONG. Well, of course, with the consent of the Federal
Reserve Board. I presume the chairman understands now that these
banks are no longer decentralized. They are under the management
now of the Federal Reserve Board, and the Federal Reserve Board

"controls the volume of money in circulation by selling and ‘buying
securities.

Mr. Rainey. Any bank now can take its rediscountable paper, if
there is any demand on it for loans, to the Federal reserve system and
get the money and loan it, can it not?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. If it is eligible paper. Now, when the bank goes
to the Federal reserve system to borrow money—and that is what they
would like to do—it can only borrow it for 15 days’ time, and they
must put up as collateral securities that are eligible for discount in the
first place.

Mr. RaiNeY. You are not opposed to that, are you?

Mr. ArmMsTRONG. Oh, I am not opposed to it. For some reason—
I could not tell you why—the banks are not borrowing. I used to be
in the banking business many years ago. '

Mr. RAINEY. At any rate, we can start with this premise, which
we can both agree upon. The billion dollars that we paid to the
soldiers two years ago went into the banks?

Mr. ARMSTRONG. Yes, sir.
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Mr. RaiNey. Now, if we pay them two billion more, that will go
into the banks?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. Yes, sir.

Mr. RaiNey. And the billion that we put into the banks, under
your theory, did not help business any; business has been getting
worse ever since?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Yes; that is true.

Mr. RaiNey. And the two billion that we put into the banks now,
under your theory, will not circulate any more than the empty cars
on the Chicago & North Western tracks?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. The two billion you put in now will be new
money.

Mr. Rainey. What is the difference between new money and old
money?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. New money adds to the volume of money, and
old money does not.

Mr. Rainey. If we had a smaller volume of money in 1929, a
prosperous year, than we have now, and you want to restore the
prices of 1929, how will adding $2,000,000,000 to the deposits in
the banks, and the banks depositing it in the Federal reserve system,
bring back the good times of 1929? I am asking this question be-
cause you are an economist, and because I want to help bring those
good times back. How are we going to do it by simply adding more
money to the stock of money in existence, when there is no demand
for the money that we already have, and we have more now than we
had in 19297 i .

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Mr. Chairman, it is not the demand. The de-
mand is there. I would like to borrow money from the banks, and
everybody would; but the banks will not loan.

Mr. Ramney. If your Mississippi plantations were paying, then
you could borrow money on those plantations, could you not?

Mr. ArMsTrONG. There is not an insurance company or a loan
agency or a bank in the United States that will make a loan on real
estate now, in my country. I do not know what they will do up
here. But you can not borrow a dollar on real estate now. I have
got approximately 30,000 acres down there.

Mr %{AINEY. If you put more money in the Federal reserve system,
would that make it easier for you to borrow money on your farms?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. Absolutely, Mr. Chairman. Let me illustrate it
in this way. Of course, this is not going to do that, but it will illustrate
what you are talking about.

Suppose you put enough money in circulation now to put in the
vaults of allythe banks ten times as much money as they have in their
vaults now. Instead of having $800,000, suppose they had $8,000,000
in their vaults—ten times as much. They would not have to go to
the Federal reserve system to borrow. They would loan, because they
would feel safe in doing it. They do not loan, either because they
have not got the credit or they do not want to use the credit; they
are afraid to use the credit. But I do know that the fact is that they
will not loan, and the banking system has broken down.

Mr. RaiNey. They will not loan because they are afraid they will
not get their money back; is not that it?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. Well, who can pay it back, with dollars as they
are?
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Mr. Rainey. That is it; and until they have some assurance that
their money will be returned, they will not loan, no matter how much
they have got, will they?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. If this credit situation was relieved in the way
that this will tend .to relieve it—I do not mean to say that this Pat-
man bill will restore prices and wages to the extent that they should
be restored, or that it will be of permanent benefit, but I do mean to
say that it will produce a certain amount of expansion. I think that
is the chief objection to it. How long it will last depends upon how
long it will be permitted to remain in circulation; and I do know that it
will tend to revive business; it will tend to restore credit; and the
extent of that depends wholly upon, first, how much money now is
in circulation; second, how long this is permitted to remain in circula-
tion.

Mr. RainEY. Let me call your attention to the experience of other
nations with inflation. If $2,000,000,000 will bring up the prices and
bring about a resumption of business, $4,000,000,000 would help still
more, would it not? ‘

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Absolutely.

Mr. Rainey. Twice as much?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Absolutely.

Mr. RaiNey. Then we couﬁl multiply that by 2, and, according
to your theory, $8,000,000,000 would do still more?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Absolutely.

Mr. Rainey. That is what they did in Germany, until finally a
million dollars in their currency only bought one small loaf of bread.

Mr. ArmsTRONG. Mr. Chairman, I knew you are not going to ad-
mit that we can not control ourselves; that this Congress can not
peg money at whatever. value it wants to peg it. It is in ;your power.
Of course, this Congress can produce the inflation that they have in
Germany; but I have too much confidence in the good sense of this
Congress and of the people of America to think for a moment that
they want to create that sort of inflation. But the restoration of the
1920 values is not inflation. It is restoring values as of the date
when these enormous debts were created, and it is allowing the debtor
to pay his debt in the dollar that has the same value that it had then,
It 1s an oppression to the debtor to make that debtor pay his debts
in dollars that have three times the value that they did when the
money was loaned.

Mr. RaINEY. Germany was compelled to repudiate her money
which she had issued in such large quantities.

Mr. ArMsTRONG. It petered out to nothing. They got to issuing
it in trillions.

Mr. Rainey. Yes; and it came to the point where it was not worth
anything.

Mr. ArMsTRONG. But let me call your attention to this: As bad as
that situation was in Germany, it was better than the present situa-
tion; because the laborer was employed; they were building factories,
and the country was immensely prosperous, and continued prosperous
until they deflated and established the gold standard under the
Dawes plan.

Mr. Rainey. Now we are trying to balance the Budget at the pres-
ent time. Probably you have heard of that; we have. We have a
deficit next year of over & billion dollars. Would you suggest that
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we balance that Budget by printing some more money and circulat-
ing it?

Mr. ArmsTtrRONG. I think you ought to balance it by printing some
more; yes—if you want my candid opinion about it.

Mr. Raingy. And, in addition to that, issue this two billion?

Mr. ArmsTrONG. Yes. But if you had done that, Mr. Chairman,
that money would have been put in circulation around Washington
and New York, and where your navy yards are, and your army camps.
It would not have gone into the general circulation that the money
that you issue under this bill would; because that reaches every sec-
tion of the country. Itis the only bill that will do that.

Mr. Rainey. Do you know where over half of our public expendi-
ture goes now?

Mr. ArmsTrONG. For interest and expenses resulting from the war.

Mr. Rainey. Nearly half of it goes now to the veterans of our
wars, in maintaining our hospitals, and all that sort of thing.

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Yes.

Mr. Rainey. If we devoted it all to that purpose, then we would
have more prosperity, would we not, according to your theory?

Mr. ArMsTrRONG. Mr. Chairman, if this was a matter of paying
the veterans and levying a tax to pay them, and impoverishing the
country, I would be opposed to it.

Mr. Rainey. Here are the facts, Mr. Armstrong: One-fourth of it
goes to the veterans, and one-fourth for personal services all over the
country. That makes one-half. We could just double that expendi-
ture on the part of the Government and restore prosperity, could we
not, according to your theory?

Mr. ArmsTroNG. I think that the price and wage level of 1920
ought to be restored.

Mr. Rainey. You have said that a great many times, and that is
what we want to do, if we can. Your theory is to restore it by print-
ing more money, and some of us can not agree with you on that,

Mr. ArmsTrONG. That is the only way to do it. It can not be
done in any other way.

Mr. Rainey. Let me call your attention to what has happened.
Take Russia. In Russia there is no unemployment at all. Their
factories are all going at the present time. In Russia a few years
ago they had a gold coverage for their rubles of something like 45

er cent, and when that existed Russia did not have to ask for credits.

er gold rubles were accepted the world over. Then she reduced
her gold base by issuing more rubles, until now she only has a gold
base of 25 per cent, and she is compelled to borrow money at ruinous
rates of interest all over the world in order to buy the things that
she wants from other nations; and she will not permit her rubles to
leave Russia, and will not permit them to go into Russia. That is
the way she maintains her monetary system at the present time.
Now, is not that a sort of example of a nation that is operating now
under new theories, with which we do not agree? She was able
to borrow; she was able to buy anywhere in the world, and pay in
gold, with her gold rubles, and they were in demand everywhere, as
long as she kept a gold reserve which was twice as large as her present
gold reserve. Now she can not use her rubles at all for foreign
purchases.
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Mr. ArmsTrRONG. Mr. Chairman, I do not think it would be wise
at all to have our money cheaper than that of other countries. It
would be as unwise, perhaps, as to have it dearer.

Mr. Rainey. Have you noticed that the dollar is depreciating
now in France—the American dollar, which has been the standard
the world over—in recent weeks, on account of our threatened deficit
and on account of the large demands that are being made for infla-
tion of our money?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. I am not sufficiently informed about that, but I
do know this

Mr. RaiNey (interposing). That is the truth; and that is the
reason the French financiers assign for it.

Mr. ArMsTrRONG. I do know this: That France pegged her money
at about one-fifth of its pre-war value, and that France has been the
most prosperous nation since then because of that fact.

Mr. Rainey. And because she has a gold base of 70 per cent.

Mr. ArmstroNG. Well, her gold base is like ours. She has
hoarded gold.

Mr. Rainey. And she has not inflated her currency.

Mr. ArMsTRONG. But she had that prosperity before she had this
70 per cent gold base. That has nothing to do with it. Our four
billion and a half or five billions, whatever it is, of gold, is dead. Itis
inert. It has nothing to do with the prosperity of this country. We
are not on the gold standard. Our standard is a man-made standard.
It is the will of the Federal Reserve Board. They decrease and in-
crease money—or, rather, the New York Federal Reserve Bank for the
Federal Reserve Board.

Mr. RaiNeY. Then, if the Federal reserve bank can increase and
decrease the supply of money in use in business, why should Congress
print more and increase it?

Mr. ArmsTRONG. I think Congress ought to increase it, and then
prohibit the Federal reserve bank from hoarding it. That is my opin-
10n about it.

Mr. Raivey. How would that be accomplished? How would you
compel the Federal reserve bank to put it in circulation? .

r. ARMSTRONG. I am sure you gentlemen can devise ways and
means for doing that. Itis easy to do. I could do that.

Mr. Rainey. We do not think it is easy. You are an economist,
and we are seeking information.

Mr. ArmsTRONG. I can tell you one way to do it. That is to
abolish the Federal Reserve Board and abolish the advisory council,
and make these banks separate, independent institutions, with local
directorates. That will do it.

Mr. Rainey. What banks do you mean?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. These Federal reserve banks; instead of having
them controlled from Washington and New York, let them be con-
trolled at home. It was supposed to be a decentralized system, but by
administration and by amendment it has become a centralized sys-
tem that has assumed the prerogative of regulating prices and wages
in this country.

"Mr. RaINEY. Assuming that they are decentralized and are con-
trolled at home, in the regions where they operate—the 12 reserve
banks—would they let out their money on insufficient security?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. No, sir; they are not going to do that, of course.
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Mr. RaiNey. If they do not do that, how are you going to get it
out?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. As prices and wages go up, your security appreci-
ates in value. As they go down, it depreciates in value. The depre-
ciation in prices and wages is due solely, Mr. Chairman, to the lack
of money and credit, and as you restore money and credit you restore
values, you restore the buying power of the people, and you restore the
prosperity of the business community,

Mr. Chairman, I hope you will excuse me. I would like to talk to
you for a long time, but these gentlemen here are waiting.

Mr. Rainey. All right. Thank you.

Mr. CrowrHER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make one state-
ment before the witness leaves.

Mr. ARMSTRONG. Yes, Sir.

Mr. CrowrHER. Mr. Rainey made reference to the fact that one
of the difficulties of the American farmer was in the exportation of his
wheat. A few months ago we had before this committee Colonel
Cooper, a very noted engineer. We had under consideration legis-
lation that looked to an embargo against all Russian projects, and
he was one of the witnesses. He has had a great deal of experience
in Russia, and he is building at this time a great hydroelectric power
plant on the Dnieper River. He told us, standing in the well where
you are now, that due to the rapid agricultural development in Russia,
with the acquisition of American machinery, and to the return to
fairly normal agricultural conditions in the other European countries,
that the United States had absolutely lost its foreign market for wheat,
and that if we did not know it, it was time that we did.

I just want that statement to appear in the record.

Mr. RaiNEy. Yes; I remember that statement. It was not
exactly that statement, I will say, Doctor. I was also in Russia
this summer, visiting their wheat farms. Ultimately Russia will
take away from us our share in the world wheat market; there is no
question about that. She has not done it yet. Her exports of wheat
are less now than they were in pre-war days. But she will ulti-
mately; and when she does, there will be nothing for the wheat farmer
to do but go out of foreign business, and you can not keep him in
that business by printing more money.

Mr. CrowrrER. He will not have to go out of business, because
we use 600,000,000 bushels ourselves.

" Mr. Rainey. He will have to curtail his production.

Mr. CrowrHER. He will have to curtail his production some.

Mr. Rainey. And protect his market by tariffs. There is no
question about that, although I am not usually in favor of tariffs.
But Russia is going to take that all away from us, and increasing
the volume of money and reducing the value of money is not going
to prevent it.

Mr. CrowtnEir. I do not advance that as a defense of the argu-
ment at all. I simply want that fact to be known.

Mr. RaiNey. And putting more money in circulation will not
remedy that situation. Of course we are approaching a crisis in world
affairs which must be met; but printing more money will not be the
vehicle by which it will be adjusted.

Mr. CrowrHER. I agree to that.
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Mr. RaiNgy. I would like to add that in 25 years from now Russia
will take away from us our share of the world’s cotton market, and we
must restrict our production of cotton. Those things are coming,
and we can not prevent them by printing more money.

Mr. ParmaN. Mr. Chairman, may I suggest that it is not our
theory that volume alone will cause better times; but our theor{‘
that in 1929 there was a certain velocity of money and credits
velocity of money and credits has decreased 50 per cent since 1929,
and there is only one way to make up for lack of velocity, and that is
by putting in additional volume.

I just wanted to state our theory of it, Whlch I did not feel was
clearly understood.

At this time we have a former Congressman from Oregon. Heis a
resident of New York City, and he desires to be heard in support of
this legislation. Mr. Lafferty.

STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER LAFFERTY, NEW YORK CITY

Mr. LarreErTY. Mr. Chairman, there are three things Congress
could do to end the depression:

First, it could pass this bill.

Second, it could pass the Borah silver bill, S. 2630.

Third, it could declare a moratorium on the gold standard itself,
for a limited period, as England has done, thereby permitting com-
modity and security values to return to normal.

In appearing here to-day I rest under no illusions of hope or enthu-
siasm. I realize full well that we who are favoring this bill have the
laboring oar, because the edict has gone out from Wall Street, that the
bill must be killed; and unless your action on this bill shall mark a
change, Wall Street i is, in my humble opinion, in absolute charge of
the affairs of this helpless and unhappy Republic.

I realize I may be wrong. I have often been wrong in the past.
But it is surely no time for mincing words.

Mr. Ogden L. Mills will come before you against this bill. Ordi-
narily the countryr could lean heavily on the advice and counsel of the
Secretary of the Treasury. But in this case, if you do not know the
antecedents of Mr. Mills before he comes here to fight this bill, you
ought to know them.

Before coming to Washington Mr. Mills was an attorney for J. P.
Morgan & Co. He was a member of the law firm of Stetson, Jennings
& Russell, 15 Broad Street, New York City, which has been counsel
for J. P. Morgan & Co. for over 50 years. Mr. Mills makes no bones
of his connections. He lists his New York office address in the current
issue of Who’s Who in America as 15 Broad Street, which is the office
of Stetson, Jennings & Russell—the name now shghtly changed, but
?Sztﬂll{ ca,cll'ned on the letterhead It is Davis, Polk, Wardwell, Gardner

ee

Mr. Mills is a gentleman and a scholar—a patriotic gentleman and
a well-meaning gentleman. But he is not a fair and impartial judge
to tell you what your decision should be on this bill.

Mr. Eugene Meyer, another member of Mr. Hoover’s administra-
tion, who is listed in Who’s Who as a Wall Street banker—by himself;
that is, he wrote his own biography—will come before you to oppose
this bill. He is as completely disqualified to be a fair and impartial
judge as is Mr. Mills,
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I read in the morning paper:

President certain of bonus bill doom. Administration statement says the
measure ‘‘is no longer a menace to the country.” Opposed by C. E. Mitchell,

Now, of course I had already bought my ticket before I read this;
so I thought I would come on down anyway.

Strawn says Nation will stick to gold. Tells bond club that efforts of ‘“some
politicians in Washington’ will fail. Attacks soldier bonus.

Now, Mr. Strawn is using his influence as head of the United
States Chamber of Commerce, and he is the legal counsel in Chicago
of the Morgan banking interests.

When I was here a few years ago on a legislative matter, Mr.
Garrard B. Winston was Under Secretary of the Treasury—Mr.
Winston, of the Strawn law firm in Chicago. The Republicans had
the majority in those days, over on this side of the aisle. I see there
have been some changes. But Mr. Winston resigned as Under Secre-
tary of the Treasury and went to Wall Street. His office is now at
55 Wall Street, where he is attorney for this same C. E. Mitchell bank
that has just been referred to. He is opposed, of course, to this
legislation. All of Wall Street is opposed to it. All of the Morgan
interests which are controlling the country are opposed to it, and they
are in the saddle at Washington. Nobody denies it.

-A few years ago, when everybody thought we were prosperous, some
man repeated the old expression that the country was ‘“‘corrupt and
contented.” Well, it may be corrupt to-day, but it is not contented.
Somebody has thrown an awful monkey wrench into our economic
;nachinery, and it does not require a college education to realize that

act.

Certain gentlemen who seem to be very cocksure of their superior
knowledge of finance have, in the public prints, derided the plan of
this bill, and have had the assurance to tell you that this plan means
nothing more than the starting of the printing presses upon blank
paper. When a man, in these days, makes a statement as bold as
that, we have a right to pause to ask what he really does know.

Compare the attitude of such a man with the humility of Thomas
A. Edison who said seriously shortly before his death that, in his
opinion, the world does not yet know one-tenth of 1 per eent about
anything.

Compare the statement of the men who say this bill means no
more than the starting of the printing presses with the mellow and
chastened wisdom of Champ Clark, who, on being agked what he
thought of the money bills of Lindbergh, senior, replied:

Well, T don’t know anything about the morey question, and I don’t believe
anybody else does.

Leastwise, Morgan, Mellon, Mills, and Hoover, who have steered
us to our present predicament, have no right to challenge the state-
ment of old Champ Clark. The so-called experts of Wall Street
should feel a blush of shame when they come here to tell us that
this bill is necessarily unsound.

It is interesting to recall, in this connection, that a few years ago,
at the request of Henry Ford, the late Thomas A. Edison himself
worked for months on a money plan to help the farmers. That plan
was presented to the Senate by Senator Capper, and never acted
upon. Mr. Edison said, with a smile, “The banks were opposed to it.”
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When I was very young, and thought I knew much more than I do
now, I served four years here in Congress from the great State of
Oregon. After leaving I served as a soldier in the World War, and
after the armistice went to New York City, where I have since worked
like a dog. I learned piloting an airplane and received my license
from the Department of Commerce, and am the oldest man ever to
have flown alone from New York to Washington and return in an
afternoon, or at all. Will Rogers says he has never yet seen a pilot
that was dumb, but he has not seen me, so I can not be sure yet.
[Laughter.]

I admit I am not a financial expert, but to my mind this bill seems
as sound as the rock of Gibraltar, and I am here to give my reasons,
such as they are. Any man who would be afraid of it would be like
) lit(.fle scared insect hiding under every cabbage leaf by the side of the
road.

This bill by proper administration can segregate in the Treasu
40 per cent gold reserves against the currency to be issued, a very hig

ercentage. For the ultimate redemption of the other 60 per cent
1t pledges the future revenue of the Uinted States, the best security
in the world, or could do so by administrative order if we had one of
our common citizens in the office of the Secretary of the Treasury,
like Cordell Hull, or Willis Hawley, or some man like that. .

It would seem, therefore, that the man who says this bill is merely
one to start the printing presses on a blank piece of paper does not
understand the ball.

The only thing about this bill which does not tally exactly with the
orthodoz, or international banker way, if issuing currency is that here
the currency is to be issued direct with the Government as the banker,
and is not to be emitted through the private banks of issue, upon

rivate IOU’s, upon which the banks would draw 6 per cent interest.

n the present bill the IOU which is dropped in to the vault, to make
up the 6 per cent, is the Government 10U, and that IOU will be
easily redeemed when prosperity is restored.

One or two distinguished gentlemen have lightly, and with a brush
of the hand, asked this question: ‘“If this bi]f is workable, then why
not start the printing presses to balance the Budget?”’ They seem
to feel that their question is a poser, well calculated to demolish all
argument to the contrary.

The truth is that both England and France havé in the past many
times resorted to that very method of temporarily balancing their
budgets. Bath England and France have issued in the past what they
call consols, or IOU’s of their respective Governments, redeemable in
the future at no certain date, to form the base of currency to balance
their budgets, together with a certain percentage of gold, usually not
over 25 per cent, and these consols are redeemed at a future date when
business is prosperous and income taxes and other revenues are plenti-
ful, and easy for the people to pay.

Therefore, when distinguished gentlemen attempt to break down
this bill by saying that if it is sound then its principle could be used to
aid in balancing the Budget, it would seem that they are stumbling
on to God’s simple truth without knowing it. Edison frequently made
his greatest discoveries by accident, but he did not have the infallible
reasoning powers of our opponents, and was many times compelled
to ‘Erope in the dark for many sleepless days and nights before he
could give to the world something really worthwhile.
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Right here, parenthetically, I want to answer a question that was
raised this morning. It is not a question of the amount of money in
existence, but a question of the price of that money. We are the-
oretically on the gold standard. It is not actually working. Itisin
a state of suspended life, you might say. It is moribund.

But the bankers of New York, who are engaged in a private fight
of their own with the bankers of Paris, are getting back to the literal
coil;truction of the gold standard, that everything is redeemable in
gold.

Now, there is only about eleven billions of gold in the world. About
half of it approximately is in New York, and about half in Paris.
The rest of tﬁe world can not buy our goods nor France’s goods, nor
pay their debts, nor do anything alse, because this gold has drifted
to Paris and to New York.

Those gentlemen are now engaged in a bitter fight as to which
crowd shall have the most of it.

As a result, gold has skyrocketed. It has an artificial value.
Every debt in the United States, every penny of taxes, is payable in
gold. Every check that you take to the bank you have a right to
demand payment in gold. You have the right to demand that every
paper dollar be redeemed in gold. They have gone back to the literal
1dea of a single gold standard, when the thing has broken down. It
is as useless as an airplane engine working at 10 per cent of its capa-
city. It is like a racehorse with three broken legs.

That is the monkey wrench in the machinery.

No legislative progress in favor of the general public was ever
accomplished in America without the sneers and opposition of Wall
Street. Wall Street has a way of flattering Senators and Congress-
men by fawningly tapping them on the s%oulder and announcing,
“This man is sound, he is of presidential timber.”” When Wall Street
whispers that seductive statement into the ear of public officials, the
result frequently is that the victim is stricken deaf, dumb, and blind.

Too long already have we crooked the knee before these false
leaders of Wall Street. Their schemes have fallen before our very
eyes like a house of cards. They cry out for more and more help from
the taxpayers, whom they ordinarily regard with contempt. They
regard themselves as the pampered pets of capitalism, entitled to
rule like a spoiled child. They feel that all their blunders should be
forgotten, or saddled onto the taxpayers, on the theory that the king
can do no wrong.

The time has come for a change. Let the glorious day of change
be marked by the passage of this bill, and let us never again return to
the domination and misery and darkness of international banker
leadership.

The present depression was made by men and it can be unmade by
men. You gentlemen of this great Ways and Means Committee are
the logical power to whom we have a right to appeal for relief in this
appalling crisis. The earth is very small. Washington is its greatest
capital. No more important event is now in progress on the face of
the globe than this hearing before you. Report this bill favorably
and it will become a law. The stricken Union of Washington,
Lincoln, and Wilson will take new hope. A prostrate world will rise
up and behold a new rainbow, and will see intermingled with its
beautiful colors a flag rededicated to human progress—the fluttering
folds of the stars and stripes.
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To have won the war, when the perpetuity of civilization depended
upon the same men you are now dealing with, when these same men
were under arms, facing, with bayonets fixed, the most powerful
military foe of all time, ready, every man of them, to sacrifice his life if
necessary, that the rest of the world might have peace, freedom, and
happiness—you would not then have hesitated for a single second to
approve such a bill as this to inject the life-blood of money into the
situation to save the day.

1:11 o one claims that the debt due these men can ever be adequately
paid.

It is no time to haggle or to quibble. It is no time to hesitate. It
is no time to give ear to the carping criticisms of those whose greed
and selfishness have brought us to where we are to-day.

Consider the outstanding facts: The dollar value of the physical
property of the United States in 1926, a normal year, was over
$400,000,000,000, To-day, because of the depression which this bill
is calculated to correct, those same physical assets are depreciated
over 50 per cent from 1926 values, or over $200,000,000,000, and are
depreciated nearer $300,000,000,000 from 1929 values.

Assuming that this bill will restore the normal prosperity of 1926,
and we have every reason to believe that it will, then while it would
give $2,000,000,000 to the soldiers, it would give to the country as a
whole over $200,000,000,000 by restoring the normal 1926 values of
lands, factories, mines, livestock, and other physical assets of the
United States. It would do far more than that. It would restore
the earning capacity of every factory, farm, mine, business, and
individual. It would put the blush of health into the pallid faces of
half-starved women and children. It would restore hope and happi-
ness in the hearts of 120,000,000 American people.

The great issue of the world depression is bound up squarely in
this bill. Shall we continue to pamper the international bankers of
Wall Street, or shall we reflate the dollar and give back to the people
‘'of America in restored values over $200,000,000,000?

That is the issue bound up in this bill. As compared with this
paramount issue, the incidental granting of only $2,000,000,000 to
the soldiers, as the occasion for turning back from deflation, is but
little more than a gracious gesture.

It would seem that the decision of Congress can not be other than
favorable on this bill. It not only offers a way out of the mire of the
dcepression, but it offers the only way out that has been brought before

ongress.

There may be other ways, but they are not before you. This bill is
before you.

That every Congressman feels keenly his personal responsibility
upon this bill goes without saying.

It is no reflection upon Congress, nor is it a departure from the
exact truth, to say that up to now Congress has not done a single thing
to end the depression.

Congress was disappointed, and the country was disappointed, in
the Glass-Steagall law. We were promised reflation by that bill,
but we did not get it, and further cruel deflation has followed its
passage.

It 1s now painfully ap%arent that the Glass-Steagall law was sought
by the great Wall Street bankers solely to be used in their own defense
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in their fight against the French bankers, or rather to be held by
them as a reserve weapon in that fight, and never to be used to help
the ¢ountry as a whole.

We are further disillusioned by finding that the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation was promised to the great bankers of Wall
Street last October, at the time those bankers organized their own
credit corporation, and it was agreed that as soon as Congress assem-
bled the Reconstruction Finance Corporation would be formed to
shift the burden of the bankers credit corporation to the weary backs
of the taxpayers of the United States.

The third major bill, the increased tax bill, is also to help the great
bankers of Wall Street in their fight with French bankers. The
bankers told us that unless we balanced the Budget immediately,
France would drain more of their surplus gold. We responded to
their call.

And now, able and responsible London bankers tell us that it was
not at all necessary that we should have balanced our Budget by a
tax bill this year, or for several years. They say that no dire results
would have followed if we had expanded our currency and deferred
the increase in taxes till the country was better able to pay the
increased taxes. That sounds logical. It becomes increasingly
apparent, therefore, that all three of the major bills so far passed,
and on which we set such high hopes, were in reality originated and
pressed by the great bankers of Wall Street to pull their own chest-
nuts out of the fire in their petty fight with private French bankers.

The absolute necessity for relief by this Congress, and not by a
future Congress, is apparent.

The depression is crushing us, and rapidly reducing us to hopeless
poverty. Immediate relief is imperative.

The depression is a cruel and unnecessary tragedy, and this bill
puts the means at your finger tips to correct it.

At the period of the world’s greatest advancement our life’s savings
are being swept away as by flood and fire. Millions of people through-
out the land who thought they had a competence yesterday are in a
dla,ze (imd wondering when they will become beggars, if they have not
already.

Bonds of foreign republics and cities, and of domestic railroads and
manufacturing corporations, in which our people invested their life’s
savings a few years ago at par, are down to as low as 5 and 6-—virtually
wiped out.

Farm lands have depreciated from $125 per acre to less than $25
er acre, and independent banks and insurance companies which
oaned money on those farms have failed by the thousands, leaving

anguish, poverty, desolation, and suicides in their wake.

Bonds secured by first mortgage on large office buildings, which
our people bought at par, are now selling under 20.

Homes and apartment houses are being sold under foreclosure
and not bringing the face of the mortgage.

Buildings in moderate repair are being razed to avoid assessment
of taxes.

One quarter of the private property.in the State of Mississippi is
advertised for sale for taxes, and other States are similarly affected.

Great cities like Chicago and Detroit are unable to pay their
school-teachers and civil employees, because the people can not pay
their taxes.
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Railroads, factories, and mines are struggling for their lives at half
capacity and less.

And what is the cause of all this misery? The answer is easy to
find. The gold dollar, and gold dollar exchange, by reason of the
private fight between Wall Street and France, and the consequent
policy of deflation by Wall Street, has become almost unobtainable
at any price. .

By reason of that private, selfish fight, and the scarcity of gold,
which they are ﬁghting over, the gold dollar and gold exchange have
artificially skyrocketed to from four to ten times its normal value,
thereby robbing all lands, factories, mines, farms, and all other prop-
erty of from 25 per cent to 90 per cent of their normal values.

To get a dollar of gold to-day, or a dollar of gold exchange which
is the same thing, and all our debts and taxes must be paid in that
medium, one must surrender from $4 to $10 worth of lands, labor,
goods, or securities, as measured by normal values. That, and only
that, constitutes the depression.

Any measure that you might pass which would bring gold down to
normal, and, per contra, bring lands, labor, goods, and securities up to
normal, would end the depression, and nothing else will do it.

This bill is calculated to turn the tide of deflation into a tide of
healthy reflation, and the people of America and the world will rise
up and call you blessed if you pass it immediately.

The powerful house of Morgan brought pressure to bear last June
for this country to declare a moratorium on international debts due
our taxpayers, in order to help out the Morgan scheme of glorifying
the tottering gold standard abroad. The result of that moratorium
has broken the backs of American taxpayers, and has been followed
by governmental moratoriums on debts due our private citizens and
insurance companies, which has wrought disaster to our country and
its people.

What course did England take last September? She passed a law
declaring a moratorium on the gold standard itself, until July 1, 1932,
and thereby England has saved her people, balanced her budget, and
improved her business in every way.

If it is a question of declaring a moratorium on the billions of dollars
due our taxpayers and private citizens and insurance companies,
thereby bankrupting most of our people, or declaring a moratorium
for a limited period on the gold standard itself, which would America
prefer? The question answers itself.

If Congress should to-morrow pass an act declaring a moratorium
on the gold standard for one year, promising to return to it at the
end of that period, or as soon as a semblance of normal equilibrium
between dollar value and property value had been restored, this
country and the world would be enjoying genuine prosperity in less
than 30 days.

Why not take our cue from England, if necessary? The London
bankers have been engaged in the international financial exchange
for over 700 years and their wisdom and experience is not to be
despised.

So do not fear the cry of Wall Street that we might possibly be
forced to declare a moratorium on the gold standard itself, tempor-
arily. If we do that, surely France will get no more of the precious
little pot of gold held by the bankers of Wall Street. Because of
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the fear of Wall Street as to that putrid little pot of gold, which is
never seen by human eye, but which is shuttled back and forth across
the Atlantic under lock and key, they ask you to sacrifice the bloom
upon the cheeks of your wives and daughters, and the spark of life
and hope in the hearts of the people of America and the world.

Why worship the golden calf any longer? It can not be more im-
portant than the lifeblood of the twenty hundred millions of people
who inhabit the earth. Yet, in the period of the world’s greatest
advancement otherwise, we have been reduced to misery and want
by that cold, inanimate, breathless, lifeless pot of gold.

There are only eleven billions of gold in the world. It would form
a cube only 30 feet square. Less than half of it is in the United States.

Mr. McCormack. The $11,000,000,000 of gold that you refer to
is the hard, clean money of the world. The credit structure of prac-
tically the whole world is predicated on that, is it not?

Mr. LarrerTy. It is, as far as France and the United States are
concerned. Most of the other countries have departed from it.

Mr. McCormack. Even under normal conditions, that is the hard,
clean money.

Mr. LarrerTy. That is correct.

Mr. McCorumack. I take it from your argument that you are of
the opinion that leadership in the business world has simply collapsed.

Mr. Larrerty. It has. That is it exactly. They have failed.

Mr. McCorumack. And we have tried everything; commissions of
all kinds, engineers, scientists, industrial leaders and the people are
now looking again to their representatives.

Mr. LarrerTY. That is it, their elected representatives. In the
past these gentlemen up in New York have regarded elected officials
merely as their officé boys and lackeys, but the time has come for a
change and we will surely get it in November, if we do not get it
sooner.

Summed up, the argument of our opponents is that we can not
lift ourselves out of the depression by our bootstraps, that we can
not legislate values into property, and that if we could it would
amount to a redistribution of wealth by legislative fiat, and therefore
be socialistic and communistic.

The answer is that since over $200,000,000,000 in value have been
subtracted from the physical assets of the United States by an arti-
ficial human device, to wit, the corner on gold by Paris and New
York, that same $200,000,000,000 in value can be restored to the
physical assets of the United States by another human device, to wit,
an act of Congress to end the corner on gold, and just that is the
major objective of this bill.

To say that a restoration of the status quo of normalcy is socialistic
and communistic is absurd and illogical.

We are not creating values by legislative fiat. We are restoring
values which have been submerged, for the time being, by a dishonest
and tricky cornering of the basis of all credit and money.

Lands, like values, may be submerged for a time during a flood,
but they reappear when the flood recedes.

If the colossal values which have been temporarily submerged by
this man-made depression can not be made to reappear by a legisla-
tive correction of the cause of that depression, then those values have
been lost for all time, and the only thing those who have lost could
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do would be to go to work and earn their values all over again. And
if that is the effect of one of their so-called “cyclical depressions,’’
it is the same kind of a ‘“cyclical depression” that the bees experience
when the beekeeper robs the hive. The bees know by instinct that
the only way they can repair their loss is “by rigid economy and
hard work,” and that is the very formula Morgan & Co. prescribe
for us to-day. That formula contemplates no emergence from the
losses we have sustained at all, as to the owners of property, but
rather reconciling ourselves to a permanent loss, and going to work
to earn a competence all over again. And that is true as to those
who have already been closed out by Morgan & Co., but as to those
who are still clinging on to all or a part of their lands or goods or
securities the restoration of the status quo of dollar value and prop-
erty value will afford a Heaven-sent remedy.

This bill proposes just that remedy, for all those who have not
already lost their all, and it should be passed without delaging a
single unnecessary day. Otherwise millions who are still heroically
hanging to a part of their property by their eyebrows will join those
millions of citizens who have already lost their all.

Mr. Rainey. Thank you for your appearance.

Mr. Parman. Mr. Chairman, this morning we were to have before
us Mr. Harris, of Harris & Volts, an economist of New York; also
Mr. Le Blane, an economist from New York. Senator Thomas called
me a while ago and said that he had just arrived in the city and could
not go on until in the morning, at which time we also expect to have
Prof. Williford I. King, of New York University. The clerk of the
committee has promised these gentlemen certain time and we are
very glad to comply with their request. There are some other wit-
nesses we would like to put on now instead of Mr. Harris or Mr.
Le Blane.

Mr. Rainey. That is entirely satisfactory.

Mr. McCormack. Mr. Chairman, will you permit at this time the
insertion of a telegram in the record that I received this morning from
an American Legion post?

Mr. Rainey. Without objection the telegram will be made a part
of the record.

- (The telegram referred to reads as follows:)
Bosron, Mass., April 12, 1932.

Congressman JOoEN W. McCoRrMACK,
Washington, D. C.:

Members of Michael J. Perkins Post 67, American Legion, South Boston, Mass.,
favor the cash bonus.
Epwarp C. CarrorL, Commander.
Mr. PatmaN. Mr. Fraser, department commander of the American
Legion, Department of the District of Columbia, has a short state-
ment to make to the committee. )
Mr. Rainey. We shall be glad to hear him,

STATEMENT OF F. G. FRASER, WASHINGTON, D. C., DEPARTMENT
COMMANDER, THE AMERICAN LEGION, DEPARTMENT OF THE
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Mr. Fraser. Mr. Chairman, I have been instructed by the execu-
tive committee of the American Legion of the District of Columbia
to present this statement to you:
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Hon. CuarLeEs R. Crisp, .
Chairman Ways and Means Commiltiee,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

S1r: At a meeting of the department executive committee of the Department
of the Distriet of Columbia the American Legion (representing 26 posts of this
department) on April 11, 1932, the following action was taken with regard to
the payment of the adjusted service certificates for World War veterans:

“The national executive committeeman of the Department of the District of
Columbia will take up at the regular meeting of the national executive com-
mittee on May 5, 1932, the question of immediate payment in full of adjusted
service certificates and will vote for such immediate payment. If this motion
does not carry, the national executive committeman is instructed to move the
immediate poll by the national executive committee of all post members of the
American Legion by post card. The chairman of the Ways and Means Com-
mittee of the House of Representatives and the commander of the Department
of Oklahoma will be informed of this action. The report of action will be pre-
sented to the chairman of the House Ways and Means Committee by the
department commander personally.

““Very respectfully,
“F. G. FrasER, Depariment Commander.”’

Mr. Patman. Mr. Chairman, at this time I desire to present
Congressman Rankin, of Mississippi.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN E. RANKIN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MISSISSIPPI

Mr. Rankin, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, in
the beginning, I desire to say that I am for the passage of this bill,
not only for the benefit that it will bring to the ex-service men of the
country, but for the greater benefit that it will bring to all the Ameri-
can people.

At the outset, I wish to answer the argument that has been made
that these certificates are not due and to confess that that comes
nearer to being an answer to any of our arguments than any that have
been made.

If these certificates had been issued in 1919, however, when this
money was due, and had borne the same rate of interest that has been
paid to the war contractors and to others to whom the United States
was indebted at that time, they would have matured more than a
year ago.

If this were a matter merely of paying off these adjusted-service
certificates, if it meant wringing from the overburdened taxpayer of
the United States, $2,200,000,000, with which to pay these certifi-
cates, I would oppose its passage. But I would let those who are
attacking the ex-service men of this country understand that while
they are opposing this measure, that would bring this much-needed
relief to the ex-service men, they are also opposing the only measure
that has been offered at this session of Congress that promises the
slightest relief to the American farmer, to the American wage earner
and to the American people generally.

I also want to answer, before I forget it, the question that was
asked, if this is sound, why we did not resort to it to balance the
Budget. My answer to that is, we could have done so. Of all
things, for Congress to attempt to pass a tax bill now with the
country in this deplorable condition, I think was one of the greatest
mistakes we could have made.

This measure could have been passed, or a measure of this kind
could have been passed and the currency of the country expanded
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to a sufficient extent to have balanced the Budget without depreciat-
ing the value of the American dollar or without, in any way, impairing
our gold reserve. We have not balanced the Budget yet. Lay no
unction to your souls on that. The bills that we have passed are not
going to balance the Budget, and unless there is an expansion of the
currency, it is only possible to balance the Budget in one way and
that is by an abnormal increase in the inheritance taxes in the higher
brackets.

I took the market report the night before last and here is what
I found: The reason I am bringing this to your attention is that we
are at war. You talk about the war of 1917! We are at war to-day.
We are at war with depression, with poverty, with hunger, with
bankruptcy, with suicide and with all the horrors that trail in the
wake of this unprecedented panic.

If you would take all the cotton grown in the United States last
year and were to sell every single pound of it at the peak of the market
yesterday or the day before, if you would take every grain of wheat
grown in the United States, and not leave one grain for anybody to eat,
and sell it at the peak of the market yesterday or the day before, if
you would take every single grain of corn grown in the United States
last year and sell it at the peak of the market yesterday or the day
before, and pile all that money together, it would lack $2,400,000,000,
amounting to as much as the annual appropriations of the Federal
Government alone. Here is a great agricultural country, with the
three greatest agricultural crops of America all put together, bringing
less than one-half as much as the appropriations of the Federal Govern-
ment alone.

Now, any man who thinks he can balance the Budget with that
continuing condition needs not only to study economics, but he needs
to study history. All the wheat, all the corn and all the cotton grown
in the United States sold on yesterday would have brought $1,901,000,
000, while the appropriation amounted to more than $4,300,000,000.

If that same wheat, corn, and cotton had been sold on the same day
four years ago, they would have brought $5,487,000,000. In other
words, the farmer’s dollar has shrunk to one-third in four years.

I had a letter yesterday from one of the ablest physicians in my
State, and he made this statement. He said:

I own a farm that three years ago was valued at $75,000. I own my home. I
own additional business houses in my home town and other towns. I do not owe
& dollar on them, yet my home is advertised for sale for its taxes and I can not
borrow a dollar to pay them.

The life blood of the Nation is dried up.

We thought we were undertaking to remedy this. In the first
place we passed what is called the Federal land-bank bill. We thought
that was going to relieve the farmers of this country who owed the
Federal land banks. Just as soon as we made these banks secure
from failure, they proceeded to foreclose the very farmer we were
trying to assist.

This paper I have before me does not come from my district. It
comes from Prentiss, Miss. Here is an entire page of advertise-
ments of farms for sale by the Federal land bank. ’%‘hat is going on
all over the agricultural belt. I make that statement to let you
know that conditions are growing worse. We must do something.
Something must be done. You created a great Reconstruction
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Finance Corporation. It did just exactly what I told you on the floor
of the House it would do. May I have permission to insert at this
point a speech I made on the floor of the House on January 14, 19327
Mr. Rainey. You have that permission.
(The speech referred to is as follows:)

REcONSTRUCTION FINANCE CORPORATION

SPEECH OF HON. JOHN E. RANKIN, OF MISSISSIPPI, IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTe
ATIVES THURSDAY, JANUARY 14, 1932

[The House in Committee of the Whole House on the state of the Union had under consideration the bill
H. R. 7360, the Reconstruction Finance Corporation bill]

Mr. RankiN. Mr. Chairman, I would not ask for this time but for the fact
that I have not had an opportunity to speak on this measure. In my opinion
this bill does not even begin to reach our treuble.

Mr. Chairman, we are in the midst of a great panic. As was once said with
reference to the World War, the present depression might well be characterized
as a major phenomenon in the life of the American Republic.

It is a money panic—the worst this country has ever seen. In my opinion
conditions will not grow materially better until we inflate the currency and put
more money into circulation. The quicker Congress does this the better it will
be for all concerned.

We read in history, Mr. Chairman, of what has been called the Dark Ages,
and many of us have been led to believe that it was a period of religious and
intellectual relapse. But the truth is that what we know as the Dark Ages was
a money panic, an economic depression, lasting over a lapse of centuries.

For hundreds of years after the fall of the Roman Empire gold was the money
of the world. It was the coin of kings, the coin of the realm of every country
in Europe. The amount in existence was insufficient to meet the requirements
of the civilized world at that time, and the supply was gradually diminishing,
As a result values fell, trade became stagnant, commerce became paralyzed, and
the world lapsed into an economic lethargy that lasted for approximately a
thousand years.

In 1453, when Constantinople fell into the hands of the Turks, Europe was
forced to seek a westward passage to the Orient. This resulted in the discovery
of America, and with it vast, and apparently unlimited, supplies of gold.

There was an immediate reawakening. The world took on new life. Values
began to rise; trade was revitalized; commerce was increased; the world awoke
from it lethargy of centuries and moved forward into a new era of prosperity.

This new discovery of additional supplies of the circulating medium of the world
not only inflated prices and revived trade and commerce but it stirred the souls
and fired the imaginations of men and ushered in the most glorious period the
world had ever seen.

Under this invigorating impulse even the genius of mankind seemed to be
stimulated. The succeeding decades produced men like Shakespeare, whose
writings did more to shape the course of our western civilization than those of any
other man who ever lived ““‘in the tides of time.” It gave to the world Cervantes,
author of Don Quixote, who by his ingenious pen swept away the fallacies of
centuries and struck from the minds of men the shackles placed upon them by
the caste systems of ancient institutions. It gave to the world Galileo, before
whose matchless genius the old heavens folded away and a new universe swung
into view. In fact, this period gave to the world more men of genius than any
other age in the world’s history.

Under the restless impulse of this stimulus men began to venture across the
Atlantic to carve their homes from the unbroken wildernesses of America and
in a few decades brought forth upon this continent the greatest government
ever devised by the mind of man.

Gold was still available in indefinite supplies, and for more than a century
the question of lack of circulating medium never reached the intesified proportion
that it.has to-day.

But those conditions have changed. We now find ourselves in the same
position the people of Europe were in at the beginning of the Dark Ages. The
amount of gold in existence is insufficient to meet the monetary requirements of
our intensified, complex civilization, and the supply is rapidly diminishing.
There is no hope for the discovery of an El Dorado with unlimited supplies of
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the precious metal, for the simple reason that all territories have been pros-
pected and all the known fields have been exploited. We must find some other
method of increasing the circulating medium in order that prices may rise, business
be stimulated, and this panie¢ broken. This ean be done in two ways only, and
they are by remonetizing silver or inflating the currency.

Twelve years ago to-day there were $53 per capita in circulation in this country.
Cotton was 30 cents a pound. Wheat was $2.25 a bushel. Corn was $1.60 a
bushel. At that time we were enjoying prosperity throughout the length and
breadth of the land.

On the basis of that inflated currency, we contracted our debts; we floated
bonds which virtually fixed our tax rates. On that basis we established our
standard of living and our wage scale and our salaries.

The currency has now been contracted until to-day there is only about $40
per capita in circulation.

A good deal of our money is in hiding, and a large portion of it has been lost or
destroyed. Our circulating medium is wholly and hopelessly insufficient to meet
the demands of the present time.

To-day we find that cotton is 6 cehts a pound instead of 30' cents, wheat is 50
cents a bushel or less instead of $2.25, and corn is 35 cents or less instead of $1.60.
In other words, a dollar has more than five times the buying power in raw mate-
rials, such as wheat, corn, and cotton, that it had in January, 1920.

With this cheap wheat, cheap cotton, and cheap corn, with the price of cattle,
hogs, sheep, and other agricultural commodities accordingly depressed in value,
it is simply impossible for our farmers, the backbone of the Nation, to pay their
taxes and earn a decent living. Our merchants are going bankrupt, our banks are
failing, and business generally has become paralyzed.

What is the remedy? It is to remonetize silver throughout the world or inflate
the currency back to what it was in 1920, and thereby stimulate commodity
prices and revive business generally. I shall have something to say on the
silver question later.

The bill now before the House does not do this.

The thing I fear about this’bill is that this $2,000,000,000 will be absorbed in
these old watered stocks and worthless bonds, which are clogging up the banks
of the country, and will not reach the great mass of the American people, and
therefore will not raise the price level of commodities one penny. Why go out
and in an indirect method pour $2,000,000,000 into a sink hole instead of distribut-
ing it to give relief to the suffering American people? ([Applause.]

Practically every Member of Congress who discusses this matter in the cloak
room or on the streets or in his office agrees that the remedy for this situation is
inflation. They practically all agree that the currency should be inflated, but
they are at a loss to know how this can be done.

I will tell you how it can be done. In the first place, we have in the Treasury
more than $4,000,000,000 worth of gold. Some men tell us that we must have a
dollar’s worth of gold in the Treasury as a reserve against every dollar of gold
certificate. That is not necessary. Forty cents in gold is an ample reserve for
a dollar gold certificate. Therefore, we could issue $1,800,000,000 in gold cer-
tificates to-morrow by an act of Congress, put that money into circulation, and
break this panic overnight, without in any way impairing our gold reserve. If
you fear a raid on the Treasury, make them legal tender and redeemable in five

ears. If you do not want to issue gold certificates, then we might do as Abraham

incoln did during the Civil War—issue United States notes and make them legal
tender. I know that some gentlemen who are suffering from a gold complex will
throw up their hands in horror and call that “fiat’’ money. But I call your
attention to the fact that there are $346,681,016 in United States notes out to-day.
They are not gold certificates, they are not silver certificates, they are not Federal
reserve notes, but simply United States notes. Take the circulation statement
of United States money sent to you once a month from the Treasury Department,
and you will find that this statement is correct. You will also find it states that
these ‘‘United States notes are secured by a gold reserve of $156,039,088 held in
the Treasury.”

If this $156,000,000 in gold is sufficient reserve against $346,000,000 in United
States notes then we have enough gold in the Treasury to issue more than $5,000,-
000,000 in Treasury notes, if we so desired, without impairing the gold reserve.

But those who grew rich out of the war, and who now hold Government bonds
that, as I have shown, have five times the buying power of the basic raw mate-
rials of the country that they had when they were issued, do not want any infla~
tion. Those who have hoarded money and escaped taxes do not want any infla-
ftion. They prefer to exact the last pound of flesh from the suffering masses of
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America as a result of this depression and the consequent increased buying power
of the bonds or the money they now hold.

But some men have asked how we could put this money into circulation.
That would be the easiest matter on earth. We could pay it on some of the debts
owed by this Government, and wipe that amount off the statute books. For
instance, we could pay off the World War veterans’ adjusted-service certificates,
and in that way serve a threefold purpose. [Applause.] It would pay the
veterans what we owe them and at the same time remove that debt from the
statute books of the Republic. But, above all, it would do more than that; it
would cause the values of wheat and corn and cotton and other raw materials to
rise overnight. It would enhance the value of agricultural and industrial com-
modities. Land values would return to normal, business would be revived, our
commerce would take on new life, and the dark cloud of this unprecedented panic
would melt away like mist before the sun. It would usher in a new day of
happiness and prosperity for the American people. [Applause.]

Mr. Rankin. I said:

You are taking $500,000,000 of the American people’s money and creating a
$2,000,000,000 corporation that will absorb these resources in an attempt to
revive watered stocks and possibly defunct foreign bonds that are clogging these
institutions and none of it will get down to the American people.

We now find that this money is being relayed—I am quoting what
was said on the floor of the Senate—and passed on, and paid into the
coffers of J. P. Morgan & Co., the greatest international banking
house in the world. While that goes on, we have the onward march
of the tax gatherer, invading the homes of the farmers of this country;
while that goes on, our breadlines are lengthening and the crimson
wave of suicide continues. We are at war.

I want to say to you, Mr. Chairman, that every other man in this
House can do as he pleases. This legislation is sound, and if possible
we are going to put it through.

Now, let us see why they tell us it is unsound; but before I get to
that, let me show you who is opposing it. These international
bankers are bending every effort to defeat it. 'Why? You hear more
about the effect on the American dollar in foreign countries around
this Capitol than you do of the effect on the American farmer and the
American wage earner at home, and if any of you doubt that, just take
your pencil and go to the cloakrooms and listen in and make notes of
what is being said.

There are $16,000,000,000 at this time loaned in foreign countries
by American financiers. Let us see what this means. They do not
want an expansion .of currency, because every one of those dollars
will buy three times as much of American commodities, and especially
American agricultural commodities, as it would have bought in 1928,

The majority of these bonds were floated as far back as1919. These
bonds would buy as much of American goods, in fact four times as
much of American commodities now, and especially agricultural
commodities, as they would have bought in 1919. In other words,
their $16,000,000,000 will buy $48,000,000,000 or $50,000,000,000 of
commodities compared with the prices of 1928, and $65,000,000,000
or $75,000,000,000 compared with the valties of 1919,

In that period of inflation we floated bonds. Every State, practi-
cally every county, every municipality, every road district, every
school district, every drainage district, every irrigation district, every
light district, every water district, and in some States armory dis-
tricts, floated bonds on those inflated values. They now have those
bonds to pay when those bonds will buy four times as much of the
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products of their land as they would have bought the day that they
were issued.

At that time the United States Government issued these Govern-
ment bonds that are held by the opponents of this legislation. Those
bonds will buy four times as much now of agricultural commodities
as they would have bought then. No wonder they are opposing this
legislation and venting their spleen on the ex-service man simply
because it happens to be a debt to him that we are attempting to
pay off here in order that we may bring back prosperity to the
American people.

I want to take up the money question, Mr. Chairman. I am not
a banker. I am not a financier. But I do know that this money
can be issued and put into circulation without impairing the Govern-
ment’s credit, and without increasing the taxes of the American people
by one dollar, and without endangering in any way the gold standard
or impairing the gold reserve behind every dollar of American money.

I have listened to this cross fire in this committee room on the money
question. Let me say to you that we have about $1,600,000,000
more gold in the Treasury than we had in 1919 when we had more
than $1,000,000,000 more currency in circulation than we have now.
We are the only country on earth that maintains a hundred per cent
gold reserve against a gold certificate. We are not patterning after
France. It is true that France has run her gold reserve up to 80 per
centnow. But thatis a new thing with France. Great Britain, outside
of the United States, is perhaps the leading nation of the earth, and
the one after whom we have patterned in the building of our institu-~
tions more than any other country on earth—I doubt if she has ever
had 100 per cent in gold as a reserve behind her currency. I heard a
good deal the other day about England’s currency and I took the
pains to call up the Library and have this matter run down. I found
that for 100 years Great Britain had less than 15 per cent gold reserve
behind her currency and at that time we were literally bowing finan-
cially to the Bank of England. I found that before Great Britain
went off the gold standard she only had 33 cents of gold reserve
behind every dollar of her currency.

Now, if 33 cents is sufficient to maintain a gold certificate of Eng-
land, why should we quibble about a 40 per cent gold reserve behind
United States notes?

We have in the Treasury to-day, as shown here, $4,416,914,085.
That is according to the statement of the circulation of United States
money issued by the United States Treasury on January 31, 1932.
Of that amount $1,674,580,839 is gold reserve, dollar for dollar,
behind that amount of gold certificates.

I just want to take the month before. I might say to you that I
have discussed this with some financiers whose names I will not call,
but for whose opinions you gentlemen have a great deal of respect.

A month before that, December 31, 1931, we had $1,751,456,019
of gold certificates out, with a hundred cents in gold against each one
of them. That fell $100,000,000. A hundred million dollars of gold
was released there in one month. That $100,000,000 would sustain
$250,000,000 of Federal reserve notes. Now, it has been suggested
by some, whom I consider financial wizards in this country, that
those gold reserve notes be called in, and that this gold, if necessary,
be shifted and used for the issuance of Federal reserve notes. If it
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can be used for the issuance of Federal reserve notes, it can be used
for the issuance of United States notes.

During the Civil War this same trouble arose.

Mr. Raivey. May I ask you a question there?

Mr. Rankin. I shall be glad to answer it if I can, Mr. Rainey.

Mr. Rainey. How can we call these certificates in without paying
them off in gold?

Mr. RankiN. They are not asking for them to be paid off in gold.
Nobody who presents one of these certificates at the Treasury Depart-
ment ever calls for gold. I will tell you this: The gold standard,
Mr. Rainey, sometimes reminds me of the North Pole. We always
use it to point to, but none of us attempts to capture it.

For instance, we have now $346,381,016 in United States notes out;
and I am told that they have been out since the Civil War. Behind
that $346,000,000 in United States notes there is $156,000,000 in gold
in the Treasury. It has been there for years. This amount of money
has been out for years. Nobody has ever called for this gold. That
is one item that is legal tender for all purposes except to pay imports
and the interest on the public debt. Nobody ever presents one of
these notes and calls for the gold. I can take, and invariably do take,
a $10 bill, which is a gold certificate, and exchange it for them. There
is only about 40 per cent, or a little more than 40 per cent, of gold
behind that money. Nobody has ever questioned it. That is exactly
what we are attempting to do here. 1t is to take this surplus gold,
or $800,000,000 of it, or- a billion, if necessary, and on a basis of 40
per cent reserve, issue the two billion, or two billion two hundred
millions of dollars necessary to pay these certificates off, and put this
money into circulation.

Mr. Hrin, As I understand it, this gold that you spoke about a
while ago is back of the gold certificates 100 per cent. What would
be necessary in the way of legislation, or in connection with this bill,
in order to so release that gold that you could effectuate the purpose
which you suggest here?

Mr. Rankin. That is being done gradually, I will say to the gentle-
man from Washington. It is being done gradually without any
legislation; andin my opinion, if this keeps on—and this is not an
original opinion with me; I got this, as I said, from a financier for whose
opinion I have a great deal of respect—in my opinion, those gold
notes will practically all disappear in the course of a few years.

Mr. HiLr. What will become of them?

Mr. Rankin. Those gold notes will be exchanged for Federal
reserve notes.

Mr. Hir. And canceled?

Mr. RankinN. Oh, yes; canceled and exchanged for Federal reserve
notes. And that releases a dollar of gold that can be used as a
reserve against two dollars and a half of Federal reserve notes.

Mr. Hiir. Does that process operate in the ordinary course—I
will not say of redemption, but if these notes are sent in for reissue,
for instance, when they wear out or become soiled?

Mr. Rankin. I think also when they are paid for taxes, and se
forth, and drift into the Treasury. I think they are retiring them in
that way. But I know they are retiring them, and they retire ap-
proximately a hundred million, or the difference between $1,751,-
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456,019 on December 31, 1931, and $1,674,580,3839 on January 1,
1932.

Mr. Rainey. Which was still enough to meet the outstanding
certificates?

Mr. Rankin. Oh, yes; there is still enough there to meet the out-
standing certificates.

Mr. Rainey. Never have we reduced that gold reserve so low as
not to leave enough to pay these certificates?

Mr. Rankin. Oh, no. I am not assuming that the gold reserve
behind the gold certificates has ever been reduced below 100 per cent,
although I am thoroughly convinced that if it were reduced to 40
per cent it would not affect the value of those certificates.

Mr. Rainey. May I call your attention to this: We have many
obligations in the United States that are payable only in gold.
Bonds issued by railroads, and mortgages taken by insurance com-
panies, all demand that they should be paid in gold of a certain
standard of weight and fineness.

Mr. RankiN. And none of them have ever been paid in it.

Mr. Rainey. No; but they all can be.

Mr. Ranxkin. I understand.

Mr. RAaINEY. And the theory is that they all will be. Now, if
you remove the possibility of paying those certificates—I do not
think you can do it under the Constitution—by eliminating this
gold reserve, what effect would that have upon these outstanding
obligations, admitting that under the Constitution it could be done?

r. RANKIN. It would not have the slightest effect on earth.

Mr. Rainey. They could not get gold for it.

; Ml‘.l({{ANKIN. They never have asked for gold and never will ask
or gold.

Mr. RaiNgY. Is not the reason why they do not ask for it because
they know they can get it?

Mr. Rankin. The reason they do not ask for it is because they do
not want it. They want the American dollar.

Let me say to the gentleman from Illinois that when these bonds
were issued there was eight or ten dollars per capita more money in
circulation than there is now. In 1920 there was $53.21 per capita
in circulation and to-day there is $45.34. Butin 1919, I am told—I
have not the figures here—that there was $55 per capita in circulation.

Allright. Now, that was when we had 40-cent cotton, $2.25 wheat,
and when everybody was employed and wages were high. That was
the standard on which these bonds were floated. They floated those
bonds; they were payable in United States money—I do not care
whether the word “gold’’ is written in or not—and they have no right
to ask us to pay them and demand that we pay them with deflated
money, and they will not demand it.

Mr. McCormack. I do not like to interrupt——

Mr. Rankin, I am glad to answer any questions, Mr. McCormack,

Mr. McCormack. On February 29, 1932, we had over $5,363,-
000,000 of currency in circulation. We have in gold coin $4,353,-
000,000, and in the Treasury $3,442,000,000, or something like that,
showing considerably less in gold. In addition, we have all these
private obligations outstanding, payable in gold. The thought
enters my mind: Suppose every one of those holding currency, and
everybody who is owed money for private obligations, should to-
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morrow say, ‘I want this paid in gold.” How are we going to get
it?

Mr. RankiN. You could not get it at all; and your question, Mr.
MecCormack, is a complete answer to the argument of the gentleman
from Illinois.

Take the bonds outstanding that have this gold clause written
into them. There is not enough gold in the world to pay the bonds
that are outstanding in the United States with that alleged gold
provision.

Mr. McCormack. That is put in there for practical purposes?

Mr. Rangin. Of course. It means sound money—American
dollars. That is what it means,

Mr. McCormack. Theoretically?

Mr. RankiN. That is right. But it really means in the coin of the
realm—the money of the United States Government.

Now, I am not an advocate of going off of the gold standard. I
see that the papers have quoted me as saying that I am in favor of
going off the gold standard. That is not what I am arguing. The

assage of this bill will save the gold standard. The passage of this
Eill and the issuance of these notes will not only pay off the adjusted-
service certificates; it will not only raise the values of wheat and corn
and cotton and industrial commodities; it will not only melt our
bread lines and put our people back to work and start the trains to
hauling real commodities instead of empty cars, but it will save the
gold standard. It will not disturb it in the least.

Now, suppose we were in England. Suppose that England had
the amount of gold that is shown here, as of January 31, a total of
$4,415,914,085. We will just say four billions in round numbers.
Suppose England had four billions. Do you know how much cur-
rency that would maintain at her present rate of reserve? Twelve
billion dollars.

Suppose you called in all these gold certificates and issued United
States notes against this amount, on the same basis that this $5 bill
that I showed you is issued, with the same amount of reserve behind
it. You would have a sufficient gold reserve to issue ten billions of
dollars or thereabouts. Suppose you took this gold and turned it
over to the Federal Reserve, and issued Federal reserve notes on the
basis of 40 per cent. You would have a sufficient amount of gold to
issue ten billions of dollars of Federal reserve notes.

I want to call the attention of the gentleman from Illinois to this
statement; and of all people who are sold on the other side of this
question, it is the National City Bank of New York—purely, or almost
wholly, international bankers, who have their money loaned in foreign
countries; whose dollars, as I say, will buy about three times as much
of American commodities, raw materials, as they would in 1928, and
about four times as much as they would in 1919. It was intimated in
the press the other day that if this bill were passed it would bring
our gold reserve down to about 6 per cent. Here is the verdict of the
high priest, Hon. Charles E. Mitchell, chairman of the board of the
National City Bank of New York. Hereis what he says aboutit:

According to your statement—
He is writing to Senator Thomas of Oklahoma—

the bill proposes to increase the amount of money in circulation by $2,400,000,000.
Should this aim be realized, and the circulation so increased, the effect would be
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to reduce the’ reserve ratio from its present figure of 71 to 46, or close to the legal
40 per cent maximum, while the free gold would.be reduced from $1,500,000,000
to a little over $500,000,000.

What does he mean by ‘“free gold”? You know, when you get
to chasing these ‘“gold bugs” they are like lightning bugs. When I
was a boy we had free silver, and they used to talk to me about

“gold bugs,” and I would go out and see the landscape literally alive,
at night, with fireflies, and I thought they were the gold bugs. I
tried to catch some of them, and they were just about as elusive as
these gold bugs who are opposing this expansion. You get to talking
to them about this gold and they will talk to you about its being for
one purpose and another purpose; but the truth of the business is,
as he says there, that we have $1,500,000,000 of free gold, or gold
that could be used for this purpose. Are we gomg to continue to
crucify the American people on a “cross of gold,”” as Mr. Bryan said?
I would give my seat in Congress to have William J. Bryan in the
House to-day, or a man with the power that Bryan had, and who
had the interest of the American people at heart, to help us to put
this proposition over, to break this panic and rescue the American
people from the most terrible condition that ever existed on this
continent in times of peace.

Another thing: One of these bankers, whose name I will not call,
admitted to me that conditions were growing worse; that no man
could see the end, and that there was an extreme danger—mark this,
gentlemen—there was an extreme danger, if this continued, and we
did not relieve the situation through this or some such measure, that
there might be in this country a wholesale repudiation of public
debts—a condition even more terrible than what we have to-day.

Something must be done.

But take this $1,500,000,000 in gold and issue these United States
notes against it. How much will 1t issue in notes? Take a billion
dollars of it, and you can issue two and a half billion dollars in
United States notes against it,and any one of them may be exchanged
at any time for a gold certificate or for a Federal reserve note or for a
United States note. What will be the result? You will increase the
volume of money.

Listen: If you want to make the water run through the pipes, you
have to raise the level of the water. If the water in the vessel is too
low to circulate through the pipes, you can stir it until you wear
yourself out, as these Wall Street bankers advise us to do in this-
instance, and not a drop of it will go through those pipes. You must
pour additional water into it. You must expand the volume.

I wonder why it is that those who deflated the currency now oppose
expanding it.

Let me call your attention to this: I want to show you how we
gradually got into this state of economic paralysis, when the lifeblood
of the Nation is dried up, when we are begging Congress to give the
ﬁoqntry a blood transfusion, if you please, to keep the patient from

ing.

yTl%ey talk about expansion being uneconomic, unbusinesslike, and
unsound. I wonder if deflation is sound. I showed you that in 1920
we had $53.01 per capita in circulation. Like a clap of thunder from
a clear sky, the Federal reserve deflated that currency, raised the
rediscount rate and called loans, and brought this amount down to
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$35 only four or five years ago. I have not the figures in this state-
ment, but I have them in my office, and I will be glad to insert them
later.

They deflated the currency $20 per capita, with all our debts, and
at a time when we were being bled white and our homes were grad-
ually being sold or mortgaged to the hilt. Yet, when we come and
ask that this currency be reexpanded to meet the present-day condi-
tions, and to relieve this country of the greatest panic in its history,
they throw up their hands in holy horror and yell, “Fiat money!”

Now, not a dollar of this money is fiat.

And let me call your attention to another thing: I think one of the
ablest men on this continent is a man by the name of McCauley—
T. B. McCauley. 1have never met him. He is president of the Sun
Life Insurance Co. of Canada, and I have read a good deal of his
writings. Mr. McCauley said a year or two ago that what we needed
at that time in this country was an expansion of the currency by at
least a half bilhion dollars, which he said should go through the
Federal reserve system.

Now, I have no particular objection to doing this through the
Federal reserve system, provided we make it mandatory and make
them do it. In the Glass-Steagall bill we provided for an expansion
through the Federal reserve system. Unfortunately we limited it
to one year, which in my opinion killed it. Whether that is the
cause or not, I do know that it has not been used effectively. This
is the only chance we have, through the passage of legislation of this
kind, to bring about this expansion, restore commodity prices, and
restore normal conditions throughout the country.

Mr. McCauley said that formerly London was the money market
of the world andgold was the standard. To-day, he said—this was
a year or two ago—New York is the money market and the American
dollar is the standard. We are not on a gold standard, technically
speaking. We are on an American dollar standard, and so is the rest
of the world.

Now, then, by increasing the number of American dollars in cir-
culation we broaden that base, raise the level, if you please, in the
circulating medium, and start it to moving through the veins of our
economic body, and bring the patient back to a healthy condition.

Somebody said the other day that the reserve system was having
its troubles in finding just how to put the money into circulation if
they did expand. We have the most complete answer to that ques-
tion of any question that has been asked. Our plan puts it in cir-
culation by paying it to these service men in every nook and corner
of the United States, and they will put it into circulation overnight.

If you desire to adjourn, Mr. Chairman, I would like to continue
my argument in the morning.

Mr. Rainey. There will be no objection to that. You have a few
minutes left. \

Mr. Parman. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Harry Knable is here and wants
five minutes. We have promised him that time, and I understand
that he can not be here at any other time. If you would like to con-
tinge in the morning, why not give Mr. Knable the remaining time
to-day?

Mr. RankiN, That will be all right with me.
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Mr. PatmaN. To-morrow morning we have three economists whom
we have promised time. We are really under obligations to give them
time first. I wish the committee would take that into consideration.

Mr. Raxkin, I will be glad to finish my remarks after they finish
if it is all right with the committee and with Mr. Patman.

Mr. Rainey. Mr. Patman is controlling the time absolutely.

Mr. Patman. Since we are here, I think we can convenience the
people from the outside.

Mr. Hawrey. Mr. Rankin can finish his argument and let it be
added to his remarks of this morning, in the hearing.

Mr. Rankin. Yes; if these economists or people from out of town
want to go on first, I will follow them and let my remarks connect
at the same point in the hearing.

I thank the committee for this opportunity.

Mr. Patman. A few days ago the Ways and Means Committee
promised a gentleman from Philadelphia five minutes’ time to-day,
and I would be glad if the committee would hear him now.

Mr. Rainey. He will have to conclude in five minutes.

Mr, PatMan. Yes; he will conclude in five minutes. Mr. Knable,
of Philadelphia.

STATEMENT OF HARRY KNABLE, PHILADELPHIA, PA.

Mr. KnaBrE. Mr. Chairman and members of the Ways and Means
Committee, I do not come here to represent any organizations, either
political organizations or service men’s organizations. I come here
to represent my five brothers who served in the World War—each
and every one of them wounded.

We ourselves ask you to give us nothing. I have our war-risk
insurance bonds here, and I assure you that we would give these
back to the United States Government if we thought that the passage
of this bonus act at this time would hurt the Treasury in any way.

If you could travel throughout these United States and see the
miseries of my fellow buddies, you would not hesitate to pass this
bill. T look around this room and I see my buddies who fought with
me in those six battles on the other side, and who were wounded.
They are not asking you for any compensation or for any pay for
what they did. Far be it from me to ask for this compensation for
myself. We want you to help us and to help yourselves.

I assure you that if you give this money to these service men, they
will not have it over two weeks. They will ta